Texas Medical Center Library DigitalCommons@TMC

UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access)

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

12-2016

MICROENVIRONMENT-INDUCED PTEN LOSS BY EXOSOMAL MICRORNA PRIMES BRAIN METASTASIS OUTGROWTH

Lin Zhang

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations Part of the <u>Biology Commons</u>, <u>Cancer Biology Commons</u>, <u>Cell Biology Commons</u>, and the <u>Neoplasms Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Zhang, Lin, "MICROENVIRONMENT-INDUCED PTEN LOSS BY EXOSOMAL MICRORNA PRIMES BRAIN METASTASIS OUTGROWTH" (2016). UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access). 710. http://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/utgsbs_dissertations/710

This Dissertation (PhD) is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at DigitalCommons@TMC. It has been accepted for inclusion in UT GSBS Dissertations and Theses (Open Access) by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@TMC. For more information, please contact laurel.sanders@library.tmc.edu.



MICROENVIRONMENT-INDUCED PTEN LOSS BY EXOSOMAL MICRORNA PRIMES BRAIN METASTASIS OUTGROWTH

by

Lin Zhang, BS

APPROVED:

Dihua Yu, M.D., Ph.D. Supervisory Professor

Mien-Chie Hung, Ph.D.

Menashe Bar-Eli, Ph.D.

Zhimin Lu, M.D., Ph.D.

Xiaobing Shi, Ph.D.

APPROVED:

Dean, Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston

MICROENVIRONMENT-INDUCED PTEN LOSS BY EXOSOMAL MICRORNA PRIMES BRAIN METASTASIS OUTGROWTH

Α

DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston and The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

By

Lin Zhang, B.S.

Houston, Texas December, 2016

Copyright from Nature Publishing Group

The authors of articles published by Nature Publishing Group, or the authors' designated agents, do not usually need to seek permission for re-use of their material as long as the journal is credited with initial publication. For further information about the terms of re-use for authors please see below.

Author Requests

If you are the author of this content (or his/her designated agent) please read the following. Since 2003, ownership of copyright in in original research articles remains with the Authors*, and provided that, when reproducing the Contribution or extracts from it, the Authors acknowledge first and reference publication in the Journal, the Authors retain the following non-exclusive rights:

- a. To reproduce the Contribution in whole or in part in any printed volume (book or thesis) of which they are the author(s).
- b. They and any academic institution where they work at the time may reproduce the Contribution for the purpose of course teaching.
- c. To reuse figures or tables created by them and contained in the Contribution in other works created by them.
- d. To post a copy of the Contribution as accepted for publication after peer review (in Word or Tex format) on the Author's own web site, or the Author's institutional repository, or the Author's funding body's archive, six months after publication of the printed or online edition of the Journal, provided that they also link to the Journal article on NPG's web site (eg through the DOI).

NPG encourages the self-archiving of the accepted version of your manuscript in your funding agency's or institution's repository, six months after publication. This policy complements the recently announced policies of the US National Institutes of Health, Wellcome Trust and other research funding bodies around the world. NPG recognizes the efforts of funding bodies to increase access to the research they fund, and we strongly encourage authors to participate in such efforts.

Authors wishing to use the published version of their article for promotional use or on a web site must request in the normal way.

If you require further assistance please read NPG's online author reuse guidelines.

Note: *British Journal of Cancer* maintains copyright polices of its own that are different from the general NPG policies. Please consult this journal to learn more.

* Commissioned material is still subject to copyright transfer conditions

Dedication

The dissertation is dedicated to my dearest husband for his loving support!

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to express my sincere appreciation to my mentor, Dr. Dihua Yu for providing an excellent and constructive training environment for me. On my first day in Dr. Yu's lab, she gave me two important projects. She trusted that a novice graduate student like me could complete those two projects under her guidance in the next five years. Indeed, we did! During the process of pursuing my Ph.D., Dr. Yu taught me how to complete complex projects with openness, critical thinking, experimental rigor and efficient presentation. In my mind, Dr. Yu is an ideal scientist: she strives for the advancement of science and never gives up. She told me, "You only have one night to be depressed. Tomorrow, you should fuel up and start to work hard again". Dr. Yu holds a very high standard for herself. She always works hard, even on holidays and weekends. She revises each paper or grant at least ten times before submission. In each version, she always corrects errors to make our presentation more clear. Dr. Yu also sets high standards and expectations for her students. The high standards guarantee excellent papers and qualified Ph.D. students. I am honored to be a student of Dr. Yu, and believe the training from our lab will benefit me for my whole life.

I also appreciate my committee members: Dr. Mien-Chie Hung, Dr. Menashe Bar-Eli, Dr. Zhimin Lu, Dr. Xiaobing Shi and Dr. Hui-Kuan Lin for their constructive suggestions and critical questions during the committee meetings over the past few years. Their advice always provides direction and clarifies my thinking for a more comprehensive and exciting project. They care not only about the progression of my project, but also about the development of my career. I'd also like to thank my rotation advisors: Dr. Jianping Jin, Dr. Dihua Yu, Dr. Zhimin Lu. As a first year GSBS student, I was unfamiliar with molecular and cellular biology. All three advisors provided patience and support during my training, and gave me a great start on my way to

v

pursing a Ph.D. Dr. Jianping Jin taught me cell culture and transfection by hand. Dr. Zhimin Lu taught me how to study the metabolism in brain tumors. During that time, I published my first co-author paper in "Molecular Cell". Special thanks to Dr. Mien-Chie Hung for the training from the Saturday Journal Club. Saturday morning is good time to absorb new knowledge and get additional advice from Dr. Hung on anything from paper organization and presentation to various life tips. I always cherish the two-hour training sessions in the Saturday Journal Club.

Over the past five years, I got three GSBS fellowships and scholarships (Sowell-Huggins Fellowship, Dr. Wei Yu Family Scholarship and Presidents' Research Scholarship). These awards are great honor for me and motivated me to work harder. Thanks to the donors, the deans of GSBS (Dr. Michelle Barton and Dr. Michael Blackburn) and scholarship committee. I would also like to thank all the staffs of GSBS for their support.

I would like to thank all the past and present members of the Yu lab. I cherished the time when we worked together and will never forget it. Dr. Siyuan Zhang was my tutor when I was rotated into Dr. Yu's lab. He taught me lab skills and showed me the enthusiasm to explore science. We were together for only about 5 months, but we managed to cooperate on two projects over the next four years. Even after he moved to North Dame as an independent PI, we still frequently discussed the progress of projects and shared ideas. He initiated the PTEN project and is the co-first-author of the PTEN paper. It has been a privilege to know and work with this brilliant and diligent scientist.

Special thanks to other co-authors of our PTEN paper: Dr. Frank Lowery, Dr. Qingling Zhang, Dr. Wen-Chien Huang, Ping Li, Dr. Min Li, Dr. Xiao Wang, Dr. Chenyu Zhang, Dr. Hai Wang, Kenneth Ellis and other collaborators. Without their help, our project could not have been completed on time. Thanks to Dr. Jun Yao for intense bioinformatics analysis. Thanks to Ping Li

vi

for lab management. She is the "panacea" in our lab. She can answer almost all my questions about experiment protocols. Thanks to Irene Shih whom helped me to do a lot paper work. She always provides lab members warmth and encouragement when we are in trouble. Thanks to Zhifen Zou who is cooperating with me on the current project. Thanks to Dr. Jinzhen Ding, Dr. Xiao Wang and Dr. Frank Lowery for reviewing my writing. Thanks to the support and friendship from other lab members, especially Dr. Chia-Chi Chang, Dr. Samuel Brady, Dr. Sumaiyah Rehman, Dr. Sonali Joshi, Dr. Jia Xu, Dr. Xiao Yi, Sunil Acharya, Dr. Yong Xia, Dr. Xiangliang Yuan, Dr. Wen-Ling Kuo, Dr. Kane Wu and Dr. Yingying Xu.

Time flies and five years have passed. Now I would like to look back to when I grew up. Thanks to all my teachers who imparted their knowledge and wisdom to me. Thanks to the Zhongda Hospital, where I worked for six years and matured as a qualified oncologist. I also want to express my appreciation to Dr. Maxim Soukhodolets, who is the first professor who brought me into the biochemical world.

I would like to thank to my family. My parents and my sister gave me all their love and support. They respected all of my personal decisions. My husband is extremely supportive for my work. He has taken care of me very well over the past five years, especially while revising my paper. Without his understanding and support, I could not achieve my Ph.D. and stand here today. Finally, I would like to acknowledge my grandfather. He was my first mentor, and taught me how to write my first word and solve my first math problem. He showed me how to be successful in the life when I was a child. Thanks to my grandparents for their endless love.

ABSTRACT

MICROENVIRONMENT-INDUCED PTEN LOSS BY EXOSOMAL MICRORNA PRIMES BRAIN METASTASIS OUTGROWTH

Lin Zhang, B.S.

Supervisory professor: Dr. Dihua Yu, Ph.D., M.D.

Development of life-threatening cancer metastases at distant organs requires disseminated tumor cells' adaptation to and co-evolution with the drastically different microenvironments of metastatic sites. Cancer cells of common origin manifest distinct gene expression patterns after metastasizing to different organs. Clearly, the dynamic interplay between metastatic tumor cells and extrinsic signals at individual metastatic organ sites critically impacts the subsequent metastatic outgrowth. Yet, it is unclear when and how disseminated tumor cells acquire the essential traits from the microenvironment of metastatic organs that prime their subsequent outgrowth. Here we show that primary tumor cells with normal expression of PTEN, an important tumor suppressor, lose PTEN expression after dissemination to the brain, but not to other organs. PTEN level in PTEN-loss brain metastatic tumor cells is restored after leaving brain microenvironment. This brain microenvironment-dependent, reversible PTEN mRNA and protein down-regulation is epigenetically regulated by microRNAs (miRNAs) from astrocytes. Mechanistically, astrocyte-derived exosomes mediate an intercellular transfer of PTEN-targeting miRNAs to metastatic tumor cells, while astrocyte-specific depletion of PTEN-targeting miRNAs or blockade of astrocyte exosome secretion rescues the PTEN loss and suppresses brain metastasis in vivo. Furthermore, this adaptive PTEN loss in brain metastatic tumor cells leads to an increased secretion of cytokine chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2 (CCL2), which recruits Iba1+ myeloid cells that reciprocally enhance outgrowth of brain metastatic tumor cells via enhanced

proliferation and reduced apoptosis. Our findings demonstrate a remarkable plasticity of PTEN expression in metastatic tumor cells in response to different organ microenvironments, underpinning an essential role of co-evolution between the metastatic cells and their microenvironment during the adaptive metastatic outgrowth. Our findings signify the dynamic and reciprocal cross-talk between tumor cells and the metastatic niche; importantly, they provide new opportunities for effective anti-metastasis therapies, especially of consequence for those brain metastasis patients who are in dire need.

Table of Contents

Approval signatures	i
Title page	ii
Copyright	iii
Dedication	iv
Acknowledgements	V
Abstract	viii
Table of Contents	Х
List of Abbreviations	xiii
List of Figures	xviii
List of Tables	xxi
CHAPTER 1. Introduction	1
1.1 Metastasis	2
1.1.1 The characteristics of metastasis	4
1.1.2 The interaction of TME with disseminated tumor cells	6
1.1.3 Brain metastasis	9
1.2 Exosomes and Cancer	16
1.2.1 Exosome composition and regulation	16
1.2.2 Exosomal function in tumor	20
1.2.3 Exosomes and cancer metastasis	21

1.2.3.a Cell migration and invasion
1.2.3.b Pre-metastatic niches
1.2.4 Exosomes as therapeutic tools and biomarkers
1.3 PTEN
1.3.1 PTEN structure
1.3.2 PTEN regulation
1.3.3 PTEN function
CHAPTER 2. Material and Methods
2.1 Reagents and cell culture
2.2 Isolation of tumor cells from co-culture
2.3 Isolation of CD11b+ cells from mouse primary glia
2.4 Western blotting
2.5 qRT-PCR
2.6 miRNA labeling and transfection
2.7 PTEN promoter methylation analysis and luciferase reporter assay of PTEN promoter
activity
2.8 Exosome isolation and purification40
2.9 Transmission electron microscopy41
2.10 Flow cytometry analysis of exosome marker proteins, Annexin V and CCR241
2.11 In vivo experiments42
2.12 Reverse Phase Protein Array45
2.13 Patient samples45
2.14 Immunohistochemistry (IHC) and Immunofluorescence (IF)

2.15 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis47
CHAPTER 3. Microenvironment-induced PTEN loss by exosomal microRNA primes brain
metastasis outgrowth
3.1 Specific PTEN loss in brain metastasis is induced by brain microenvironment50
3.1.1 Dramatic PTEN loss in clinical and experimental brain metastases50
3.1.2 PTEN loss in the subtypes of breast cancer brain metastases
3.1.3 Specific PTEN loss in brain metastases, not other metastatic organs55
3.1.4 Adaptive PTEN-loss at the brain TME
3.2 Astrocyte-derived exosomal miR-19a silences PTEN expression in tumor cells62
3.2.1 Astrocyte is response to PTEN loss in metastatic tumor cells
3.2.2 Astrocyte-derived microRNA silences PTEN in metastatic tumor cells66
3.2.3 Astrocyte-derived exosome transfers miR-19a to metastatic tumor cells74
3.3 PTEN-loss promotes metastatic tumor outgrowth by secreting CCL2, which recruits
myeloid cells
3.3.1 PTEN-loss promotes metastatic tumor outgrowth
3.3.2 CCL2 is a downstream effector of PTEN loss
3.3.3 The correlation between PTEN, CCL2 and CD63 expression in patients'
brain metastases and matched primary breast tumors
CHAPTER 4. Summary
CHAPTER 5. Discussion and Future Directions
References
Vita

ABBREVIATIONS

TWIST1	Twist family BHLH transcription factor 1
SNAI1	Snail Family Zinc Finger 1
SNAI2	Snail Family Zinc Finger 2
EMT	epithelial-mesenchymal transition
PTGS2	prostaglandin G/H synthase 2
EGER	epiregulin
MMP1	matrix metalloproteinase 1.
PTHRP	parathyroid hormone-related protein
IL-11	interleukin-11
IL-6	interleukin-6
TNF- α	tumor necrosis factor-α
TGF-β	transforming growth factor-β
YAP	yes-associated protein
CUP	cancer of unknown primary
TME	tumor micro-environment
CAF	cancer associated fibroblast
αSMA	α -smooth muscle actin
PDAC	pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma
СТС	circulating tumor cells
DTC	disseminated tumor cells
NK	natural killer
TH1	type 1 T helper cell
BMPs	bone morphogenetic proteins
HSC	hematopoietic stem cells
CXCL12	chemokine (C-X-C Motif) ligand 12
RANKL	receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand
OPN	osteopontin
CLDN2	claudin-2
РуМТ	polyoma virus middle T antigen

MMTV	mouse mammary tumor virus
MHC I	major histocompatibility complex class I
LMP	latent membrane protein
TAMs	tumor associated macrophage
CSF-1	colony stimulating factor 1
CSF-1R	CSF-1 receptor
CCL2	chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2
CCR2	CCL2 receptor
miR, miRNA	microRNA
SRS	stereotactic radiosurgery
WBRT	whole-brain radiotherapy
BBB	blood-brain barrier
CTSS	cathepsin S
COX2	cyclooxygenase-2
ST6GaLNac5ST6	N-acetylgalactosaminide alpha-2,6-Sialyltransferase 5
HBEGF	heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor
MMP2	matrix metalloproteinase-2
MMP9	matrix metalloproteinase-9
LICAM	L1 cell adhesion molecule (L1CAM)
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor
FasL/FASLG	cytokine Fas ligand
PA	plasminogen activator
MIF	macrophage inhibitory factor
IL-8	interleukin-8
PAI-1	plasminogen activator inhibitor 1
PDGFRβ	beta-type platelet-derived growth factor receptor
IL-1β	interleukin-1 beta
EGFR	epidermal growth factor receptor
S100A	S100 calcium-binding protein A1
cGAMP	2'3'-cyclic GMP-AMP

IL-1	interleukin-1
NO	nitric oxide
EGF	epidermal growth factor
GABA	γ-aminobutyric acid
GABAAR	type A GABA receptor
LCC	latency competent cancer cells
CNS	central nervous system
MVB	multi-vesicular body
Alix	ALG-2-Interacting Protein X
TSG101	tumor susceptibility gene 101
EVs	extracellular vehicles
PM	plasma membrane
ESCRT	endosomal sorting complex required for transport
SNARE	NSF-attachment protein receptor complex
Tspan8	tetrapanin 8
CML	chronic myeloid leukemia
Dll4	Notch ligand Delta-like 4
EBV	B-Epstein–Barr virus
DCs	dendritic cells
Tregs	regulatory T cell
MDSC	myeloid-derived suppressor cell
FasL	FAS ligand (FasL)
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL)
РСР	planar cell polarity
HIFα	hypoxia-inducible factor alpha
MMP 13	matrix metalloproteinases 13
LMP1	latent membrane protein 1
Lamp2b	lysosome-associated membrane protein 2b
GPC1	glypican-1
PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10

PHTS	PTEN hamartoma tumor syndromes
РТР	protein tyrosine phosphatase
TCGA	the cancer genome atlas
LOH	loss of heterozygosity
EGR-1	early growth response protein 1
ΡΡΑRγ	peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ
NF-κβ	nuclear factor-ĸB
IncRNAs	long non-coding RNAs
NHERF1	sodium-hydrogen exchanger regulatory factor 1
NHERF2	sodium-hydrogen exchanger regulatory factor 2
PHLPP1	PH domain leucine-rich repeat protein phosphatase 1
РІЗК	phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase
SHARPIN	shank-interacting protein-like 1
MAN2C1	mannosidase Alpha Class 2C Member 1
PI (3,4,5)P3	phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate
PI (4, 5) P2	phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
PI3K	phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase
Bim	Bcl-2 interacting mediator of cell death
TSC2	tuberous sclerosis complex 2
CREB	cAMP response element binding protein
SHC	Src Homology 2 Domain Containing
APC/C	the anaphase-promoting complex
CENP-C	centromeric protein-C
PTEN-L	PTEN-long
FAK	focal adhesion kinase
CRC	colorectal cancer cell
CAF	cancer associated fibroblasts
MFP	mammary fad pad
ICA	intracarotid artery
RPPA	reverse phase protein array

FPPE	formalin fixed and paraffin-embedded
TMA	tissue microarray
IHC	immunohistochemistry
IF	immunofluorescence
IRS	immunoreactive score
TNBC	triple negative breast cancers
HR	hormone receptor
UTR	untranslated region
ЕрСАМ	epithelial cell adhesion molecule
DMA	dimethyl amiloride
shRNA	short hairpin RNA
Dox	doxycycline
RFP	red fluorescent protein
GFP	green fluorescent protein
PDTC	pyrrolidine dithiocarbamate
IBA1	ionized calcium-binding adapter molecule 1
CSF	cerebrospinal fluid

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. The multistep process of metastasis
Figure 2. The composition of BBB11
Figure 3. Process of brain metastases and the interaction between brain TME and tumor cells
Figure 4. Exosome biogenesis and secretion in eukaryotic cells
Figure 5. The composition of exosome and EVs
Figuer 6. Posttranslational modifications of PTEN
Figure 7. Organ-specific loss of PTEN in brain metastases
Figure 8. IHC analysis of PTEN expression in clinical samples
Figure 9. PTEN expression in clinical subtypes of matched small cohorts
Figure 10. PTEN loss in brain metastasis is not derived from PTEN-low primary tumors57
Figure 11. PTEN expression in different metastatic organ microenvironments and in vitro
culture condition
Figure 12. PTEN loss in brain metastasis happens <i>in vivo</i> , not <i>in vitro</i> 60
Figure 13. PTEN loss in brain metastasis is reversible when tumor cells leave brain
microenvironment
Figure 14. Co-culture with glia silences PTEN in tumor cells
Figure 15. MDA-MB-231 xenograft CAF does not silence PTEN in tumor cells
Figure 16. Other stromal brain cells, except astrocytes, do not induce PTEN loss in tumor cells
Figure 17. PTEN promoter methylation and activation do not change under glia co-culture66

Figure 18. Astrocyte-deplete miR-17-92 restores PTEN in tumor cells and inhibits tumor
outgrowth <i>in vivo</i>
Figure 19. Astrocyte-deplete miR-17-92 suppresses intracranially injected tumor cells
outgrowth and restores PTEN expression in tumor cells70
Figure 20. miR-19a binding site 1 mediates <i>PTEN</i> mRNA downregulation in tumor cells71
Figure 21. Other miRNA19a targets, except PTEN, are not changed after depletion of miR19-72
in astrocytes
Figure 22. miR-19a is responsible for PTEN loss in tumor cells <i>in vitro</i> 72
Figure 23. Intercellular transfer of PTEN-targeting miR-19a to tumor cells75
Figure 24. miR-19a transfer from astrocyte to tumor cell is cell contact-independent76
Figure 25. Astrocyte conditioned media contains more exosomes than CAF conditioned media
Figure 26. Intercellular transfer of miR-19a to tumor cells via astrocyte-derived exosomes80
Figure 27. Inhibition of exosome release by DMA or Rab27a siRNAs restores PTEN expression
in tumor cells <i>in vitro</i>
Figure 28. Inhibition of astrocyte-derived exosomes restores PTEN expression in tumor cells
and inhibits tumor outgrowth in vivo
Figure 29. Astrocyte-derived exosome induces PTEN loss in tumor cells and promotes tumor
outgrowth in vivo
Figure 30. PTEN knockdown does not alter tumor cell extravasation in the brain parenchyma
Figure 31. The survival of mice bearing brain metastases is prolonged by restoration of PTEN
expression after extravasation

Figure 33. CCL2 is a downstream effector of PTEN loss
Figure 34. CCL2 expression in normal brain tissue and brain metastatic tumor cells in vivo94
Figure 35. CCL2 knockdown prolongs the survival of mice bearing brain metastases
Figure 36. CCL2 knockdown reduces proliferation and increases apoptosis of tumor cells in
<i>vivo</i> 97
Figure 37. PTEN-regulated CCL2 expression is through NF- κB pathway98
Figure 38. NF-κB activation is crucial for PTEN-loss-induced CCL2 upregulation100
Figure 39. CCL2-CCR2 mediates Iba1+ myeloid cell directional migration in vitro101
Figure 40. Co-culturing with BV2 cells enhances proliferation and inhibits apoptosis of tumor
cells
Figure 41. The association between PTEN, CCL2 expression and recruitment of IBA-1+
myeloid cells in patients' brain metastases and matched primary breast tumors 104
Figure 42. The correlation between CD63 and CCL2 expression in patients' brain metastases
and matched primary breast tumors
Figure 43. PTEN loss induced by astrocyte-derived exosomal microRNA primes brain
metastasis outgrowth via functional cross-talk between disseminated tumor cells and brain
metastatic microenvironment

LIST OF TABLES

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Metastasis

Metastasis, the dissemination of cancer cells to second organs, is an important hallmark of cancer. About 90% of cancer patient death are caused by metastasis [1]. While therapeutic efficacy in the control of primary tumors has improved, effective methods to prevent or treat metastatic disease remain rare. Metastasis is an extremely complex process including multiple steps: local invasion, escape to the circulation (intravasation), survival and transport in the circulation, exit from the circulation to the parenchyma of organ (extravasation), and colonization and outgrowth in the distant organs [2, 3] (Fig.1). Understanding the mechanism of metastasis will serve as the base of effective prevention and treatment for metastasis. Dr. Joan Massague and colleagues sorted the metastatic related genes into three groups: metastasis "initiation genes", "progression genes" and "virulence genes" [3]. Metastasis initiation genes regulate cancer cell intravasation. These genes, such as twist family BHLH transcription factor 1 (TWIST1) and snail family zinc finger 1 and 2 (SNAI1 and SNAI2), promote cell mobility or epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT). Progression genes control the extravasation of disseminated cells, and include prostaglandin G/H synthase 2 (PTGS2), epiregulin (EREG), and matrix metalloproteinase 1 (MMP1). Meanwhile, virulence genes modulate the metastatic cells' colonization and growth in the distant organs, and include parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHRP), interleukin-11 (IL-11), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α). However, these gene categories are not absolutely exclusive. Some genes are involved in different steps of metastasis. For example, transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) is well known to promote cell intravasation by EMT [4, 5]. However, TGF- β also contributes to the tumor growth in the metastatic organs by inducing angiogenesis and inhibiting immune reactions [6-9]. Furthermore, whether a gene has metastasis promoting properties or suppressing properties is

largely cancer type-dependent. Nuclear yes-associated protein (YAP) promotes tumor progression and metastasis in breast cancer [10, 11], whereas cytosolic YAP restricts the growth of colon cancer [12].

Figure 1



Figure 1. | **The multistep process of metastasis.** A schematic of the metastatic process includes several challenging steps. It begins with local invasion, then tumor cells enter the circulation (intravasation) via lymphatics or directly enter the blood vessel, survive and transport in the circulation, exit from the circulation to the parenchyma of organ (extravasation), followed by colonization and outgrowth in the distant organs. Metastatic cells in a distant site progresses might remain dormant for years, and then progressively grow to generate macrometastases. *Reprinted with permission from Patricia S. Steeg "Metastasis suppressors alter the signal transduction of cancer cells."* Nature Reviews Cancer 2003. *3*: 55-63.

1.1.1 The characteristics of metastasis

Metastasis has several striking features. First, the pattern of metastasis in distant organs is cancer type-specific [3, 13]. For example, prostate cancer predominantly metastasizes to bone, whereas pancreatic cancer normally metastasizes to liver and lungs. This phenomenon can be partly explained by "seed and soil" hypothesis [14], which suggests that disseminated cancer cells can colonize in selective distant organs which have similar growth environment as primary organs. The detail of this hypothesis will be discussed later. However, "seed and soil" hypothesis does not include the exact mechanism for this organ tropism. The possible mechanism is that a subgroup of primary tumor cells might contain genes with tissue-specific metastatic tendency [15, 16] or stromal cells educate tumor cells for tissue-specific gene expression [17].

The second feature for metastasis is that the duration of metastatic dormancy in distant organs differs among tumor types. Brain metastasis originating from lung cancer can be detected as the same time as the diagnosis of the primary tumor. However, distant metastases of breast cancer are often detected several years after the removal of primary tumor. Short latency of metastatic relapse might indicate that metastatic cells hold strong competency to colonize, and overcome obstacles for growth in the distant organs; long latency of metastatic relapse indicates that the distant microenvironment inhibits tumor growth or cell death counterbalance the cell proliferation[18]. Although latent metastatic cells do not grow fast for long periods after extravasation, they reside there and wait for the "kindling" to generate macro-metastasis. Metastasis to different organs requires distinct abilities to infiltrate and colonize. Meanwhile, the relatively short latency of metastatic relapse also raises the question about the metastasis model: is it linear or parallel evolution? In 2-10% of clinical cases, one or more metastatic sites are detected without a clear determined primary site, which is termed as "cancer of unknown

primary" (CUP) [19]. Obviously, CUP and the short latency of metastatic relapse oppose the traditional model of metastasis, which considers metastasis as a late-arising phenotype in the linear progression model. However, metastasis might occur in the early stage of tumorigenesis in parallel with the primary tumor regardless of the size of primary tumors [20]. So far, there is not a clear picture of the metastasis model, but it seems most likely that linear and parallel models co-exist.

Recently, two other general concepts of metastasis have been challenged. The first question is whether EMT is required for metastasis. Generally, EMT was considered to be crucial for intravasation of carcinoma, because EMT can reduce the intracellular adhesion of epithelial cells, and therefore enhance cancer cells' motility and invasiveness [21]. However, recent studies of breast cancer [22] and pancreatic cancer [23] showed that although EMT contributed to drug resistance, it was not necessary for metastasis progression. It was found that the majority of metastatic tumors was derived from epithelial-like cells, rather than cells with mesenchymal phenotypes. Moreover, inhibition of the EMT-inducing genes did not change metastasis rate. As a result the role of EMT in metastasis thereby became controversial and should be investigated further.

The second evolving concept regards the status of cancer cells migrating in the blood vessels. The conventional view is that cancer cells migrate clonally or with platelets while travelling to the distant organs. However, there is growing evidence supporting that metastatic cells migrate collectively as a cluster and the clusters are more efficient than single cell to produce metastasis. The different clonal combination in the cluster can promote mutual survival and the success of metastasis [24-26].

In addition, the influence of tumor micro-environment (TME) on tumor progression and metastasis has gained more attention. Cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs), normal fibroblasts, immune cells, and the vascular network all play roles in tumor growth, invasion and metastasis. However, their effects can be both pro-tumorigenic and anti-tumorigenic. For example, classically activated M1 macrophages exert anti-tumorigenic effect, whereas alternatively activated M2 macrophages exert opposite effect to promote tumorigenesis [27, 28]. Generally CAF is considered to promote tumor growth and metastasis [29, 30]. However, depletion of α -smooth muscle actin (α SMA)-positive CAFs in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) enhanced EMT and tumor progression [31]. Therefore, the individual and integral functions of these stromal cells in tumor progression are dynamic and context-dependent. It is a challenge to target or re-educate the heterogeneity of TME for tumor treatment, but new avenues for cancer therapy could emerge in light of the growing availability of TME-targeting drugs in clinical phase [32, 33].

In the process of metastasis, organ colonization is the rate-limiting and the least efficient step. Most disseminated cells die very soon after they enter the new organs. In my thesis, I focus on how the interaction of TME with disseminated tumor cells promotes tumor growth in second organs.

1.1.2 The interaction of TME with disseminated tumor cells

The "seed and soil" hypothesis might be the first theory to explain the relationship between tumor cells and tumor microenvironment. Stephen Paget, a surgeon and pathologist, first claimed that metastasis did not occur randomly in 1889. According to his observations, one type of cancer prefers to seed at specific secondary distant organs [14, 34]. This hypothesis was validated and advanced by Dr. Isaiah Fidler. The "seed" refers to the disseminated cancer cells or cancer stem cells, and the "soil" to the specific TME. Successful metastasis depends not only on the intrinsic factors of cancer cells, but also on the "nourishment" that cancer cells can get from the microenvironment [14]. Most circulating tumor cells (CTC) and disseminated tumor cells (DTC) can invade into secondary organs, but cannot survive nor generate macro-metastasis. This indicates that the "soil" is not very welcoming to most of the "seeds," or most seeds do not contain the intrinsic traits to overcome the obstacles for outgrowth in the new "soil" [35, 36].

How does the microenvironment protect from the invasion of tumor cells? The first defense system is immune cells, including cytotoxic T cells, natural killer (NK) cells and Type 1 T helper cells' (TH1) cytokines (interferon- γ or interleukin-12) [37]. Depletion of NK cells promotes breast cancer liver metastasis [38, 39], breast cancer brain metastasis, and lung cancer bone metastasis[40]. Microglia are the most important immune cells in the central nervous system. Activated microglia induces cytotoxicity to cancer cells [41]. Second, stromal cells in the microenvironment can also defend the disseminate cancer cells. The stromal cells release growth inhibitory factors, such TGF- β and bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs), to hinder the tumor growth in lung metastasis or bone metastasis [42-44].

However, the microenvironment also facilitates the growth of disseminated tumor cells under certain circumstances. One good example is in the bone marrow. Bone marrow stromal cells prepare a niche for hematopoietic stem cells (HSC)' seeding through protein interactions and secreted cytokines, such as chemokine (C-X-C Motif) ligand 12 (CXCL12), receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand (RANKL), osteopontin (OPN) or BMPs [45, 46]. Likewise, metastatic cells can appropriate the same mechanism to seed into bone marrow [45, 46].

The TME controls the fate of metastatic cancer cells. Reciprocally, cancer cells also actively modulate or educate the microenvironment. Breast cancer cells interact with liver stromal cells by claudin-2 (CLDN2) to educate hepatocytes to support tumor growth [47]. In the MMTV-PyMT mouse model, which expresses the oncogene of polyoma virus middle T antigen (PyMT) driven by the mouse mammary tumor virus (MMTV) promoter/enhancer, breast cancer lung metastatic cells stimulate the extracellular-matrix protein periostin in lung fibroblast by TGF-β. Periostin, together with tenascin C, stimulates the WNT pathway in tumor cells [48, 49], thereby promoting tumor colonization in the lung.

Dormant cancer cells can escape immunosurveillance by the loss of major histocompatibility complex class I (MHC I) or latent membrane protein (LMP) expression [50]. Cancer cells recruit tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) or tumor-associated lymphomonocytes to evade immunity and enhance tumor growth. TAM or inflammatory monocytes mediate breast cancer cell extravasation and outgrowth in the lung [51-53]. Prevention of the recruitment of TAM or inflammatory monocytes by the inhibition of colony stimulating factor 1 (CSF-1) and its receptor (CSF-1R) [54], or chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2 (CCL2) and its receptor (CCR2) [51], can repress tumor growth or metastasis.

Primary tumors can release systemic signals, such as cytokines or exosomes, and therefore prepare metastatic sites, which are called pre-metastatic niches. Recently published works endorse the importance of exosome in metastasis. The type of integrins embedded in exosomes pre-determine the breast cancer metastatic organ pattern [55]. Melanoma exosomes can induce inflammation in the distant organs to build pre-metastatic niches [56]. On the other hand, exosomes containing microRNAs (miR-23b, miR-192, or miR-143) can inhibit metastasis [57-59].

Therefore, the dynamic and bidirectional interplay between disseminate cancer cells and metastatic tumor microenvironment is critical to subsequent cancer colonization and outgrowth. I will discuss brain microenvironment and brain metastasis later in detail.

1.1.3 Brain metastasis

In the United States, brain metastasis affects millions of cancer patients each year, at numbers ten times more than primary brain tumors [60]. The incidence of brain metastases is the highest in patients with lung cancer, with nearly 40-50% of patients with lung cancer developing brain metastasis during the course of disease. Breast cancer (25%) and melanoma (20%) have the second- and third-highest rates of brain metastases [61, 62]. Other cancers, such as renal cell carcinoma, gastrointestinal carcinoma and uterine/vulvar carcinoma, also have the possibility to develop brain metastasis [63]. The median survival of all types of brain metastasis is 1 to 2 months. Even after conventional radiotherapy and chemotherapy, the median survival can only be extended to six months [64]. Current treatment for brain metastases are surgery and radiation therapy. Surgery is only feasible for very small lesions in accessible regions. Stereotactic radiosurgery (SRS) and whole-brain radiotherapy (WBRT) are the common alternative treatments for brain metastasis. Unfortunately, both treatments are palliative with severe cognitive complications and associated with poor quality of life. Therefore how to diagnose brain metastasis early and treat it effectively are two most imposing challenges in the clinic [65].

Except for lung cancer brain metastasis, brain metastasis normally happens at the advanced stage with a long latency before detection. The brain is a special organ with unique immune characteristics. One of its important defense systems is the blood-brain barrier (BBB) (Fig. 2). The BBB is composed of endothelial cells surrounded by pericytes, a basement membrane, and astrocytes. The endothelial cells tightly connect to each other by tight junctions

and express active efflux pumps, both of which limit the entrance of large molecules, including chemical drugs, and microorganisms, into the brain parenchyma. However, the BBB can be compromised by dissemination of cancer cells into the brain. To cross the BBB, cancer cells secrete miR-105, cathepsin S (CTSS), cyclooxygenase-2 (COX2), ST6 N-acetylgalactosaminide alpha-2,6-sialyltransferase 5 (ST6GaLNac5), heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor (HBEGF), matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP2), and matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP9), which help break the tight joints of the BBB [66-68]. The BBB seems to be intact when tumor is smaller, but the dissociation of astrocytes and pericytes with blood vessel happens and the BBB becomes leaky when a tumor is larger than 0.25 mm² [69, 70].

After extravasation, brain metastatic cells express L1 cell adhesion molecule (L1CAM) [71] or integrin β 1 [72] for adhesion to brain capillaries. This adhesion seems the key for the initiation of tumor growth in the brain. Brain metastasis generally displays neovascularization or vascular remodeling [69]. Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) has a vital role in the angiogenesis of some brain metastasis [69]. Anti-VEGF treatment inhibits the progressive growth of brain metastasis of lung carcinoma, but not those of melanoma, in experimental models [69, 73].

Figure 2



Figure 2. | **The composition of BBB.** The blood-brain barrier (BBB) is a selective permitting access to only certain substances in order to protect the normal brain from pathogens. It is formed by brain endothelial cells, tightly connected by continuous tight junctions. Pericytes and the astrocyte foot cover the surface of endothelial cells by the basement membrane. Endothelial cells can actively pumps drugs, microorganisms, or other species back into the blood, but lipophilic substance can pass through BBB and diffuse into brain. *Reprinted with permission from Patricia S. Steeg, Kevin A. Camphausen & Quentin R. "Brain Metastases as preventive and therapeutic targets."* Nature Reviews Cancer 2011.5: 352-363.

Indeed, the bidirectional interaction of cancer cells and brain TME is poorly understood and understudied (Fig. 3). There are mainly three types of brain stromal cells in the unique brain environment: astrocytes, microglia, and neurons. They have both positive and negative effects on brain metastasis.

Figure 3



Nature Reviews | Cancer

Figure 3. | Process of brain metastases and the interaction between brain TME and

tumor cells. After brain metastatic cancer cells traverse from blood vessel, they attach to the outside of vessels. Tumor cells' extravasation induces gliosis. Activated microglia or macrophage-like cells (shown in yellow) and astrocytes (shown in orange) provide resistance or support for tumor cells. As the metastasis expands, the local brain function is damaged, including neuronal damage, edema (white halo) and the disruption of the blood–brain barrier (shown in dashed black lines). Dormant solitary tumor cells can also reside in the brain, and they have the potential to develop additional metastases. *Reprinted with permission from Patricia S. Steeg, Kevin A. Camphausen & Quentin R.* "Brain Metastases as preventive and therapeutic targets." Nature Reviews Cancer 2011.5: 352-363.

Astrocytes originally were considered as a line of defense against tumor cells. Brain metastasis causes reactive astrogliosis. Activated astrocytes kill the disseminated cancer cells by releasing the proapoptotic cytokine Fas ligand (FasL/FASLG), which is activated by plasminogen activator (PA). However, brain metastatic cells express anti-PA serpins that protect cancer cells from the threat of astrocytes [71]. On the other hand, astrocytes can also play an active supporting role to tumor cells. Activated astrocytes are recruited by tumor-derived cytokines, such as macrophage inhibitory factor (MIF), interleukin-8 (IL-8), and plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 (PAI-1), to congregate around the developing metastasis [74, 75]. These recruited astrocytes secrete beta-type platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR_β) [76], IL-6 [75, 77], interleukin-1 beta (IL-1 β), and TNF- α [75], or upregulate JAG-1, the ligand of NOTCH 1 receptor, to activate the NOTCH pathway in cancer cells [74], subsequently promoting colonization and tumor growth. Astrocytes can be further activated by estrogen to promote the proliferation, migration, and invasion of cancer cells by epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-S100 calcium-binding protein A1 (S100A) pathway [78]. Recently it was reported that tumor cells transferred 2'3'-cyclic GMP-AMP (cGAMP) to astrocytes by gap junctions, activating the STING pathway in astrocytes, which in turn released inflammatory cytokines (interferon α 1, TNF) to promote brain metastasis growth [79]. Importantly, the application of gap junction inhibitor dramatically decreased brain metastasis. Astrocytes also can protect tumor cells from chemotherapy [80]. Under paclitaxel treatment, astrocytes induced elevated levels of p-AKT and p-MAPK in tumor cells, thereby inhibiting tumor cells' apoptosis and prolong their survival [80].

Microglia are considered the immune effector cells in the brain, but the role of microglia in brain tumor or brain metastasis is not clear. Activated microglia can induce antigen-mediated

lymphocyte reaction [81] and produce a variety of chemokines and cytokines, such as interleukin-1 (IL-1), IL-6, TNF- α , TGF- β), nitric oxide (NO), and superoxide. NO was revealed to be able to kill tumor cells [82-84]. However, it was also reported that activated microglia promoted metastasis outgrowth by WNT pathway [85], lead to angiogenesis by VEGF and promoted tumor proliferation by epidermal growth factor (EGF) [86, 87]. In addition to resident microglia, infiltrating macrophages or monocytes can also have positive roles for tumor growth in the brain. M2-polarized TAMs (including microglia) supported the growth of high-grade gliomas as inhibiting CSF-1R resulted in drastic tumor regression in one study [88]. Although it remains elusive whether this treatment has similar effect on brain metastasis, this study indicates microglia have positive impact on the growth of tumor cells. On the contrary, another study showed direct depletion of TAM (including microglia) in the tumor promoted glioma tumor growth [89]. In this study ganciclovir was injected to deplete macrophages in transgenic mice that expressed thymidine kinase under the macrophage/microglia specific CD11b promoter. Thus, it seems microglia/macrophages have opposite functions in these two studies, but the different consequences in these two studies might have resulted from the different methods and time points of depletion of macrophages.

The relationship between neuron and brain metastasis is rarely studied. One study showed that brain metastatic cells may upregulate γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) transporters, type A GABA receptor (GABA_AR), and GABA transaminase to take up and catabolize neuronreleased GABA neurotransmitter as a metabolite, supporting tumor outgrowth in the brain [90].

Although the mechanisms of brain metastasis development are being revealed gradually, the whole landscape is still under extensive investigation. Several questions still need to be addressed: 1) it is not clear that how the quiescent tumor cells in the brain acquire the essential
traits from the brain microenvironment that prime their subsequent outgrowth, and what the exact function of brain stromal cells is for brain metastasis. Dr. Joan Massague's group showed that latency-competent cancer cells (LCC) maintained their slow-cycling by secretion of WNT inhibitor and evading NK-cell-mediated clearance [40], but it is not clear how single or small cluster of LCCs generate macro-metastases. The continuous crosstalk between the brain microenvironment and LCC at the late stage of latency is essential for tumor growth in the brain. 2) It is unknown whether brain metastases hijack metabolic mechanism to utilize nutrients from the unique brain microenvironment. It was reported that brain tumors had the special ability to oxidize acetate in the citric acid cycle to generate the fuel for growth [91]. Breast cancer brain metastatic cells can survive and proliferate by gluconeogenesis, or the oxidation of glutamine and branched chain amino acids, independent of glucose [92]. However, these reports only uncover the tip of the iceberg of the metabolic changes that may benefit brain metastasis. We are curious to explore a more complete picture of metabolism utilized by brain metastasis in the future. 3) The discovery of lymph vessels in the outer layers of brain [93] provides a new insight to study immune responses in the central nervous system (CNS) and the potential to explore how brain metastatic cells evade the immune surveillance in the brain. Several groups detected bone marrow-derived macrophages in the brain and studied their function as well [88]; however, the functions of other immune cells, such as neutrophils, monocytes, T-cells, and NKcells in brain metastasis, remain to be elucidated.

My project focuses on the crosstalk between the brain TME and tumor cells and attempts to answer the question of how the quiescent tumor cells in the brain acquire the essential traits from the brain microenvironment to promote their growth.

1.2. Exosomes and cancer

1.2.1 Exosome composition and regulation

Exosomes, one specific subtype of membrane vesicles, arise from the membranes of multi-vesicular body (MVB) [94, 95]. Exosomes are 50-150 nm in diameter. Exosomes can be isolated by high speed centrifugation (100,000g) and then floated at sucrose density from 1.13 to 1.19g/ml. CD63, ALG-2-interacting protein X (Alix), tumor susceptibility gene 101 (Tsg101), and proteasome component Hsc10 are highly enriched in the exosomes [96]. Another type of membrane-enclosed vesicle is extracellular vesicles (EV), which are also called microvesicles, microparticles, ectosomes, or oncosomes. They germinate from plasma membrane (PM), and the sizes of these EVs are 100-1000nm in diameter [97]. Although exosomes and EVs come from different origins, they have similar abilities to communicate with other cells and modulate local/distant microenvironment.

Exosome biogenesis and formation is generally controlled by the endosomal sorting complex required for transport (ESCRT) machinery [98-100]. ESCRT-0, -I, -II, and –III and accessory proteins regulate cargo clustering, bud formation, and vesicle scission. Exosome secretion is regulated by RAB family, especially RAB27a, RAB27b, RAB11, RAB35 and RAB7 [101-103]. The RAB proteins in control of exosome secretion can differ in various cell lines. For example, RAB27a and RAB27b control the exosome release in Hela cells [101], while RAB7 regulates the exosome release in MCF-7 breast cancer cells [103]. Soluble NSF-attachment protein receptor complex (SNARE) is also involved in exosome release [104, 105] (Fig. 4).

Figure 4



Figure 4. Exosome biogenesis and secretion in eukaryotic cells. First exosomes fuse into early endosomes and MVBs. ESCRT machinery, lipids, and tetraspanins help exosome budding. Late MVBs fuse with plasma membrane to release exosomes or they fuse with lysosomes for degradation. RAB proteins (RAB11, RAB27 and RAB35) and SNARE are involved in the exosome secretion. On the contrary, EVs (microvesicles) germinate from plasma membrane, not from MVBs. *Reprinted with permission from Joanna Kowal, Mercedes Tkach and Clotilde Thery. "Biogenesis and secretion of exosomes."* Current Opinion in Cell Biology. *2014. 29: 116-125.*

Exosomes are secreted by nearly all mammalian cells, and taken up by many cells. For example, cancer, fibroblast, and immune cells all have been reported to release or take up

exosomes [106, 107]. Exosomes carry protein, lipids, and nucleic acid (mRNA, microRNA, and DNA) [108-110], as messengers for cell communication (Fig. 5). The protein, lipid, or nucleic acid cargo in exosomes is cell-specific [111]. The mechanism of how exosomes selectively package their cargo remains largely unknown and is worthy of further exploration. It has only been reported that mRNA secreted in exosomes have special sequences for export [112], but it is unclear what the criteria for exosomal packaging of protein, lipid, and microRNAs is. In order to demonstrate that mRNA loading in EVs were exchanged between tumor cells *in vivo*, Zomer and the colleagues transfected tumor cells with Cre recombinase (Cre⁺ cells). After the reporter-expressing cells took up EVs, their color was changed from pre-labeled red to green by the Cre-LoxP system [113]. This directly showed that EVs containing mRNA can be transferred to other tumor cells. Although the same experiment was not performed with exosomes, it is very likely that exosomes have a similar ability to transfer mRNAs between cells.

Of note, the uptake of exosomes by recipient cells is not random. The interaction involves specific receptors on the surface of both exosomes and recipient cells. Several reports indicate that selective exosome uptake might be determined by adhesion-associated molecules on the surface of exosomes, such as tetrapanins, glycoproteins, integrins and SNAREs [114, 115]. For example, CD54⁺ pancreas cells prefer to take up exosomes expressing tetrapanin 8 (Tspan8) and integrin α 4 [115]. In light of exosomes being targeted to specific cells, exosomes have become a potential mediator to deliver microRNA, siRNAs, proteins, and others for tumor therapy.

Figure 5



Figure 5. | **The composition of exosome and EVs.** Exosomes or EVs contain components, such as proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids. The cargos of exosomes or EVs are cell-specific. Some subtypes of EVs, but not others, take up all the listed components. Big Evs can carry histones, proteasome, and ribosome proteins. *Reprinted with permission from Marina Colombo, Graca Raposo and Clotilde Thery. "Biogenesis, Secretion and Intercellular Interactions of Exosomes and Other Extracellular Vesicles."* Annu. Rev. Cell. Dev. Biol. 2014. 30: 255-89.

1.2.2 Exosomal function in tumor

Recently, exosomes have been widely studied for their roles in cell communication, especially in tumor progression and metastasis. Exosomes can change cell fate by autocrine signaling. Exosomes produced by chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) have an autocrine effect to activate anti-apoptotic pathways by TGF- β [116]. More importantly, exosomes mediate intercellular interactions and modulate the microenvironment by paracrine mechanisms. Exosomes from host cells serve as external stimuli for recipient cells and modulate their signaling pathways. Cancer cell-released exosomes are taken up by stromal cells to build tumorprone microenvironment; reciprocally, stromal cells in the tumor microenvironment release exosomes, which are taken up by cancer cells to facilitate their own growth. Due to the heterogeneous nature of cancer cells, exosomes or EVs secreted by tumor cells can change the protein expression in their neighboring tumor cells to alter their biological phenotypes. For example, glioma cells transferred the oncogenic receptor EGFRvIII by EVs to other glioma cells lacking this receptor [117], thereby activating the AKT pathway and promoting anchorageindependent growth.

Exosomes can induce drug resistance and modulate angiogenesis. Drug sensitive cells become drug resistant because they take up exosomes containing P-glycoprotein from drug resistant cells [118]. Exosomes from melanoma and ovarian cancer help tumor cells expel cytotoxic drugs [119-122]. Exosomes presenting tetraspanins also promote tumor growth by increasing angiogenesis [123]. Tspan8 combined with CD49d enhances endothelial cell proliferation and angiogenesis [124]. Notch ligand Delta-like 4 (Dll4) presented by tumor cells' exosomes increases vessel density and branching *in vivo* [125].

Additionally, another important character of exosomes is modulating tumor immune response. The evidence of exosome-mediated intercellular antigen transfer was first reported by Dr. Clotilde Thery's group [126, 127]. They showed that Epstein–Barr virus (EBV)-transformed B cells released exosomes containing MHC-II and specifically activated CD4+ T cells, while dendritic cells (DCs) secreted exosomes containing MHC-I and promoted CD8+ cellular immune response *in vitro*. Such functions expanded to tumor immunity. Tumor-derived exosomes or EVs were reported to activate immune response. Exosomes derived from tumor cells present neoantigens that are transferred by DC cells to activate the function of T cells, NK cells, or macrophages [128-132]. However, the opposite function, that tumor exosomes inhibited antitumor immune response, was also reported [133]. Exosomes derived from tumors can contain proteins, such as TGF- β , or C-type lectin-like receptor NKG2D, which inhibit T cell and NK cell activation, and promote regulatory T cell (Treg) function or myeloid-derived suppressor cell (MDSC) development [132, 134]. Exosomes presenting FAS ligand (FasL) and TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) induce the apoptosis of activated T cells [135, 136]. In glioma and lung carcinoma tumors, the majority of exosome-recipient cells are MDSCs. After taking the exosomes, MDSCs display an enhanced immunosuppressive phenotype [137]. Therefore, the exosomes exert both immune active and suppressive functions. Dissecting the mechanism of both functions should be helpful for targeting exosomes in cancer treatment.

1.2.3 Exosomes and cancer metastasis

As mentioned before, exosomes have become a hot topic in cancer biology, partly because of their extensive impact on cancer metastasis.

1.2.3.a Cell migration and invasion

Exosomes control directional cell movement. Sung and colleagues showed exosomes were required for the persistent and efficient movement of cancer cells. The mechanism is that fibronectin in autocrine-secreted exosomes bound with integrin, and then was converted into an adhesive form to promote cell migration [138]. Tumor associated fibroblasts secrete CD81containing exosomes to promote breast cancer cell migration and invasion by activating WNTplanar cell polarity (PCP) signaling in tumor cells [139]. In order to promote cell invasion, exosomes derived from different cancer cells modulate the extracellular matrix. For example, exosomes derived from gynecological tumors induce extracellular matrix degradation by metalloproteinase [140]. Exosomes containing tetraspanins CD151 and Tspan8 derived from the rat pancreatic adenocarcinoma line ASML are essential for matrix degradation and tumor microenvironment reprogramming [141]. Exosomes also target the tight and adherent junctions. Exosomes from breast cancer can open the tight junctions of endothelial cells by transferring miR-105 to endothelial cells and therefore inhibiting the expression of ZO-1, a tight junction protein. [68]. Exosomes derived from cancer cells activate the EMT program in recipient cells. Exosomes contain EMT drivers, such as hypoxia-inducible factor alpha (HIF α), matrix metalloproteinase 13 (MMP 13), casein kinase Ii α , annexin A2, and latent membrane protein 1 (LMP1), and lead to increased migration and invasion of recipient cells [142-145]. Zomer and colleagues found that less malignant tumor cells that took up EVs from malignant tumor cells displayed enhanced migratory behavior and metastatic capacity by *in vivo* imaging analysis [113].

1.2.3.b Pre-metastatic niches

Exosomes are capable of building pre-metastatic niches for disseminated cancer cells. This novel function of exosome has mainly been advanced by Dr. David Lyden and his colleagues. Exosomes from melanoma cells educate bone marrow progenitor cells through the receptor tyrosine kinase MET, supporting tumor growth [146]. The exosomes from pancreatic cancer cells contribute to the formation of pre-metastatic niches in the liver. PDAC exosomes are taken up by Kupffer cells. Highly expressed MIF in PDAC exosomes activates TGF- β release from Kupffer cells, which in turn increase fibronectin production and recruit bone marrowderived macrophages and neutrophils to form a fibrotic microenvironment for tumor growth [147]. Breast cancer exosomes that contain different integrins pre-determine the metastatic organ pattern. In particular, exosomal integrins $\alpha_6\beta_4$ and $\alpha_6\beta_1$ prime the lungs as the metastatic site, while exosomal integrin $\alpha_{\nu}\beta_5$ primes the liver [55]. The effect of exosomes on the pre-metastatic niches complements the "seed and soil" hypothesis, where the cancer cells modify the distant organs before they arrive by releasing the exosomes.

1.2.4 Exosomes as therapeutic tools and biomarkers

Exosomes represent a type of bio-vehicles that can be considered natural liposomes. They are membrane-permeable, well-tolerated, and can cross the blood-brain barrier. Therefore, exosomes have emerged as favorable candidate carriers for therapeutics of cancer and other diseases. The first appealing application of exosome is the delivery of drugs, microRNAs, siRNAs, and other therapeutic compounds, which stay stable in exosomes [148]. For example, exosomes could be used to deliver tumor suppressor microRNAs or siRNAs that knock down oncogenes to inhibit tumor growth. As exosomes target specific cell types or tissues, delivery by exosomes may also improve efficacy and reduce off-target effects. Synthetic target ligand expression on the surface of exosomes can further improve their cell or tissue targeting

specificity. For example, exosomes were engineered to express lysosome-associated membrane protein 2b (Lamp2b) with a tumor-targeting integrin to enhance tumor-specific uptake [149]. Second, exosomes can be applied for cancer vaccination. Exosomes can deliver tumor-derived antigens to induce anti-tumor immune responses. Dendritic cell-derived exosomes induced anti-tumor immunity and have been used in clinical trials [150-152]. Third, given that cancer-cell derived exosomes can modify pre-metastatic niches [55], depleting these exosomes from the circulatory system is a possible option for blocking cancer metastasis. Inhibiting exosome assembly and release from tumor cells by inhibitors, or eliminating exosomes from cancer patients' circulation by extracorporeal purification, leads to the reduction of exosomes in the circulation. In summary, using exosomes as a new venue for cancer therapy is promising despite the technical challenges.

Many investigators have shown evidence supporting the application of exosomes for cancer treatment *in vitro* and *in vivo* [106]. However, currently only a few clinical trials using exosomes in cancer therapy have been implemented. The main challenges of using exosomes in cancer therapy include, but are not limited to, 1) how to load exogenous microRNAs, siRNAs, or drugs into exosomes and increase cell-specific transfer; 2) how to prevent inflammation and immune reactions when developing non-autologous exosomes or bioengineered exosomes; 3) how to increase the half-life of exosomes in the body and avoid rapid clearance by liver and kidney after injection; 4) when depleting exosomes in the blood of patients, how to prevent the loss of normal physiological functions of non-tumor-promoting exosomes; and 5) the cost concerns and technological challenges related to isolating large amounts of exosomes required for the treatment of patients. Exosomes can partake in both pro- and anti-tumor functions.

Therefore, we should thoroughly understand the complexity of exosome biology before widely implementing exosomes in clinical trials.

Significant applications of exosomes include using exosomes as biomarkers for disease diagnosis, prognosis, and therapeutics. Exosome biomarkers for diagnosis or prognosis seem to be on the fast track, so cancer diagnosis based on exosomes has a bright future. Exosomes can be detected in bodily fluid, such as blood, urine, saliva, and cerebrospinal fluid. Therefore, it is an ideal non-invasive biomarker for tumor diagnosis. A great example is that exosomes from pancreatic cancers were found to be enriched with a cell surface proteoglycan, glypican-1 (GPC1), which can be used as a highly sensitive and specific biomarker of pancreatic cancer [153]. Although GPC1 as a biomarker of pancreatic cancer needs to be validated in larger patient cohorts, this finding exemplifies the power of utilizing exosomes for cancer diagnosis. The main challenges of using exosomes in cancer diagnosis are sensitivity and specificity. Not every exosomal protein serving as a biomarker is as sensitive and specific as GPC1. Many biomarker candidates' sensitivity and specificity are no better than current cancer biomarkers and most of them have not shown a clear promise for clinical application. The technical aspects for isolating and enriching exosomes from the blood or other bodily fluids also need to be further improved.

In my project, I explore the function of exosomes in the bio-information communication between the brain microenvironment and tumor cells.

1.3 PTEN

PTEN (Phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10) is considered as one of the most important tumor suppressors [154, 155] for several reasons: 1) Germline mutation of *PTEN* exists in the *PTEN* hamartoma tumor syndromes (PHTS), including Lhermitte-Duclos disease, Bannayan-Riley-Ruvalcaba syndrome, Cowden disease, Cowden-like syndrome, and Proteus/Proteus-like syndrome [156-158]. 2) Heterozygous *Pten*^{+/-} mice develop breast cancer, endometrial carcinoma, T-cell lymphoma/leukemia, and neoplasms of liver, prostate, gastrointestinal tract, thyroid, and thymus [159-161]. 3) PTEN loss is found in many advanced cancers, such as prostate cancer, breast cancer, melanoma, glioblastoma, and others [154, 155]. While PTEN protein structure, regulation, and function have been studied for twenty years, the complexity of PTEN in normal cells or cancers remains to be elucidated.

1.3.1 PTEN structure

Human PTEN contains 403 amino acids and is composed of three key functional domains: a protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTP) domain, a C2-membrane binding domain, and a C-terminal tail. The PTP domain is close to the N-terminal. The amino acids 1-185 at N-terminal are homologous to tensin and auxilin [154]. The PTP domain of PTEN contains motif $C(x)_5R$, the specific feature of the protein tyrosine phosphatase family. The cysteine (C residue) in this motif controls the catalytic activity, while the arginine (R residue) controls the substrate binding [162]. The C2 domain regulates the binding of PTEN to phospholipid bilayers, thereby promoting the binding of PTP domain to its substrates [163]. The C-terminal tail contains PDZ (PSD-95, Discs-large, ZO-1)-binding motif, but the exact role of PDZ in PTEN regulation is still

elusive. Phosphorylation of C-terminal tail can regulate PTEN function [164], which will be addressed later.

1.3.2 PTEN regulation

PTEN is inactivated in many cancers, but the nature of PTEN loss is dependent on tumor type. Within the genetic change, PTEN functional loss is through gene deletion or mutation. Germ-line mutations of PTEN frequently occur in the PHTSs, while somatic mutations exist in many other cancers [165, 166]. The cancer genome atlas (TCGA) database analysis showed that most prostate and ovarian cancers presented PTEN gene deletion, while endometrial carcinomas or glioblastomas frequently contained *PTEN* mutation [167]. Other groups reported loss of heterozygosity (LOH) of PTEN also frequently happened in glioma, melanoma, and breast cancer [168], while somatic mutations of PTEN were identified in several other types of tumors, such as advanced prostate cancer [169] and late stage of bladder cancer, in addition to endometrial carcinomas and glioblastomas [168] (Table 1). The outcome of loss-of-function PTEN mutation is similar as that of loss of whole PTEN gene. PTEN mutation frequently lies in the PTP domain or C2 domain. Most of mutations in PTP domain are missense mutations, while those in C2 domain are frameshift mutations [167]. PTEN loss can be due to epigenetic mechanisms too. DNA methylation and histone modification at PTEN gene promoter are observed in many types of cancer [168, 170, 171].

Tissue	PTEN alteration in human cancer	Neoplasms and tumours in PHTS	Tumours in Pten*/- mice	Mice: tissue- specific deletion outcome	Mice: enhanced tumours in the presence of additional alterations*	Refs
Breast	Mutation <5%. LOH 40%, promoter methylation 50% and loss of expression ~40%	25–50% lifetime risk for women	Yes	Tumours	Wnt or Erbb2 transgenes	39,44. 57,58
Endometrium	Mutation 35–50%	Yes	Yes	NR	Mlh1-/- accelerated Pten LOH in Pten*/- mice	39,60–63, 68
Thyroid	Homozygous deletion <10%, promoter methylation >50%, and rearrangement in most papillary thyroid carcinomas	Yes	Late onset and low frequency	Goiter and benign follicular adenomas in females	Thyroid hormone receptor-β (Thrb) transgene, with metastasis	24.70–76
Prostate	Frequent LOH and miR-22 and miR-106b–25 cluster overexpression	NR	Late onset	Early onset of invasive, metastatic prostate tumours	Cdkn1b ^{+/-} , Nkx31 ^{-/-} , Tmprss2–Erg fusion protein and SV40 Tag	42.74.89. 91–94
Leukaemia or lymphoma	Deletion 10% of T-ALL and 27% mutation in T-ALL	NR	Lymphoma and radiation decreases latency	Early onset lymphoma and autoimmunity (T cell deletion)	NR	40.124. 126–128. 212
Glioma	LOH >70%, mutation 44% (coincident with LOH) and miR-26a amplification	Dysplastic gangliocytoma of the cerebellum in LD	NR	Macrocephaly, seizures and benign cerebellar abnormalities	Mutant Hras, SV40 Tag, Trp53 ^{-,/-} , Trp53 ^{+,/-} and Nf1 ^{+,/-}	31.77–81. 83–87
Melanoma	LOH 30–60%. mutation 10–20% (metastases) and >50% frequent promoter methylation in patients with XP	NR	NR	No spontaneous melanoma but melanoma induced by carcinogen in 50%	Braf	97. 99–103. 213.214
Lung cancer	Mutation infrequent, promoter methylation frequent, miR-21 upregulation 74% and loss of PTEN 74%	Occasional	NR	Late-onset lung adenocarcinoma 87% and increased carcinogen-induced lung tumours	Mutant Kras	30,32,49. 105–109. 112
Liver	Mutation <5%, PTEN expression lost in 12% and PTEN expression lost in HepC HCC	NR	Infrequent	Fatty liver and insulin hypersensitivity	Vhl-	116–118. 215.216
Blødder	LOH 23%. homozygous deletion 6%. mutation 23% (late stage) and decreased or absent PTEN expression 53%	NR	NR	Late-onset transitional cell carcinomas in 10%	Trp53≁	48. 120–122
Kidney	LOH 25%	NR	NR	NR	NR	120
Pancreas	Altered localization common	NR	NR	Metaplasia and carcinoma 20%	Smad4-/-	113–115
Adrenal pheochromocytoma	LOH more common in malignant than in benign tumours	NR	Yes	NR	Cdkn2a ^{-/-}	39.103. 123
Colon and intestine	Up to 18% mutated and up to 19% LOH depending on tumour	Yes and benign polyps in >90%	Hyperplastic changes	NR	Apc*/~	37. 217–219

Table 1. Summary of *PTEN* and *Pten* alteration in specific cancers.

HepC HCC, hepatitis C-positive hepatocellular carcinoma; LD, Lhermitte–Duclos syndrome; LOH, loss of heterozygosity; miRNA, microRNA; NR, not reported; PHTS, PTEN hamartoma tumour syndromes; T-ALL, T cell acute lymphocytic leukaemia; XP, xeroderma pigmentosum, *Pten alteration led to decreased tumour latency or increased tumour stage in the presence of these additional alterations.

Reprinted with permission from M. Christine Hollander, Gideon M. Blumenthal & Phillip A. Dennis "PTEN loss in the continuum of common cancers, rare syndromes and mouse models." Nature Reviews. 2011. 11: 289-301.

PTEN mRNA level is positively controlled by a few transcription factors, such as p53, early growth response protein 1 (EGR-1), and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ (PPAR γ) [172-174]. p53 is a *PTEN* transcription factor; on the other hand, PTEN stabilizes p53 by inhibiting p53 degradation [172]. Therefore these two important tumor suppressors have positive reciprocity to each other. However, several other transcription factors SNAIL, CBF-1, c-Jun, and nuclear factor- κ B (NF- $k\beta$) negatively regulate *PTEN* transcription [175-178]. PTEN is also regulated by microRNAs, which reduce *PTEN* mRNA stability and also inhibit the translation of PTEN protein. PTEN is targeted by many microRNAs, such as miR-21, miR-25, and miR 17-92 cluster [179-182]. In addition, long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs) control *PTEN* mRNA expression as well. The *PTEN* pseudogene transcript *PTENP1* was reported to sequester PTEN-targeting miRNAs, thereby increasing *PTEN* mRNA expression and protein level [183].

Post-translational modifications can regulate PTEN expression too. PTEN is frequently phosphorylated within C2 domain and C-tails by protein kinases GSK3 β , CK2 α , ATM, ROCK, or Rak [184-190]. The phosphorylated residues in C2 domain activate PTEN function or stabilize PTEN protein. Phosphorylation of C-tail interacts with C2 domain to keep C2 domain from cell membrane, thereby inhibiting PTEN function. However, C tail can be auto-dephosphorylated and allow the functional competence of PTEN [191]. In the PTP domain, oxidation of catalytic site Cys124 forms a disulfide bond with Cys71 to inhibit PTEN phosphatase function [192, 193]. Catalytic sites Lys125 and Lys128 can be acetylated by acetyltransferase PCAF, thereby decreasing PTEN activity [194]. Another important modification is ubiquitination. PTEN is ubiquitinated by E3 ubiquitin-protein ligases NEDD4-1, XIAP, and WWP2 for degradation [189, 195-197]. PTEN is mono-ubiquitinated by NEDD4-1 which is reported to control PTEN nuclear

localization [195]. SUMOlyation at Lys254 is also important in determining PTEN nuclear localization [198, 199] (Fig. 6).

Figure 6





Furthermore, PTEN function is modulated by its binding partners. For example, PTEN binds to the sodium-hydrogen exchanger regulatory factor 1 and 2 (NHERF1 and 2) and PH domain leucine-rich repeat protein phosphatase 1 (PHLPP1) to form an inhibitory complex for phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K)/the serine-threonine kinase AKT pathway [200, 201]. p85 alpha, one subunit of PI3K, also binds with PTEN to stimulate PTEN lipid phosphatase activity. It seems paradoxical because p85 alpha generally stimulates the PI3K kinase activity which in

turn inhibits PTEN function, but it shows the complex role of p85 alpha in PI3K-AKT pathway [202]. Meanwhile, several proteins that bind with PTEN inhibit its activity. For example, shank-interacting protein-like 1 (SHARPIN) and mannosidase alpha class 2C member 1 (MAN2C1) interact with PTEN to attenuate PTEN lipid phosphatase function [203, 204].

1.3.3 PTEN function

PTEN was identified as a tumor suppressor for about twenty years and its lipid phosphatase function has been extensively studied. PTEN dephosphorylates phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PI(3,4,5)P3) to phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PI(4,5)P2), which reverses the effect of PI3K, therefore antagonizing PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway. AKT is one of prominent downstream effector of PI3K. AKT activates cell cycle by inhibiting FOXO, p27 and p130 [205, 206], prevents apoptosis by inhibiting pro-apoptotic genes, such as Fas-L and Bcl-2 interacting mediator of cell death (Bim) [207, 208]. AKT also promotes cell growth by negatively regulating tuberous sclerosis complex 2 (TSC2), thereby inducing mTOR pathway [209, 210]. Through antagonizing the PI3K/AKT pathway, PTEN regulates cell cycle, cell growth and metabolism, cell motility, and angiogenesis. PTEN also dephosphorylates β-Catenin, cAMP response element binding protein (CREB), Src Homology 2 Domain Containing (SHC), and SRC [211-214]. Therefore PTEN plays an important role in tumorigenesis, as well in the normal cellular function.

The canonical function of PTEN located at the plasma membrane has been most widely studied. Recently, however, the function of nuclear PTEN and long secreted PTEN have emerged as new focuses as well. PTEN entering the nucleus depends on cell cycle. High nuclear PTEN expression is observed in G0-G1 phase, and low expression is in S phase [215]. Nuclear

PTEN is critical for cell cycle arrest by several mechanisms. First, nuclear PTEN binds p53 and increases p53 level thereby inducing p53-mediated G1 arrest [216]. Second, nuclear PTEN tightens the association of the anaphase-promoting complex (APC/C) with CDH1, and decreases cyclin D1, which leads to cell arrest [217]. Nuclear PTEN also maintains centrosome stability by centromeric protein-C (CENP-C) [218] and controls chromosome integrity by binding with H1 [219]. PTEN upregulates Rad51 expression, which controls DNA double-stranded break repair [220]. In summary, nuclear PTEN regulates DNA stability and cell cycle, independent of PI3K-AKT pathway.

PTEN-long (PTEN-L) contains an extra 173-amino acid domain compared with the classical PTEN. PTEN-L contains a secretion signal sequence so that it can be secreted from cell and received by the neighbor cells where it blocks PI3K-AKT pathway [221]. Detectable PTEN-L in serum or plasm [221] might be a good biomarker for diabetes or other glucose metabolism disorders.

PTEN is a haploinsufficient tumor suppressor, the loss of which induces tumor initiation, combined with other genetic deletion or mutation. PTEN loss promotes tumor growth generally by the canonical AKT-mTOR pathway. But what is the function of PTEN in tumor metastasis? PTEN promoting cell migration *in vitro* has been suggested for a decade. PTEN controls cell motility partly because PIP3 is assembled at the cell's leading edge while PTEN localization is at the opposite side [222]. Another mechanism is that PTEN dephosphorylates focal adhesion kinase (FAK) or SHC to modulate cell motility [223]. PTEN overexpression inhibits the migration of glioblastoma and fibroblasts *in vitro* [224, 225]. However, the role of PTEN in tumor metastasis, at whole organism level, remains controversial and poorly-defined. In a PDAC mouse model, loss of PTEN combined with Kras mutation promoted local, liver, and lung

metastasis by activating NF-kB pathway[226]. In a colorectal cancer cell (CRC) mouse model, restoring PTEN reduced its metastatic capability [227]. However, in breast cancer, one group reported that PTEN loss occurred more often in brain metastasis, especially in HER2-negative brain metastases, compared with primary tumors [228], while another group reported there was no difference in PTEN level between primary breast cancer and metastasis (distant nodes, skin, liver, lung, and bone) [229]. Therefore I decided to explore the exact function of PTEN in brain metastasis as my thesis project.

Chapter 2: Material and Methods

2.1 Reagents and cell culture

All common chemicals were from Sigma (St. Louis, MO). Pyrrolidinedithiocarbamic acid was from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, CA). Exo-FBS Exosome-depleted FBS was purchased from System Biosciences (SBI) (Mountain View, CA). PTEN (# 9188), p-Akt (T308) (#9275), p-Akt (S473) (#4060), Pan Akt (#4691), and Bim (#2933) antibodies were from Cell Signaling (Danvers, MA). CD9 (ab92726), Rab27a (ab55667), AMPK (ab3759), CCL2 (ab9899), MAP2 (ab11267), and p-P70S6K (ab60948) antibodies were from Abcam (Cambridge, MA). Tsg101 (14497-1-AP) and Rab27b (13412-1-AP) antibodies were from Proteintech (Chicago, IL). CD81 (104901) antibody was from BioLegend (San Diego, CA). E2F1 (NB600-210) and CCR2 (NBP1-48338) antibodies were from Novus (Littleton, CO). GFAP (Z0334) antibody was from DAKO (Carpinteria, CA). IBA-1 antibody was from WAKO (Richmond, VA). Cre (969050) antibody was from Novagen (Madison, WI). NF-kB p65 (SC-109), CD63 (SC-15363) antibody was from Santa Cruz (Santa Cruz, CA). DMA (sc-202459) and CCR2 antagonist (sc-202525) were from Santa Cruz (Santa Cruz, CA). MK2206 (S1078) was from Selleckchem (Houston, TX). PDTC (P8765) was from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). Human breast cancer cell lines (MDA-MB-231, HCC1954, BT474, and MDA-MB-435) and mouse cell lines (B16BL6 mouse melanoma and 4T1 mouse breast cancer) were purchased from ATCC and verified by MD Anderson Cancer Center (MDACC) Cell Line Characterization Core Facility. Primary glia was isolated as described¹³. Briefly, after homogenization of dissected brain from P0-P2 neonatal mouse pups, all cells were seeded on Poly-D-Lysine coated flasks. 7 days later, flasks with primary culture were placed on an orbital shaker and shaken at 230 rpm for 3 hours. Warm DMEM 10:10:1 (10% of fetal bovine serum, 10% of horse serum, 1% Penicillin/streptomycin) were added and flasks were shaken again at 260 rpm overnight. After

shaking, fresh trypsin was added into the flask and leftover cells were plated with warm DMEM 5:5:1 (5% of fetal bovine serum, 5% of horse serum, 1% Penicillin/streptomycin) to establish primary astrocyte culture. >90% of isolated primary glial cells were GFAP+ astrocytes. Primary cancer associated fibroblasts (CAFs) were isolated by digesting the mammary tumors from MMTV-neu transgenic mouse. 231.xenograft CAFs were isolated by digesting the mammary tumors from MDA.MB.231 xenograft. For the mixed co-culture experiments, tumor cells were mixed with equal number of freshly isolated primary glia or CAFs or NIH3T3 fibroblast cells in six-well plate (1:3 ratio). Co-cultures were maintained for 2-5 days before magnetic bead-based separation. For the trans-well co-culture experiments, tumor cells were seeded in the bottom well and freshly isolated primary glia, CAFs, or NIH3T3 cells were seeded on the upper insert (1:3 ratio). Co-cultures were maintained for 2-5 days for the further experiments. Lentiviral-based packaging vectors (Addgene, Cambridge, MA), pLKO.1 PTEN-targeting shRNAs and all siRNAs (Sigma), Human Cytokine Antibody Array 3 (Ray biotech), and lentiviral-based vector pTRIPZ-PTEN and pTRIPZ-CCL2 shRNAs (MDACC shRNA and ORFome Core, from Open Biosystems) were purchased. The human PTEN-targeting shRNA sequences in the lentiviral constructs were: 5'-

CCGGAGGCGCTATGTGTATTATTATCTCGAGATAATAATACACATAGCGCCTTTTTT-3' (targeting coding sequence); 5'-

CCGGCCACAAATGAAGGGATATAAACTCGAGTTTATATCCCTTCATTTGTGGTTTTT-3' (targeting 3'-UTR). The human PTEN-targeting siRNA sequences used were: GGUGUAAU GAUAUGUGCAU and GUUAAAGAAUCAUCUGGAU. The human CCL2-targeting siRNA sequences used were: CAGCAAGUGUCCCAAAGAA and CCGAAGACUUGAACACUCA. The mouse Rab27a-targeting siRNA sequences used were: CGAUUGAGAUGCUCCUGGA and GUCAUUUAGGGAUCCAAGA. Mouse pLKO shRNA (shRab27a: TRCN0000381753; shRab27b: TRCN0000100429) were purchased from Sigma (St. Louis, MO). For lentiviral production, lentiviral expression vector was co-transfected with the third-generation lentivirus packing vectors into 293T cells using Lipo293 DNA *in vitro* Transfection Reagent (SignaGen). 48 to 72 hours after transfection, cancer cell lines were stably infected with viral particles. Transient transfection with siRNA was performed using pepMute siRNA transfection reagent (SignaGen). For *in vivo* intracranial virus injection, lentivirus was harvested from 15cm plates 48 hours after transfection of packaging vectors. After passing a 0.45µm filter, all viruses were centrifuged at 25,000 rpm for 90 min at 4 °C. Viral pellet was suspended in PBS (~200 fold concentrated). The final virus titer (~1 × 10⁹ UT/ml) was confirmed by limiting dilution.

2.2 Isolation of tumor cells from co-culture

Cell isolation was performed based on the magnetic bead-based cell sorting protocol according to manufacturer's recommendation (Miltenyi Biotec Inc., CA). After preparation of single cell suspension, tumor cells (HCC1954 or BT474) were stained with primary EpCAM-FITC antibody (Catalog #130-098-113) (50 μ l per 10⁷ total cells) and incubated for 30 min in the dark at 4°C. After washing, the cell pellet was re-suspended and Anti-FITC microbeads (50 μ l per 10⁷ total cells) were added before loading onto the magnetic column of a MACS separator. Column was washed twice and removed from the separator. The magnetically captured cells were flushed out immediately by firmly applying the plunger. The isolated and labeled cells were analyzed on a Gallios flow cytometer (Beckman Coulter). For EpCAM-negative MDA-MB-231 tumor cells, FACS sorting (ARIAII, Becton Dickinson) was used to isolate GFP+ tumor cells from glia or CAFs.

2.3 Isolation of CD11b+ cells from mouse primary glia

Isolation of primary glia was achieved by homogenization of dissected brain from postnatal days 0-2 mouse pups. After 7 days, trypsin was added onto plate and cells were collected. After centrifugation and re-suspension of cell pellet to single –cell suspension, cells were incubated with CD11b+ microbeads (Miltenyl Biotec) (50 μ l per 10⁷ total cells) for 30 min at 4 °C. The cells were washed with buffer and CD11b+ cells were isolated by MACS Column. CD11b+ cells were analyzed by flow cytometry and immunofluorescence staining.

2.4 Western blotting

Western blotting was done as previously described. Briefly, cells were lysed in lysis buffer (20 mM Tris at pH 7.0, 1% Triton-X 100, 0.5% NP-40, 250 mM NaCl, 3 mM EDTA, and protease inhibitor cocktail). Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred onto a PVDF membrane. After membranes were blocked with 5% milk for 30 min, they were probed with various primary antibodies overnight at 4°C, followed by incubation with secondary antibodies for 1 hour at room temperature, and visualized with enhanced chemiluminescence reagent (Thermo Scientific).

2.5 qRT-PCR

Briefly, total RNA was isolated using miRNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen) and then reverse transcribed using reverse transcriptase kits (iScript cDNA synthesis Kit, Bio-rad). SYBR-based qRT-PCR was performed using pre-designed primers (Life Technologies). miRNA assay was conducted using Taqman miRNA assay kit (Life Technologies). For quantification of gene expression, real-time PCR was conducted using Kapa Probe Fast Universal qPCR, and SYBR

Fast Universal qPCR Master Mix (Kapa Biosystems) on a StepOnePlus real-time PCR system (Applied Biosystems). The relative expression of mRNAs was quantified by 2^{-ΔΔCt} with logarithm transformation. Primers used in qRT-PCR analyses are: Mouse CCL2: forward, 5'-GTTGGCTCAGCCAGATGCA-3'; reverse: 5'-AGCCTACTCATTGGGATCATCTTG-3'. Mouse ACTB: forward: 5'-AGTGTGACGTTGACATCCGT3'; reverse: 5'-TGCTAGGAGCCAGAGCAGTA-3'. Mouse PTEN: forward: 5'-AACTTGCAATCCTCAGTTTG-3'; reverse: 5'-CTACTTTGATATCACCACACAC-3'. Mouse CCR2 primer: Cat: 4351372 ID: Mm04207877_m1 (Life technologies, Grand Island, NY)

2.6 miRNA labeling and transfection

Synthetic miRNAs were purchased from Sigma and labeled with Cy3 by Silencer siRNA labeling kit (Life Technologies). Briefly, miRNAs were incubated with labeling reagent for one hour at 37°C in the dark, and then labeled miRNAs were precipitated by ethanol. Labeled miRNAs (100 pmoles) were transfected into astrocytes or CAFs in a 10 cm-plate. After 48 hours, astrocytes and CAFs containing Cy3-miRNAs were co-cultured with tumor cells (at 5:1 ratio).

2.7 PTEN promoter methylation analysis and luciferase reporter assay of PTEN promoter activity

Genomic DNA was isolated by PreLink genomic DNA mini Kit (Invitrogen), bisulfite conversion was performed by EpiTect Bisulfite Kit and followed by EpiTect methylation-specific PCR (Qiagen). Primers for PTEN CpG island are 5'-

TGTAAAACGACGGCCAGTTTGTTATTATTTTTAGGGTTGGGAA-3' and 5'-

CAGGAAACAGCTATGACCCTAAACCTACTTCTCCTCAACAACC-3'. Luciferase reporter assays were done as previously described²⁷. The wild-type PTEN promoter driven pGL3luciferase reporter was a gift from Dr. A. Yung (MD Anderson Cancer Center). The pGL3-PTEN reporter and a control *Renilla* luciferase vector were co-transfected into tumor cells by Lipofectamine 2000 (Life Technologies). After 48-hours, tumor cells were co-cultured with astrocytes or CAFs. Another 48 hours later, luciferase activities were measured by Dual-Luciferase Report Assay Kit (Promega) on Luminometer 20/20 (Turner Biosystems). The PTEN-3'UTRs with various miRNA-binding site mutations were generated by standard PCRmediated mutagenesis method and inserted downstream of luciferase reporter gene in pGL3 vector. The activities of the luciferase reporter with the wild-type and mutated PTEN-3'UTRs were assayed as described above.

2.8 Exosome isolation and purification

Astrocytes or CAFs were cultured in the media with Exosome-depleted FBS for 48-72 hours and exosomes were collected from their culture media after sequential ultracentrifugation as described previously. Briefly, cells were harvested, centrifuged at $300 \times g$ for 10 minutes and the supernatants were collected for centrifugation at $2000 \times g$ for 10 minutes, $10,000 \times g$ for 30 minutes and $100,000 \times g$ for 70 minutes. The pellet was washed once with PBS and purified by centrifugation at $100,000 \times g$ for 70 minutes again. The final pellet containing exosomes was resuspended in PBS and used for *1*) TEM by fixing exosomes with 2% glutaraldehyde in 0.1 M phosophate buffer, pH 7.4; *2*) measure of total exosome protein content using BCA Protein Assay normalized by equal number of primary astrocytes and CAF cells; *3*) Western blotting of exosome marker protein CD63, CD81 and Tsg101; and *4*) real-time qRT-PCR by extracting miRNAs with miRNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen).

2.9 Transmission electron microscopy

Fixed samples were placed on 100 mesh carbon coated, formvar coated nickel grids treated with poly-L-lysine for about 30 minutes. After washing the samples on several drops of PBS buffer, samples were incubated on drops of buffered 1% gluteraldehyde for 5 minutes, and then washed several times on drops of distilled water. Afterwards, samples were negatively stained on drops of millipore-filtered aqueous 4% uranyl acetate for 5 minutes. Stain was blotted dry from the grids with filter paper and samples were allowed to dry. Samples were then examined in a JEM 1010 transmission electron microscope (JEOL, USA, Inc., Peabody, MA) at an accelerating voltage of 80 Kv. Digital images were obtained using the AMT Imaging System (Advanced Microscopy Techniques Corp., Danvers, MA).

2.10 Flow cytometry analysis of exosome marker proteins, Annexin V and

CCR2

For exosome detection, 100 μ l exosome isolated from 10 ml conditioned media of astrocytes or CAFs were incubated with 10 μ l of aldehyde/sulfate latex beads (4 μ m-diameter, Life Technologies) for 15 min at 4°C. After 15 min, PBS was added to make sample volume up to 400 μ l which was incubated overnight at 4°C under gentle agitation. Exosome-coated beads were washed twice in FACS washing buffer (1% BSA and 0.1% NaN₃ in PBS), and resuspended in 400 μ l FACS washing buffer, stained with 4 μ g of PE-conjugated anti-mouse CD63 antibody (BioLegend) or mouse IgG (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) for 3 hours at 4°C under gentle agitation and analyzed on a FACS Canto II flow cytometer. Samples were gated on bead singlet based on FCS and SSC characteristics (4 µm-diameter). For Annexin V apoptosis assay, after 24 hrs doxorubicin (2uM) treatment, the cells were collected, labeled by APC-Annexin V antibody (Biolegend) and analyzed on a FACS Canto II flow cytometer. CD11b+ and BV2 cells were stained with CCR2 antibody (Novus) at 4 °C overnight; they were then washed and stained with Alexa Fluro 488 anti-rabbit IgG (Life Technologies) at room temperature for 1 hour. Then the cells were analyzed on a FACS Canto II flow cytometer.

2.11 *In vivo* experiments

All animal experiments and terminal endpoints were carried out in accordance with approved protocols from the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of MDACC. Animal numbers of each group were calculated by power analysis and animals are grouped randomly for each experiment. No blinding of experiment groups was conducted. Mammary fad pad (MFP) tumors were established by injection of 5×10^6 tumor cells in 100 µl of PBS:Matrigel mixture (1:1 ratio) orthotopically into the MFP of 8-weeks old swiss nude mice as done previously²⁸. Brain metastasis tumors were established by intracarotid artery (ICA) injection of tumor cells (250,000 cells in 0.1ml HBSS for MDA-MB-231, HCC1954, MDA-MB-435, 4T1, B16BL6 and 500,000 cells in 0.1ml HBSS for BT474.m1 into the right common carotid artery as done previously²⁹. Mice (6-8 weeks) were randomly grouped into designated groups. Female mice are used for breast cancer experiments, both female and male are used for melanoma experiments. Since brain metastasis model does not result in visible tumor burdens in living animal, the endpoints of *in vivo* metastasis experiments are based on the presence of clinical signs of brain metastasis, including but not limited to, primary CNS disturbances, weight loss, and behavioral abnormalities. Animals are sacrificed upon showing above signs or one to two weeks post-

surgery based on specific experimental designs. Brain metastasis lesions are enumerated as experimental readout. Brain metastases were counted as micromets and macromets. The definition of micromets and macromets are based on a comprehensive mouse and human comparison study previously published³⁰. Briefly, ten HE-stained serial sagittal sections (300 µm/section) through the left hemisphere of the brain were analyzed for the presence of metastatic lesions. We counted micrometastases (i.e., those $\leq 50 \ \mu m^2$) to a maximum of 300 of micrometastases per section and every large metastasis (i.e., those $>50 \ \mu m^2$) in each section. Brain-seeking cells from overt metastases and whole brains were dissected and disaggregated in DMEM/F-12 medium using Tenbroeck homogenizer briefly. Dissociated cell mixtures were plated on tissue culture dish. Two weeks later, tumors cells recovered from brain tissue were collected and expanded as brain-seeking sublines (Br.1). For the astrocyte miR-19 knockout mouse model, Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice (Jax lab) (6-8 weeks) were intracranially injected with Ad5.GFAP.Cre virus (Iowa University, Gene Transfer Vector Core) 2 µl (MOI ~10⁸ units/µl) per point, total 4 points at the right hemisphere (n=9). Control group (n=7) was injected with the same dose Ad5.RSV β -Gluc (Ad.GLuc) at the right hemisphere. All intracranial injections were performed by an implantable guide-screw system. One week after virus injection, mice were intracarotidlly injected with 2×10^5 B16BL6 tumor cells. After two weeks, whole brains were dissected and fixed in 4% formaldehyde, and embedded in paraffin. Tumor formation, histological phenotypes of H&E-stained sections, and immunohistochemistry staining were evaluated. Only parenchymal lesions, which are in close proximity of adenovirus injection, were included in our evaluation. Tumor size was calculated as (longest diameter) × (shortest diameter) ^ 2 × 0.5. For intracranial tumor model, $Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J$ mice (Jax lab) (6-8 weeks) were intracranially injected as described above. Seven mice were used in the experiment. One week

later, these mice were intracranially injected with 2.5×10^5 B16BL6 tumor cells at both sides where adenoviruses were injected. After another week, whole brains were dissected and fixed in 4% formaldehyde, and embedded in paraffin. Tumor formation and phenotype were analyzed as above.

For the Rab27a/b knockdown mouse model, seven C57BL6 mice (Jax lab) (6-8 weeks) were intracranially injected with concentrated lentivirus containing shRab27a and shRab27b (ratio 1:2) 2 µl per point, total 3 points at the right hemisphere; concentrated control lentivirus containing pLKO.1 scramble were injected at the left hemisphere. All intracranial injections were performed by an implantable guide-screw system. One week later, mice were intracranially injected with 5×10^4 B16BL6 tumor cells at both sides where they had been infected. After one week, whole brains were dissected and fixed in 4% formaldehyde, and embedded in paraffin. Tumor formation, histological phenotypes of H&E-stained sections, immunohistochemistry staining were evaluated. When perform metastases size quantification, only parenchymal lesions that in close proximity to adenovirus injection sites were included into analyses. Tumor size was calculated as (longest diameter) \times (shortest diameter) $^{2} \times 0.5$. For exosome rescue experiments, eight C57BL6 mice (Jax lab) (6-8 weeks) were intracranially injected with concentrated lentivirus containing shRab27a and shRab27b (ratio 1:2) 2 µl per point, total 3 points at both hemispheres. One week later, these mice were intracranially injected with 5×10^4 B16BL6 tumor cells with 10 µg exosome isolated from astrocyte media at right sides where they had been injected with lentivirus; 5×10^4 B16BL6 tumor cells with vehicle were injected at left sides where lentivirus had been injected. After another week, whole brains were dissected and fixed in 4% formaldehyde, and embedded in paraffin. Tumor formation and phenotype were analyzed as above.

For *in vivo* extravasation assay, equal number of cells labeled with GFP-control shRNA and RFP-PTEN shRNA (Open Biosystems) were mixed and ICA injected. After cardiac perfusion, brains were collected and sectioned through coronal plan on a vibrotome (Leica) into 50 μ m slice. Fluorescent cells were then counted. For inducible PTEN expression *in vivo*, mice were given doxycycline (10 μ g/kg) every other day. To quantify brain metastasis incidence and tumor size, brains were excised for imaging and histological examination at the end of experiments. Ten serial sagittal sections every 300 microns throughout the brain were analyzed by at least two pathologists who are blinded to animal groups in all above analyses.

2.12 Reverse Phase Protein Array

Reverse phase protein array (RPPA) of PTEN-overexpressing cells was performed in MDACC Functional Proteomics core facility. Briefly, cellular proteins were denatured by 1% SDS, serial diluted and spotted on nitrocellulose-coated slides. Each slide was probed with a validated primary antibody plus a biotin-conjugated secondary antibody. The signal obtained was amplified using a Dako Cytomation–catalyzed system and visualized by DAB colorimetric reaction. The slides were analyzed using customized Microvigene software (VigeneTech Inc., Carlisle, MA). Each dilution curve was fitted with a logistic model ("Super curve Fitting" developed at MDACC) and normalized by median polish. Differential intensity of normalized log values of each antibody between RFP (control) and PTEN overexpressed cells were compared in GenePattern (http://genepattern.broadinstitute.org). Antibodies with differential expression (p<0.2) were selected for clustering and heatmap. The data clustering was performed using GenePattern.

2.13 Patient samples

Two studies in separate cohorts were conducted. The first one was a retrospective evaluation of PTEN in two cohorts. 1) Archived formalin fixed and paraffin-embedded (FFPE) brain metastasis specimens (n=131) from patients with a history of breast cancer who presented with metastasis to the brain parenchyma and had surgery at MDACC (Supplementary information). Tissues were collected under a protocol (LAB 02-486) approved by the institutional review board (IRB) at MDACC. 2) Archived unpaired primary breast cancer FFPE specimens (n=139) collected under an IRB protocol (Lab 02-312) at MDACC (Supplementary information). Formal consent was obtained from all patients. The second study was a retrospective evaluation of PTEN, CCL2 and IBA1 in the matched primary breast tumors and brain metastatic samples from 35 patients, of which there are 12 HER2-positive, 14 triplenegative and nine ER-positive tumors according to clinical diagnostic criteria (Supplementary information). Formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded primary breast and metastatic brain tumor samples were obtained from the Pathology Department, University of Queensland Centre for Clinical Research (Queensland, Australia). Tissues were collected with approval by human research ethics committees at the Royal Brisbane and Women's Hospital (2005/022) and the University of Queensland (2005000785). For tissue microarray (TMA) construction, tumor-rich regions (guided by histological review) from each case were sampled using 1 mm cores. All the archival paraffin-embedded tumor samples were coded with no patient identifiers.

2.14 Immunohistochemistry (IHC) and Immunofluorescence (IF)

Standard IHC staining was performed as done previously²⁸. Briefly, after deparaffinization and rehydration, 4 µm sections were subjected to heat-induced epitope retrieval (0.01 M citrate for PTEN). Slides were then incubated with various primary antibodies at 4°C overnight, after blocking with 1% goat serum. Slides underwent color development with DAB and hematoxylin counterstaining. Ten visual fields from different areas of each tumor were evaluated by two pathologists independently (blind to experiment groups). Positive IBA1 and Ki-67 staining in mouse tumors were calculated as percentage of positive cells per field (%) and normalized by the total cancer cell number in each field. TUNEL staining was counted as average positive cells/field (10 random fields). We excluded necrotic areas in the tumors from evaluation. Immunofluorescence (IF) was performed following the standard protocol recommended by Cell Signaling Inc. Briefly, after washing with PBS twice, cells were fixed with 4% formaldehyde. Samples were blocked with 5% normal goat serum in PBS for 1 hour before incubation with a primary antibody cocktail overnight at 4°C, washed, then incubated with secondary antibodies before examination using confocal microscope. Pathologists were blinded to the group allocation during the experiment and when assessing the outcome.

2.15 Bioinformatics and statistical analysis

Publicly available GEO datasets GSE14020 and GSE19184, GSE2603, GSE2034 and GSE12276 were used for bioinformatics analysis. The top 2×10^4 verified probes were subjected to analysis. Differentially expressed genes between metastases from brain and other sites (primary or other metastatic organ sites) were analyzed by SAM analysis in R statistical software. The 54 commonly down-regulated genes in brain metastases from GSE14020 and GSE19184 were depicted as heat map by Java Treeview. For power analysis, we calculated sample size using Pwr package in R environment. For staining of patient samples, we calculated the correlation by Fisher's exact test. For survival analysis of GSE2603, the patient samples

were mathematically separated into PTEN-low and -normal groups based on K-means (K=2). Kaplan-Meier survival curves were generated by survival package in R. Multiple group IHC scores were compared by Chi-square test and Mantelhaen test in R. All quantitative experiments have been repeated using at least three independent biological repeats and are presented as mean \pm s.e.m. or mean \pm s.d.. Quantitative data were analyzed either by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) (multiple groups) or *t*-test (two groups). *P* < 0.05 (two-sided) was considered statistically significant. Chapter 3: Microenvironment-induced PTEN Loss by Exosomal microRNA Primes Brain Metastasis Outgrowth

Most of this work has been published in:

Zhang L, Zhang S, Yao J, Lowery FJ, Zhang Q, Huang WC, Li P, Li M, Wang X,
Zhang C, Wang H, Ellis K, Cheerathodi M, McCarty JH, Palmieri D, Saunus J,
Lakhani S, Huang S, Sahin AA, Aldape KD, Steeg PS, Yu D. *Microenvironmentinduced PTEN loss by exosomal microRNA primes brain metastasis outgrowth*.
Nature. 2015 Nov 5;527(7576):100-4.

3.1 Specific PTEN loss in brain metastasis is induced by brain microenvironment

3.1.1 Dramatic PTEN loss in clinical and experimental brain metastases

To obtain insights into how quiescent tumor cells acquire essential traits from metastatic organ microenvironment for their relapse, we set to start from integrated analysis of public available gene expression profiles from both clinical metastatic tumors and well-controlled experimental metastasis models (Fig. 7a-7c). Clinical metastases of breast cancer profile (Massague dataset, GSE14020) exhibited that 650 genes were significantly down regulated in brain metastases compared with bone and lung metastases (Fig.7b). We next compared the global gene expression level between experimental metastases and matched primary tumor derived from three differential cancer cell lines (human breast cancer cell MDA-MB-231.Br3, human prostate cancer cell PC14.Br4 and human melanoma cell A375SM) (Lee dataset, GSE19184). Compared with their respective primary site, 2161 genes were commonly down regulated in the brain metastases (Fig.7c). PTEN was one of the 54 down regulated genes commonly observed in both microarray analyses (Fig. 7a-7c). In order to confirm our finding from dataset analysis, we firstly collected 139 cases of primary breast tumors and 131 cases of brain metastasis tumor. In this cohort, primary breast tumors and brain metastasis tumor were unmatched. Our immunohistochemistry (IHC) analyses of PTEN expression confirmed a significantly higher rate of PTEN loss (defined by an immunoreactive score (IRS) of 0–3) [214] in brain metastases (71%) than in unmatched primary breast cancers (30%) (Fig. 8a). We also collected 35 cases of primary breast tumors with matched brain metastasis tumor in the second patient cohort. PTEN loss was also detected at a significantly higher frequency in brain metastases (71%) than in matched primary breast cancers (37%) in this cohort (Fig. 8b). The
result was consistent with the observation of the first unmatched cohort. Above observations showed PTEN dramatically low-expressed in clinical brain metastases and reveled a unique role of PTEN in the brain-specific metastasis process.



Figure 7. | **Organ-specific loss of PTEN in brain metastases. a,** Schematics of microarray analyses. Patients' brain metastases exhibited a discrete gene expression profile with 650 genes significantly down-regulated compared to bone or lung metastases (GSE14020). Brain metastases derived from three cancer cell lines exhibited 2161 commonly down-regulated genes compared to their respective primary tumors (GSE19184). PTEN is one of only 54 commonly down-regulated genes in brain metastases of both datasets. **b,** Heat-maps showing expression of 54 commonly down- regulated genes (see **a**) in clinical brain metastases versus lung metastases and bone metastases. **c,** Heat-maps showing expression of the 54 genes commonly down- regulated genes (see **a**) in cell line-induced primary tumors versus experimental brain metastases. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang and Jun Yao*.



Figure 8. | **IHC analysis of PTEN expression in clinical samples. a,** Representative IHC staining and histograms of PTEN protein levels in primary breast tumors and unmatched brain metastases (Chi-square test). **b,** Histograms of PTEN protein levels in primary breast tumors and matched brain metastases from 35 patients (Chi-square test). *Collaborated with Hai Wang and Qingling Zhang.*

3.1.2 PTEN loss in the subtypes of breast cancer brain metastases

Clinically, HER2+ and triple negative breast cancers (TNBC) are two major types of breast cancer that more frequently metastasize to the brain[230]. Thus, it is conceivable that these two types (HER2+ and TNBC) constitute the majority of brain metastasis cases studied here. We stained 35 primary breast tumor and matched brain metastasis tissue samples with ER, PR, and HER2. Then, we analyzed PTEN expression levels by IHC in each subtype of breast cancers in this cohort (Fig. 9a). Based on IHC staining of ER, PR, and HER2, the 35 cases were divided into three subtypes: HER2+, triple negative, and hormone receptor (HR)+. Most of the primary breast tumors and matched brain metastases were of the same subtypes, but 5 cases of brain metastases subtypes were different from their primary breast tumors (Fig. 9b). In the HER2+ and triple negative groups, PTEN-loss was more prominent in brain metastases (66.7% in HER2+ brain metastases vs. 16.7% in HER2+ primary breast cancer; 92.9% in triple negative brain metastases vs. 40% in triple negative primary breast cancer). In the HR+ subtype, PTEN-loss cases in brain metastases were not significantly different to in the primary breast tumor (Fig. 9a). Although this matched cohort was small, data from the extensive statistical analyses of subtypes of patients consistently demonstrated that PTEN-loss in brain metastases was significantly more than in primary breast tumors, especially in the HER2+ and triple negative subtypes, which generally have higher incidences of brain metastasis.

a Matched small cohort

	HER2+				
Tumor PTEN	high (%)	low (%)	Total	p-value*	
Primary.BC	10 (83.3%)	2 (16.7%)	12	-0.012	
Brain.Met	4 (33.3%)	8 (66.7%)	12	-0.013	

	Triple negative (TN)				
Tumor	high (%)	low (%)	Total	p-value*	
Primary.BC	9 (60.0%)	6 (40.0%)	15	-0.003	
Brain.Met	1 (7.1%)	13 (92.9%)	14	-0.005	

ΠR+

Tumor	high (%)	low (%)	Total	p-value
Primary.BC	3 (37.5%)	5 (62.5%)	8	-0.457
Brain.Met	5 (55.6%)	4 (44.4%)	9	-0.437

* Chi-square test

p<0.05 is significant difference

Matched small cohort

Patient ID.	Primary.BC	Brain.Met
14	TN	HR+
9	HR+	TN
23	TN	HR+
39	TN	HER2+
25	HER2+	TN

TN: Triple negative

b

Figure 9. | **PTEN expression in clinical subtypes of matched small cohorts. a,** The parameter contingency tables showing the patient tumor distribution (matched small cohort in Fig.8b). Chi-square test was used to compare IHC score in primary breast tumor and matched brain metastases. p<0.05 is significant difference. b, The clinical subtype change from primary tumor to brain metastases in the matched small cohort. *Collaborated with Jodi Saunus and Qingling Zhang.*

3.1.3 Specific PTEN loss in brain metastases, not other metastatic organs

To test the hypothesis that PTEN-loss promotes the brain-specific metastasis, we knocked down PTEN in breast cancer cells before intracarotid injection to model brain metastasis. To our surprise, knocking down PTEN did not enhance the overall brain metastasis incidence nor do brain metastases size (Fig. 10a). Furthermore, patients with PTEN-normal or PTEN-loss primary tumors had comparable levels of brain-metastasis-free survival, and patients with or without brain metastases had similar PTEN levels in their primary tumors (Fig. 10b-10c). Thus, the observed PTEN loss in brain metastases was unlikely to be derived from PTEN-low primary tumors. This perplexing observation led us to further decipher the intriguing role of PTEN in brain metastasis. Accumulating evidence suggests that metastasis tumor microenvironment (TME) might regulate gene expression of tumor cells [231]. To investigate whether PTEN loss in brain metastasis is a secondary non-genetic event imposed by the brain microenvironment, we injected five PTEN-normal breast cancer cell lines (MDA-MB-231, HCC1954, BT474, MDA-MB-435, 4T1) either into mammary fat pad (MFP) to establish primary xenograft tumor or intracarotidly to induce brain metastases respectively. The tumors derived from the same source of cells exhibited a striking difference in PTEN expression in the different microenvironments (Fig. 11a). The mammary tumor expressed a similar level of PTEN as the original cultured cells before injection, whereas there was a notable PTEN down regulation in brain metastases tumor compared to the respective MFP tumors, indicating disseminated tumor cells with normal PTEN expression might lose their PTEN expression at brain TME. This was also observed in the 4T1 syngeneic mouse model (Fig. 11b). It indicated that the specific PTEN-loss in brain metastases was independent of immune responses. We also injected MDA-MB-231 and 4T1 (mouse breast cancer cell line) into tail veil to generate lung metastases (Fig. 11b). The lung metastases expressed the similar level of PTEN as primary tumor, which showed PTEN down regulation specifically in brain metastases, not in other metastatic organs.



Figure 10. | **PTEN loss in brain metastasis is not derived from PTEN-low primary tumors. a,** PTEN western blots (WB, left) and brain metastasis counts 30 days after intracarotid injection (right) of MDA-MB-231Br cells transfected with control or PTEN shRNAs. Large Mets: >50 µm in diameter (mean ± s.e.m., Chi-square test). b, Kaplan–Meier survival analyses showing no significant differences in brain metastasis-free survival between breast cancer patients with primary tumors expressing normal PTEN or low PTEN mRNA in GEO cDNA microarray set GSE2603. c, PTEN mRNA levels detected in primary breast tumors from patients with or without brain metastasis relapse. Three GEO cDNA microarray datasets (GSE2034, GSE2603 and GSE12276) with clinical annotation were analyzed. Relative PTEN expression levels were compared by *t*-test. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang and Jun Yao*.



Figure 11. | **PTEN expression in different metastatic organ microenvironments and** *in vitro* **culture condition. a,** Breast cancer cell lines (MDA-MB-231, HCC1954, BT474, and MDA-MB-435) were cultured and injected either to mammary fad pad (MFP) to form primary tumor or intracarotidly to form brain metastases. Cells pellets and tumor tissues were stained for PTEN expression by immunohistochemistry using anti-PTEN antibodies. **b,** IHC staining of PTEN in brain metastases, paired lung metastases and primary tumor derived from either MDA-MB-231 or 4T1 cells. PTEN expression level was analyzed based on IRS scoring system. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang, Hai Wang and Qingling Zhang.*

3.1.4 Adaptive PTEN-loss at the brain TME

Breast cancers are heterogeneous. To test whether the marked PTEN-loss in the brain metastases resulted from rare PTEN-low cells pre-existed among the heterogeneous cell populations, we repeated the injections with cells clonally expanded from single PTEN-normal tumor cells. Remarkably, the brain metastases from intracarotid artery (ICA) injection lost PTEN expression while MFP tumors remained PTEN-normal (Fig. 12a), suggesting that PTEN-loss brain metastases were not selected from pre-existing PTEN-low cells in the primary tumors. To investigate the mechanism of this brain-specific PTEN-loss, we isolated PTEN-low cells from brain metastases and established brain-seeking sub-lines in culture (1° Br cells). Unexpectedly, the cultured 1° Br cells regained PTEN-normal expressions (protein and mRNA) similar to their parental cells before ICA injection (Fig. 12b). Analogously, two *in-vivo*-selected brain-seeking sublines exhibited similar PTEN levels to their matched parental cells *in vitro* (Fig. 12c). These indicate that the brain TME induced the specific PTEN-loss in brain metastasis in vivo. To verify this PTEN-loss was not due to gain of genetic alterations during the metastasis process, we reinjected the cultured PTEN-normal primary brain sublines (1° Br cells) back to mice ICA to establish secondary brain metastases (2° Brain Mets) or MFP for primary tumors (Fig.13a). Again, we detected a distinct PTEN-loss in the 2° Brain Mets but not in 2° MFP tumors (Fig. 13b). Then, we re-established 2° Br cell strains from 2° Brain Mets and PTEN mRNA level was fully restored in cultured 2° Br cells (Fig. 13b). We repeated this experiment in two models, HCC1954 and MBA.MD.231. The results were consistent (Fig. 13c). This reversible PTEN expression indicated a non-genetic PTEN loss in the brain tumor microenvironment (TME).

59



Figure 12. | **PTEN loss in brain metastasis happens** *in vivo*, **not** *in vitro*. **a**, PTEN IHC staining of tumors derived from clonally expanded of PTEN-normal sublines. ICA: intracarotid artery; MFP: mammary fat pad. **b**, WB and qRT-PCR of PTEN expression in the indicated parental (P) and brain-seeking (Br) cells under culture. **c**, PTEN mRNA levels between parental MDA-MB-231 and CN-34 breast cancer cell lines (blue) and their brain-seeking sublines (red). Normalized PTEN-specific probe intensity values were extracted from cDNA microarray dataset GSE12237. Dot plot shows the mean probe intensity derived from independent RNA samples. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang*.



Figure 13. | PTEN loss in brain metastasis is reversible when tumor cells leave brain microenvironment. a, Schematic of *in vivo* re-establishment of secondary brain metastasis, MFP tumor, and their derived cell lines. b, PTEN qRT-PCR (mean \pm s.e.m., *t*-test) and IHC in HCC1954Br secondary tumors and cultured cells. c, PTEN qRT-PCR (mean \pm s.e.m., *t*-test) and IHC in MDA.MB.231Br secondary tumors and cultured cells. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang*.

3.2 Astrocyte-derived exosomal miR-19a silences PTEN expression in tumor cells

3.2.1 Astrocyte is response to PTEN loss in metastatic tumor cells

To explore how the brain TME regulates PTEN in the metastatic tumor cells, we cocultured tumor cells with primary glia (>90% astrocytes) derived from neonatal mouse brain, cancer associated fibroblast (CAF) isolated from mammary tumors of MMTV-Neu mice which express an activated rat *c-neu* oncogene under the mouse mammary tumor virus (MMTV) promoter, or NIH3T3 fibroblasts. Co-culture with glia led to a significant decrease of PTEN mRNA and PTEN protein (Fig. 14a-14b) in all four tumor cells (MDA-MB-231, HCC1954, 4T1 and B16BL6), compared to under co-culture with CAF or NIH3T3, or tumor cells cultured in media only without any fibroblasts. In this experiment, it also showed that cocultured with the same number $(2x10^5)$ of fibroblasts (CAF or NIH3T3) as glia did not have a higher PTEN level compared to tumor cells cultured in media only without any fibroblasts, so it excluded one possible that CAF cells maintained PTEN expression in tumors outside brain. We also have extracted primary CAFs from MDA-MB-231 xenograft tumors grown in SCID mice which were lack of functional T cells and B cells. Co-culture of tumor cells with these CAFs from primary tumors did not significantly change PTEN mRNA expression (Fig. 15a), and PTEN protein level in tumor cells (Fig. 15b), but co-culture of tumor cells with primary glia significantly suppressed expression of PTEN at both mRNA and protein levels (Fig. 15a-15b). These data were consistent with previous observations using CAFs from MMTV-Neu mice, further strengthening our conclusion that glia but not CAFs produce inhibitory factors that significantly down-regulate PTEN expression in metastatic tumor cells.

The brain stromal cells contain astrocytes, microglia and oligodentrocytes. We have isolated astrocytes by specific GFAP biomarker, which is predominately expressed in reactive

62

astrocytes, but not in mature oligodendrocytes nor in microglia, [232, 233]. We also isolated microglia by surface marker CD11b+ beads, oligodentrocyte by A2B5 beads from primary glial cells [234, 235]. We then cultured MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells in media only, with CAFs, or with the isolated different cell populations of the brain microenvironment and detected PTEN expression in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells four days later. PTEN protein levels in tumor cells had minimal changes when co-cultured with microglia, or with oligodendrocyte (as with CAFs), in contrast to the 50% decrease when co-cultured with astrocytes (Fig. 16). The data indicated that our observed PTEN loss phenotype was primarily contributed by astrocytes.



Figure 14. | **Co-culture with glia silences PTEN in tumor cells**. **a**, PTEN mRNA in the indicated tumor cells after 2-5 days co-culture with GFAP-positive primary glia or vimentin (Vim)-positive primary cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs) or NIH3T3 fibroblasts (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **b**, WB of PTEN protein under co-culture as in (a). *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang and Ping Li*.

Figure 15



Figure 15. | **MDA-MB-231 xenograft CAF does not silence PTEN in tumor cells. a-b,** qRT-PCR (**a**) and western blot (**b**) analysis of PTEN mRNA expression (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test) or protein expression in MDA-MB-231 cells after co-culture with either primary mouse CAFs isolated from MDA-MB-231 xenograft tumors or primary mouse glia isolated from mouse brain.





3.2.2 Astrocyte-derived microRNA silences PTEN in metastatic tumor cells

PTEN mRNA can be regulated by transcription [236] or microRNA (miRNA)-mediated degradation [237, 238]. Since PTEN promoter methylation and activities in cancer cells were similar under glia versus CAF co-cultures (Fig.17a-17b), this prompted us to examine whether astrocytes reduce *PTEN* mRNA stability through microRNAs (miRNAs).

Figure 17



Figure 17. | **PTEN promoter methylation and activation do not change under glia co-culture. a,** Representative methylation-specific PCR of PTEN promoter and quantification under co-culture with glia or CAF (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **b,** PTEN promoter activity measured by luciferase reporter in HCC1954 cells after co-culture with either CAF or glia cells for 48 hours (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test).

Initially, we did look into all miRNAs that potentially regulate PTEN in miRDB (http://mirdb.org/miRDB/), which predicted that 189 miRNAs may target PTEN. However, among top-ranked predicted miRNAs, very few have been validated functionally. To narrow down to important miRNAs that functionally regulate PTEN in our cell system, we have applied a 3-tier filtering approach using the following criteria: 1) miRNAs that have been functionally validated to regulate PTEN in a biological system in prior literature; 2) miRNAs that have at least two consensus binding sites on the 3'UTR of PTEN gene; 3) miRNAs that have available knockout mouse model allowing us to test our hypothesis *in vivo*. Base on the above three criteria, miR17-92 cluster emerged as the top hit. Five miRNAs (miR-17, miR-19a, miR-19b, miR-20a and miR-92) in the miR-17~92 cluster were functionally demonstrated to target PTEN [239-242], and Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice have a floxed miR-17~92 allele[243]. We knocked out the miR-17~92 allele in situ inMirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice by intracranial injection of astrocyte-specific Cre adenovirus (Ad-GFAP-Cre), then intracarotidly injected syngeneic mouse melanoma B16BL6 cells to form brain metastases (Fig. 18a). Astrocyte-specific depletion of PTEN-targeting miRNAs blocked PTEN downregulation (Fig. 18b) in the brain metastasis tumor cells and significantly suppressed brain metastasis growth compared to the control group (Fig. 18b, 18c), indicating a tumor cell non-autonomous PTEN downregulation by astrocytederived *PTEN*-targeting miRNAs. Astrocyte-specific depletion of *PTEN*-targeting miRNAs also suppressed intracranially injected tumor cell outgrowth (Fig.19a-19e).

To examine which *PTEN*-targeting miRNA primarily mediates the PTEN loss in tumor cells when co-cultured with astrocytes, the luciferase activities of the wild-type and mutated *PTEN* 3'-untranslated region (UTR) (containing various miRNA binding site mutations) in tumor cells were assessed (Fig.20). Compared with CAF co-culture, astrocyte co-culture inhibited

67

luciferase activity of wild-type *PTEN* 3'-UTR, which was rescued by the miR-19a binding site mutation (position 1), but not by other mutations, indicating the major role of miR-19a in astrocyte-mediated *PTEN* mRNA downregulation in tumor cells. At same time, we compared the expression of several miR-19a targets reported for other tumor sites (e.g., AMPK, Bim, and E2F1) in brain metastatic tumors of mice with or without miR-17~92 cluster knockout. We did not detect significantly different expression of these miR-19a targets in brain metastasis *in vivo* (Fig. 21), suggesting miRNA-19a's targets in different tumor environment may be different.

Furthermore, we infected primary astrocytes from Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mouse with Creexpressing adenovirus (Ad. GFP.Cre) to knockout the miR-17-92 cluster or with βGLucexpressing adenovirus (Ad-βGLuc) as controls (Fig. 22a). Compared to co-culture with AdβGLuc-treated astrocytes, co-culture with Ad.GFP.Cre-treated astrocytes significantly decreased miR-19a in both HCC1954 and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells (Fig. 22b-22e), and consequently, increased PTEN mRNA and protein levels (Fig. 22b-22e). These data indicated that miRNAs, especially miR-19a, in the astrocytes were dynamically transferred into neighboring tumor cells and effectively down-regulated PTEN.



Figure 18. | Astrocyte-deplete miR-17-92 restores PTEN in tumor cells and inhibits tumor outgrowth *in vivo*. **a**, Schematic of astrocyte-specific miR-17-92 deletion by GFAP-driven Cre adenovirus (Ad.GFAP-Cre) in Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice. Injection of adenovirus (Ad- β GLuc) was control. **b**, Representative image of tumor sizes and PTEN IHC of brain metastases. **c**, Quantification of brain metastases volume (mean ± s.d., *t*-test). *Collaborated with Qingling Zhang and Kenneth Ellis*.



Figure 19. | Astrocyte-deplete miR-17-92 suppresses intracranially injected tumor cells outgrowth and restores PTEN expression in tumor cells. a, Schematic of experimental design. GFAP-Cre adenovirus (Ad-GFAP-Cre) was injected intracranially to the right hemisphere of the Mirc1 mouse, and the control adenovirus (Ad- β GLuc) was injected intracranially to contralateral side of the brain. Then B16BL6 cells were injected intracranially to both sides. b, IHC analysis of Cre expression in the brain astrocytes. c, IHC analysis of PTEN expression in the tumor cells. d, Quantifications of PTEN expression in tumor cells (mean ± s.d., *t*-test). e, Quantification of intracranial tumor outgrowth by volume (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). *Collaborated with Qingling Zhang and Kenneth Ellis*.



Figure 20. | miR-19a binding site 1 mediates *PTEN* mRNA downregulation in tumor cells. PTEN 3'-UTR- luciferase activity after co-culture (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang.*

Figure 21



Figure 21. | **Other miR-19a targets, except PTEN, are not changed after depletion of miR19-72 in astrocytes**. **a,** IHC analyses of AMPK, Bim, and E2F1 expression (mean ± s.d, *t*-test) in brain metastasis tumors with/without pre-knocking out (KO) miR-17-92 cluster in brain microenvironment. M: brain metastases; B: brain tissue. *Collaborated with Qingling Zhang*.

Figure 22



Figure 22. | miR-19a is responsible for PTEN loss in tumor cells *in vitro*.

Figure 22. | miR-19a is responsible for PTEN loss in tumor cells in vitro. a, Knockout of miR-17-92 allele in cultured primary astrocytes. miR-17~92 cluster is flanked by loxP site in Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mouse. Primary astrocytes were isolated from Mirc1 mouse brain then infected by adenovirus encoding for βGLuc or GFP.Cre protein. Concentrated adenovirus particles of indicated volume (same MOI $\sim 10^8$ units/mL) encoding β GLuc or GFP.Cre proteins were added to 10⁶ astrocytes. Left, representative photo showing the infection efficiency. Right: bar diagram showing the relative miR-19a expression (one of the five miRNA genes in the miR-17-92 cluster) three days after adenovirus infection (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **b**, qRT-PCR analyses of miR-19a and PTEN mRNA in MDA-MB-231 cells after 48 hour co-culture with primary astrocytes from Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice pre-infected (48 hours) by adenovirus (AdβGLuc or Ad.GFP.Cre) (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **c**, WB of PTEN protein in MDA-MB-231 cells co-cultured as in (b). d, qRT-PCR analyses of miR-19a and PTEN mRNA in tumor cell HCC1954 after 48 hour co-culture with primary astrocytes from Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice pre-infected (48 hours) by adenovirus (Ad-βGLuc or Ad.GFP.Cre) (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **e**, WB of PTEN protein in the indicated tumor cells co-cultured as in (**d**).

3.2.3 Astrocyte-derived exosome transfers miR-19a to metastatic tumor cells

The astrocyte-dependency of PTEN down-regulation in tumor cells by miR-19a prompted us to test whether PTEN down-regulation in tumor cells resulted from intercellular transfer of PTEN-targeting miRNAs. We co-cultured HCC1954 tumor cells with Cy3-labelled miR-19a-transfected primary astrocytes. Amazingly, the Cy3-miR-19a in the EpCAM-negative astrocyte transferred into EpCAM-positive tumor cells after co-culture, as detected by fluorescence imaging (Fig. 23a). Compared with CAF co-cultures, there was a significantly more Cy3⁺ epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM)-positive tumor cells under astrocyte co-culture over time than under CAF co-culture by FACS analyses (Fig. 23a-23b), suggesting that miR-19a was intercellularly transferred from astrocytes to tumor cells. miRNAs are transferable between neighboring cells through gap junctions or small vesicles [244, 245]. Treating tumor cells with a gap junction channel inhibitor, carbenoxolone disodium salt, had no significant effect on miR-19a intercellular transfer (data not shown), while adding astrocyte-conditioned media to tumor cells led to an increase in miR-19a levels and a subsequent PTEN downregulation (Fig. 24a-24d). The result indicated that it was likely that the miR-19a transfer from astrocytes was not cell-cell contact-dependent, but mediated by small vehicles.





Figure 23. | **Intercellular transfer of PTEN-targeting miR-19a to tumor cells. a,** Intercellular transfer of miR-19a. Left: light microscopy and fluorescent images of HCC1954 cells 12 and 60 hours after co-cultured with astrocytes loaded with Cy3-labeled miR-19a. Right: flow cytometry analysis of Cy3-miR-19a in tumor cells 60 hours after co-culture (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **b,** Flow cytometric detection of Cy3-miR-19a and FITC-EpCAM in tumor cells 60 hours after co-culture with Cy3-miR-19a-transfected astrocytes and CAFs. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang.*

Figure 24



Figure 24. | miR-19a transfer from astrocyte to tumor cell is cell contactindependent. a-c, Tumor cells were co-cultured with conditioned media from astrocytes or CAFs for 60 hours. RT-PCR analyses of PTEN-targeting miR-19a level (a) and PTEN mRNA level in HCC1954 cells (b) and B16Bl6 cells (c) (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). d, Western blot detecting PTEN protein levels in HCC1954 cells after culture with conditioned media from either astrocytes or CAFs for 60 hours.

The next imposing question is how miR-19a was inter-cellular transferred from astrocytes to tumor cells. Recognizing exosomes' involvement in neuronal function and hypoxic response during glioma development [246], we postulated that exosome may mediate miR-19a transfer from astrocytes to tumor cells. Indeed, transmission electron microscopy detected spherical, membrane-encapsulated particles between 30 and 100 nm, typical of exosome vesicles, in astrocyte-conditioned media [247] (Fig. 25a). Additionally, the astrocyte-conditioned media contained significantly more CD63⁺, CD81⁺ and TSG101⁺ exosomes[247] than the CAFconditioned media (Fig. 25b). FACS analysis and exosome protein measurement demonstrated that the astrocyte conditioned media contained significantly higher amount of CD63+ exosomes [247] than the CAF-conditioned media (Fig. 25c-25d). Moreover, the exosomes from astrocytes contained 3.5-fold higher levels of miR-19a than those from CAFs (Fig. 25e). In order to test miR-19a transferring is dependent on exosome, we firstly labelled miR-19a with Cy3 and transfected Cy3-miR-19a into astrocytes. Adding exosomes purified from conditioned media of Cy3-miR-19a-transfected astrocytes to tumor cells led us to detect Cy3 in the tumor cells, which means miR-19a transferred into cultured tumor cells by exosomes (Fig. 26a). Furthermore, treating tumor cells directly with astrocyte-derived exosomes led to a dose-dependent increase of miR-19a and a subsequent decrease of *PTEN* mRNA in tumor cells (Fig. 26b), indicating that astrocyte-released exosomes contained miR-19a and can transfer miR-19a into tumor cells to inhibit PTEN expression. To determine whether astrocyte-released exosomes are required for miR-19a transfer and PTEN down-regulation, we treated astrocyte with an inhibitor of exosome release, dimethyl amiloride (DMA), which reduced exosome secretion into conditioned media (Fig.27a). Compared to vehicle-treated astrocytes, DMA-treated astrocytes decreased miR-19a transfer into tumor cells (~20%) and, consequently, restored PTEN mRNA level under co-culture

77

conditions (Fig. 27b). Similarly, blocking exosome secretion in astrocytes by knocking-down Rab27a, a mediator of exosome secretion [146], with two siRNAs (Fig. 27c-27d) also led to decreased miR-19a transfer and recovered PTEN mRNA level in co-cultured tumor cells compared to control siRNA-transfected astrocytes (Fig. 27e). Collectively, astrocyte-derived exosomes functionally transferred miR-19a into tumor cells leading to PTEN down-regulation.



Figure 25.| Astrocyte conditioned media contains more exosomes than CAF conditioned media. a-b, Transmission electron microscopy (a) of exosome vesicles in astrocyte-conditioned media that are confirmed by western blot for CD63, CD81, and TSG101 exosome markers released by 1×10^6 of CAFs or astrocytes (b). c, Flow cytometry detecting CD63+ exosomes extracted from CAF- or astrocyte-conditioned media. d, Histogram showing the exosome protein level detected from CAF- and astrocyte-conditioned media normalized by cell number (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). e, RT-PCR analyses of miR-19a level in exosomes extracted from CAF or astrocyte conditioned media normalized by equal cell numbers (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test).



Figure 26. | **Intercellular transfer of miR-19a to tumor cells via astrocyte-derived exosomes. a,** Representative data showing presence of Cy3-miR-19a in HCC1954 breast cancer cells after adding exosomes purified from Cy3-miR-19a transfected astrocytes for 24 hours. Bottom panel: flow cytometry analysis of Cy3-miR-19a-positive HCC1954 cells after treatment with supernatant (without exosomes), or exosomes purified from Cy3-miR-19a-transfected astrocytes. Negative control is HCC1954 cells without treatment. Positive control is Cy3-miR-19a-transfected astrocytes. **b,** Histograms of miR-19a and PTEN mRNA in HCC1954 cells 48 hours after addition of media, astrocyte supernatant, or exosomes purified from astrocyteconditioned media (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test).

Figure 27



Figure 27. | Inhibition of exosome release by DMA or Rab27a siRNAs restores PTEN expression in tumor cells *in vitro*.

Figure 27. | Inhibition of exosome release by DMA or Rab27a siRNAs restores PTEN expression in tumor cells in vitro. a, Exosome-releasing inhibitor (DMA) treatment reduced exosome secretion from astrocytes compared to vehicle treated astrocytes. Astrocytes were treated with DMA (25µg/ml) or vehicle for 4 hours; exosomes were concentrated from astrocyte-conditioned media and total proteins from exosomes were examined by BCA assay (normalized to total cell numbers) (mean \pm s.e.m., *t*-test). **b**, Histograms of miR-19a and PTEN mRNA in HCC1954 cells after 48 hour co-culture in conditioned media from vehicleor DMA-treated (4 hours) astrocytes (mean ± s.e.m., t-test). c, Knockdown of Rab27a in astrocytes by siRNA. Two siRNAs targeting mouse Rab27a were transiently transfected into astrocytes and mRNA level of Rab27a was examined by RT-PCR 48 hours after transfection (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **d**, Knocking down Rab27a in astrocytes inhibited exosome release. 48 hours after Rab27a-targeting siRNAs were transfected, exosomes were collected from astrocyte-conditioned media and total proteins from exosomes were examined by BCA assay (normalized to total cell numbers) (mean ± s.e.m., t-test). e, Histograms of miR-19a and PTEN mRNA in HCC1954 cells after 48 hour co-culture in conditioned media from controlor Rab27a-siRNA- transfected (48 hours) astrocytes (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test).

Furthermore, we intracranially injected *Rab27a/b* short hairpin RNA (shRNA) lentiviruses to block exosome secretion in mouse brain parenchyma (brain metastasis stroma), and then inoculated B16BL6 melanoma cells to the same sites (Fig. 28a). Inhibiting Rab27a/b (Fig. 28b) reduced exosome release *in vitro* (Fig. 28c). IHC staining at *in vivo* samples also showed that knock-down Rab27a/b (Fig. 28d) inhibited TSG101⁺ and CD63⁺ exosomes (Fig. 28e- 28f), blocked PTEN downregulation in tumor lesions (Fig. 28e), and significantly decreased tumor outgrowth (Fig. 28g).To test the key effect of exosome on PTEN expression, we intracranially injected tumor cells with astrocyte-derived exosomes in mouse brain parenchyma where exosome secretion was inhibited by *Rab27a/b* shRNA (Fig. 29a-29b). Co-injection of tumor cells with astrocyte-derived exosomes rescued PTEN downregulation in tumor cells (Fig. 29c- 29d) and metastatic outgrowth (Fig. 29e). Collectively, exosome-mediated miR-19a transfer from astrocytes to tumor cells was critical for tumor PTEN downregulation and aggressive outgrowth in the brain.

Figure 28



84

В

B: Brain; M: Mets

B

5. 4



Figure 28. | Inhibition of astrocyte-derived exosomes restores PTEN expression in tumor cells and inhibits tumor outgrowth *in vivo*. a, Schematics of *in vivo* experiments. b, Histogram showing relevant changes of *Rab27a* and *Rab27b* mRNA level in primary astrocytes infected with pLKO.shRab27a or pLKO.shRab27b virus (mean \pm s.e.m., *t*-test, *P*<0.001, 3 biological replicates, with 3 technical replicates each). c, Change of exosome protein level detected in astrocyte-conditioned media from cells infected by pLKO.shRab27a or pLKO.shRab27b virus by BCA assay (normalized to total cell numbers) (mean \pm s.e.m., *t*-test, *P*<0.001, 3 biological replicates, with 3 technical replicates each). d-g, IHC analysis showing the expression level of Rab27a, Rab27b (d) ,PTEN, exosome marker expression TSG101(e), CD63 (f) , and changes of tumor volume (g) (mean \pm s.d., *t*-test) in the brain tissue derived from mice injected with control lentivirus or Rab27a/b shRNA lentiviruses and subsequently intracranially injected with B16BL6 cells. *Collaborated with Min Li, Qingling Zhang and Kenneth Ellis*.



Figure 29. | Astrocyte-derived exosome induces PTEN loss in tumor cells and promotes tumor outgrowth *in vivo*.
Figure 29. | Astrocyte-derived exosome induces PTEN loss in tumor cells and

promotes tumor outgrowth *in vivo*. **a**, Schematics showing *in vivo* rescue of exosome effect by pre-incubation of tumor cells with astrocyte-derived exosomes. **b**, IHC analysis showing the expression level of Rab27a and Rab27b. **c-e**, IHC analyses of PTEN and exosome marker expression TSG101 (**c**), CD63 (**d**) and changes of tumor volume (**e**) (mean ± s.d., *t*-test) in the brain tissue derived from mice injected with Rab27a/b shRNA lentiviruses and subsequently intracranially injected with B16BL6 cells with vehicle or B16BL6 cells with astrocyte derived exosomes. *Collaborated with Min Li, Qingling Zhang and Kenneth Ellis*.

3.3 PTEN-loss promotes metastatic tumor outgrowth by secreting CCL2, which recruits myeloid cells

3. 3.1 PTEN-loss promotes metastatic tumor outgrowth

To explore the biological significance of the PTEN-loss in brain metastasis, we first transfected subclones of human breast carcinoma cells that selectively metastasize to the brain (MDA-MB-231Br) with doxycycline (Dox)-inducible PTEN.shRNAs that significantly down-regulated PTEN with Dox-treatment but fully restored PTEN expression five days after Dox-withdraw (Fig. 30a). The inducible PTEN.shRNA.red fluorescent protein (RFP) cells and control.shRNA.green fluorescent protein (GFP) cells were mixed (1:1), treated with Dox for 24 hours in culture, and injected into ICA of Dox-fed mice. PTEN knockdown did not alter tumor cell extravasation into the brain parenchyma (Fig. 30b-30c), suggesting PTEN-loss does not promote tumor cell extravasation. This also suggested that the observed PTEN-loss in brain metastasis tumors (Figs. 7 and 8) happened after tumor cells extravasated into the brain microenvironment.

To test whether restoring PTEN expression after tumor cell extravasation inhibits metastatic outgrowth, we transfected MDA-MB-231Br stably with either a doxycyclineinducible *PTEN*-coding sequence without the 3'-UTR miRNA binding sites, or RFP controls (Fig. 31a-31b). RFP or PTEN expression were induced by feeding mice with Dox daily beginning at day 7 post-intracarotid injection (Fig. 31c), which induced strong expressions of RFP (Fig. 31b right) and PTEN in brain metastatic tumors *in vivo*. Restoring PTEN after extravasation of tumor cells markedly extended the overall survival of brain metastases-bearing mice (p<0.001, log-rank test) (Fig. 31d-31e). Collectively, PTEN loss primes brain metastasis outgrowth after tumor cell extravasation and PTEN restoration suppresses the outgrowth.



Figure 30. | PTEN knockdown does not alter tumor extravasation into brain

parenchyma. a, Western blot showing PTEN expression levels after treating MDA-MD-231 cells with doxycycline (Dox). MDA-MD-231 cells were stably infected with inducible shRNA expression vectors (pTRIPZ-Control.sh.GFP as control and pTRIPZ.shRNA.RFP for PTEN shRNA). Dox (1 μ g/ml) was added to induce shRNA expression for five days. As indicated, Dox were withdrawn in some samples for another five days before analysis. **b**, Schematics of *in vivo* extravasation assay. shControl.GFP and shPTEN.RFP cells were mixed at 1:1 ratio. Total 200,000 cells were injected intracarotidly into mice. Dox (50 μ g/kg) was given to mice intraperitoneally daily. Brains were collected 5 days after injection. ICA: intracarotid injection. **c**, Dot-plot of extravasated cell counts five days after intracarotid injection of indicated MDA-MB-231 sublines. Tumor bearing brains were collected and sectioned into 100 μ m brain coronal slices. The extravasated tumor cells were counted under the fluorescence microscope (mean ± s.d., *t*-test). *Collaborated with Siyaun Zhang*.



Figure 31. | The survival of mice bearing brain metastases is prolonged by restoration of PTEN expression after extravasation. a, MDA-MB-231Br single cells were expanded into subclones (C12, C14, C18, and C19) which were transfected with Dox-inducible pTRIPZ.RFP or pTRIPZ.PTEN. 48 hours after Dox $(1\mu g/mL)$ treatment, PTEN induction was tested by western blotting. C14 clone were used for further *in vivo* assays. b, Dox-inducible RFP (left) and PTEN expression (right) in 231Br cells. c, Schematics of brain metastasis assay with dox-induced RFP or PTEN expression. d, Overall survival of mice bearing brain metastases of 231Br cells with induced PTEN re-expression or RFP expression (Log-Rank test). e, Induced PTEN expression in brain metastases. IHC staining of PTEN expression levels in brain metastases derived from mice injected with MDA-MB-231Br (231Br. RFP or 231Br. PTEN) cells. T: brain metastasis tumors at day 30 post intracarotid injection. *Collaborated with Siyaun Zhang*.

3.3.2 CCL2 is a downstream effector of PTEN loss

The interactions between disseminated tumor cells and their metastasis microenvironment through auto/paracrine signaling play decisive roles in metastasis seeding and outgrowth [51, 248, 249]. To dissect how PTEN-loss enhanced brain metastasis outgrowth, we explored PTEN-loss-induced changes of secreted factors from tumor cells into brain microenvironment using cytokine-array. Although PTEN restoration only led to a trend of reduced Akt and P70S6K phosphorylation (pAkt and pP70S6K, respectively (Fig. 32), cytokine array analyses revealed markedly reduced CCL2 secretion in PTEN-expressing tumor cells compared to controls (Fig. 33a), whereas PTEN knockdown increased CCL2 expression (Fig. 33b) in multiple human breast cancer cell lines.

Various cell types in the brain express CCL2. However, CCL2 expression in brain tissue is relatively low based on global gene expression comparison study (Fig. 34a)[250]. Brain metastasis tumors expressed a very high level of CCL2 whereas brain tissue positive for the neuron-specific marker MAP2 had barely detectable CCL2 levels (Fig. 34b). Together, the data indicated that tumor-derived CCL2 was the major source of CCL2 in brain metastasis tumors.



Figure 32. | PTEN restoration leads to a trend of reduced PTEN downstream signaling pathway. IHC analysis of phospho-Akt(T308), phospho-Akt(S473) and phospho-P70S6K(T389+T412) in brain metastases from mice injected with 231Br.RFP versus 231Br.PTEN cells. Top, dot-plot of IHC data quantification by immuno-reactive score (IRS) (mean \pm s.d., *t*-test); bottom, representative IHC staining data. T: brain metastasis tumors at day 30 post intracarotid injection. *Collaborated with Qinging Zhang*.

Figure 33

а



Figure 33. | **CCL2 is a downstream effector of PTEN loss. a,** Cytokine array of 231Br cells with dox-induced RFP or PTEN expression. **b,** Histograms of PTEN and CCL2 mRNA levels (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test) in indicated cancer cell lines 48 hours after transfection with control or PTEN siRNAs. *Collaborated with Min Li.*





MDA-MB-231

HCC-1954

Figure 34. | **CCL2 expression in normal brain tissue and brain metastatic tumor cells** *in vivo.* **a**, Heat map of relative CCL2 expression across different normal tissue types. **b**, Immunofluorescence staining of brain metastasis tissue derived from MDA-MB-231 and HCC-1954 cells. M: metastases; B: brain tissue. MAP2, neuron specific marker: Green. CCL2: red. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang*. Considering the important role of CCL2 in lung metastasis [51], we further tested whether PTEN down-regulation-induced CCL2 up-regulation enhances outgrowth of extravasated tumor cells. Dox-inducible CCL2 knockdown MDA-MB-231 sublines were established (Fig. 35a) and injected into ICA of mice for *in vivo* brain metastases. Knocking-down CCL2 significantly extended the overall survival of brain metastases-bearing mice (Fig. 35b-35c), decreased proliferation and increased apoptosis of brain metastasis tumors compared to controls (Fig 36a- 36b). Mechanistically, PTEN induction decreased NF-κB p65 phosphorylation (Fig. 37a-37b) by RPPA analysis, whereas PTEN knockdown by shRNAs increased p65 nuclear translocation, an indicator of NF-κB activation, and CCL2 expression (Fig. 37c-37d). p65 nuclear translocation is inhibited by the treatment of Akt inhibitor MK2206, indicating NF-κB activation in our system is partly through Akt activation (Fig. 37e). Furthermore, *CCL2* mRNA and CCL2 protein expression in brain-seeking tumor cells was inhibited by the NF-κB inhibitor pyrrolidine dithiocarbamate (PDTC) (Fig. 38a-38c), indicating that NF-κB activation is crucial for PTEN-loss-induced CCL2 upregulation.

CCL2 is a chemo-attractant during inflammation[251]. CCL2 receptor (CCR2)expressing brain-derived ionized calcium-binding adapter molecule 1-positive (IBA1⁺) primary myeloid cells and BV2 microglial cells (Fig. 39a-39b) migrate towards CCL2, which was blocked by CCR2 antagonists[51] (Fig. 39c-39d). Functionally, co-culturing with BV2 cells enhanced proliferation and inhibited apoptosis of breast cancer cells (Fig. 40a-40b). *In vivo*, CCL2-knockdown brain metastases had decreased IBA1⁺/CCR2⁺ myeloid cell infiltration (Fig. 40c), corresponding to their reduced proliferation and increased apoptosis (Fig. 36a, 36b).

Figure 35



Figure 35. | **CCL2 knockdown prolongs the survival of mice bearing brain metastases. a,** Histogram showing the inducible CCL2 knockdown. MDA-MB-231Br cells were stably infected with pTRIPZ inducible CCL2 shRNAs. 48 hours after Dox (1µg/ml) treatment, CCL2 mRNA was examined by RT-PCR (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **b**, Overall survival of mice bearing brain metastases of 231Br cells transfected with control or CCL2 shRNAs (Log-Rank test). **c**, Dox-induced CCL2 knockdown in brain metastases. Mice were ICA injected with MDA-MB-231Br cells harboring control or CCL2 shRNAs. Dox (50 µg/kg) was given to mice intraperitoneally daily after injection. IHC staining of CCL2 expression levels in brain metastases derived from MDA-MB-231Br cells. T: brain metastasis tumors at day 30 post intracarotid injection. *Collaborated with Frank Lowery and Qingling Zhang*.



Figure 36. | **CCL2 knockdown reduces proliferation and increases apoptosis of tumor cells** *in vivo*. **a-b**, IHC analyses showing decreased proliferation (a: Ki-67) and increased apoptosis (b: TUNEL staining) in brain metastases after shRNA-mediated CCL2 knockdown *in vivo* (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). *Collaborated with Hai Wang*.







d





Figure 37. | **PTEN-regulated CCL2 expression is through NF-κB pathway. a**, Heatmap showing differentially expressed protein markers of Reverse Phase Protein Array (RPPA) analysis. Dox-inducible pTRIPZ.RFP or pTRIPZ.PTEN cells. MDA-MB-231Br were stably infected with pTRIPZ.RFP or pTRIPZ.PTEN (231Br. RFP or 231Br. PTEN) and induced by Dox (1µg/mL) for 48 hours. b, Box chart showing the absolute intensity of PTEN and NF-κB p65 (S536). **c**, WB analysis of NF-κB p65 nuclear translocation after knocking down PTEN. **d**, Histogram showing CCL2 mRNA level after PTEN knockdown detected by qPCR (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). **e**, Western blot analysis of NF-κB p65 nuclear translocation after Akt inhibitor (MK2206) treatment. Cells were treated with MK2206 (10 µg/mL) 24 hours before being separated into cytosol (Cyto) and nuclear (Nuc) fraction. *Collaborated with Siyuan Zhang, Xiao Wang and Ping Li*.

а







Figure 39. | **CCL2-CCR2 mediates IBA1+ myeloid cell directional migration** *in vitro*. **a**, Co-expression of IBA1 and CCR2 on myeloid cells freshly isolated from mouse brain by CD11b beads. Representative picture of immunofluorescence staining of IBA1 (left). FACS analysis of CD11b-positive cells for CCR2 expression. **b**, Relative CCR2 expression in the BV2 microglia cell line compared with NIH 3T3 fibroblasts. CCR2 mRNA level was analyzed by qRT-PCR (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test) (left) and protein expression was analyzed by FACS (right). **c**, Transwell migration assay examining the directional migration of BV2 cells toward CCL2. 10⁵ BV2 cells were seeded in the top chamber of the transwell units and CCL2 or BSA (20ng/ml) was added into serum-free media in the bottom chamber. The migrated cell numbers were counted at 24h. Next, CCR2 antagonists with different concentrations (10uM, 1uM, 0.1uM) were added into the top chamber with BV2 cells, and CCL2 (20ng/ml) was added into serum-free media in the bottom chambers were counted at 24h. **d**, Quantification of BV2 cell migration assay (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). *Collaborated with Xiao Wang*.

Figure 40



Figure 40. | Co-culturing with BV2 cells enhances proliferation and inhibits apoptosis of tumor cells. a, Light and fluorescent microscopy images and quantification of mCherry-labeled tumor cells with or without BV2 microglia co-culture under 2-day serum starvation (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test). b, FACS analyses of annexinV+ apoptotic zsGreen-labeled 231Br cells under doxorubicin treatment with or without BV2 microglia co-culture (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test).
c, Immunofluorescence (IF) staining of IBA1+ myeloid cells in brain metastases of 231Br cells containing control or CCL2 shRNAs (mean ± s.e.m., *t*-test).

3.3.3 The correlation between PTEN, CCL2 and CD63 expression in patients' brain metastases and matched primary breast tumors

IHC staining of human primary breast tumors and matched brain metastases for PTEN and CCL2 (Figs 8b and 41a respectively) revealed a significantly (P = 0.027) higher CCL2 expression in brain metastases than in primary tumors (Fig. 41b). Importantly, severe PTEN loss in brain metastases corresponded to higher CCL2 expression (Fig. 41c), which significantly correlated with IBA1⁺ myeloid cell recruitment (Fig. 41d), validating that PTEN downregulation in brain metastatic tumor cells contributes to CCL2 upregulation and IBA1⁺ myeloid cell recruitment in clinical brain metastases.

Furthermore, we have explored the correlation between exosomes and CCL2 in matched breast tumors and brain metastases from patients. We stained them for the CD63 exosome marker, as well as CCL2 by IHC (Fig. 42a). We found that CD63 and CCL2 expressions are significantly higher in the brain metastases, compared with primary breast tumor (Fig. 42b). Importantly, CD63 and CCL2 high expression are significantly positively correlated with each other (Fig. 42c). We also have already validated that exosomes isolated from primary astrocytes contain more miR-19a than that in the exosomes from equal numbers of CAF's (Fig. 25e). Together these data validated the human relevance of our findings that brain stromal exosome/microRNA (miR-19a) down-regulates PTEN expression in tumor cells leading to CCL2 up-regulation.



Figure 41. |The association between PTEN, CCL2 expression and recruitment of IBA-1+ myeloid cells in patients' brain metastases and matched primary breast tumors.

Figure 41. [The association between PTEN, CCL2 expression and recruitment of IBA-1+ myeloid cells in patients' brain metastases and matched primary breast tumors. a: PTEN and CCL2 expression in matched primary breast tumors and brain metastases. Left: representative IHC staining of PTEN and CCL2. Right: quantification of PTEN and CCL2 expression in 35 cases of matched primary breast tumors and brain metastases (mean ± s.d.). b. Summary histogram of CCL2 protein levels in primary breast tumors and matched brain metastases from 35 patients. Chi-square test was used to compare IHC score in primary breast tumors versus matched brain metastases. p<0.05 is defined as significantly different. c, Tables showing IHC scores of PTEN and CCL2 expression in primary breast tumors and matched brain metastases. d, Representative IHC staining of CCL2 proteins and IBA1+ myeloid cells in patients' brain metastases, and the correlation plot showing the Pearson correlation between CCL2 and IBA1 staining in patients' brain metastases. *Collaborated with Qingling Zhang*.



* Chi-square test # Pearson Correlation test



Chapter 4: Summary

Taken together, our data unveiled a complex reciprocal communication between metastatic tumor cells and their TME, which primes the successful outgrowth of cancer cells to form life-threatening metastases (Fig. 43). Our study revealed that the apparent PTEN-loss in brain metastasis tumors directly resulted from brain microenvironment-induced adaptation of tumor cells, but not pre-selection of PTEN-deficient disseminated tumor cells. This PTEN downregulation depended on miRNAs derived from astrocyte-derived exosomes in the brain microenvironment and led to increased tumor cell secretion of CCL2 that increased myeloid cells recruitment to promote metastatic tumor cells' proliferation, survival, and consequently, outgrowth. Our findings bring forward a fundamental concept that metastasis outgrowth results from tumor cell and microenvironment reciprocal cross-talks that enable their co-evolution, partly by exosome-mediated intercellular miRNA transfer and cytokine secretion. Meanwhile, the secondary PTEN-loss at the brain microenvironment and the disseminated PTEN-deficient tumor cells from primary site may co-exist in patients' brain metastases because PTEN-deficient cells pre-existed in primary tumors can also give rise to brain metastasis.

Beyond a tumor cell autonomous view of metastasis, our findings highlighted an important plasticity and tissue-dependent nature of metastatic tumor cells, and a bi-directional co-evolutionary view of the "seed and soil" hypothesis. Recently a lot of research related to "seed and soil" hypothesis has focused on the effect of tumor cells modulating the metastatic microenvironment, but the reciprocal function of the organ microenvironment on tumor cells has been overlooked. However, our project indicated brain microenvironment has an essential effect on the tumor cells for promoting their colonization and outgrowth. Brain metastasis frequently manifests in the late stages, and a long period of dormancy often precedes relapse. This implies



Figure 43. | **PTEN loss induced by astrocyte-derived exosomal microRNA primes brain metastasis outgrowth via functional cross-talk between disseminated tumor cells and brain metastatic microenvironment.** Top: Disseminated tumor cells extravasate into the brain. Bottom: **a-c**, Exosomes secreted by astrocytes in the brain microenvironment transfer PTEN-targeting miRNA into extravasated brain metastatic tumor cells leading to PTEN down-regulation in tumor cells. **c-d**, PTEN loss in brain metastatic tumor cells increases their CCL2 secretion, facilitating recruitment of IBA1+/CCR2+ myeloid cells at the micrometastasis site. **d-e**, The recruited IBA1+ myeloid cells enhance proliferation and inhibit apoptosis of metastatic tumor cells, and promote metastatic outgrowth. *Collaborated with Siyaun Zhang*.

that additional epigenetic regulations imposed by the metastatic microenvironment are essential for metastatic outgrowth. The question "when and how dormant cancer cells develop the ability of colonizing in secondary foreign organs?" has been a puzzle for a long time. In this project, we found one mechanism to answer this question: astrocyte-derived miR-19a helps tumor cells break dormancy and reinitiate their growth by down-regulating PTEN expression. It shows that dormant metastatic cancer cells acquire essential traits from the metastatic microenvironment for their colonization and growth.

Especially, we also revealed the functions of recruited astrocytes and IBA1+ myeloid cells on brain metastasis. As mentioned in the introduction, astrocytes and immune cells have both anti- and pro-tumorigenic functions. In our system, both of them showed pro-tumorigenic effects: astrocytes cause PTEN downregulation in tumor cells, while recruited IBA1+ myeloid cells provide tumor cells growth advantage by increasing proliferation and inhibiting apoptosis. Under physiological or pathological conditions, astrocytes can release exosomes containing neuroprotective cargo to support neuronal survival [246]. Strikingly, our study is the first to report that astrocytes transfer exosomes to metastatic tumor cells to regulate tumor gene expression. It is very impressive to explore the role of astrocyte-derived exosomes in brain metastasis.

We identified CCL2 as an important downstream effector of PTEN-loss in the brain metastasis tumors, which has several implications. First, PTEN-loss-mediated secretome alteration of tumor cells implied a dynamic cross-talk between tumor cells and their immediate microenvironment. Our data signified the importance of studying the complex biology of metastasis in the context of its *in vivo* microenvironment. Second, the up-regulated CCL2 resulting from PTEN-loss may serve as a potential therapeutic target using CCL2-targeting agents [252]. Although clinical application of CCL2 inhibitor for metastasis treatment requires careful design [253], our findings highlight the potential of anti-CCL2 agents as preventive or treatment options for metastatic disease.

Chapter 5: Discussion and Future directions

Our study reveals a novel mechanism in which astrocytes cause the loss of PTEN in disseminated tumor cells by transferring exosomal miR-19a, subsequently priming tumor growth. It is a brain metastasis-specific mechanism and represents one of mechanisms that activated astrocytes or brain stromal cells can use to promote brain metastasis outgrowth. Other genes could also be downregulated by the similar mechanism. Data analysis (Fig. 7) showed that 54 genes were specifically downregulated in brain metastasis, compared to primary tumor and other metastatic organs. I hypothesize that the expression of other genes among those 54 genes, in addition to PTEN, might also be inhibited by activated astrocytes. Additionally, I also propose that activated astrocytes can induce the expression of some genes in metastatic tumor cells. In order to test my new hypothesis, I will design RNA sequencing to measure the gene expression changes of tumor cells under co-culture with activated astrocytes, compared to co-culture with CAF, NIH3T3 and tumor cells only. RNA sequencing result will show the upregulated and downregulated genes in tumor cells under co-culture with activated astrocytes. Combining RNA sequencing result with previous data analysis (Fig.7), I can identify the genes that are specifically induced or inhibited by activated astrocytes, and further explore the mechanism.

The next question is how the activated astrocytes regulate the gene expression in tumor cells. As I reported, exosomes can transfer bio-information between astrocytes and tumor cells. miR-19a is one mediator in astrocyte-derived exosome to promote brain metastasis. In order to study other mediators in astrocyte-derived exosomes that could regulate gene expression in metastatic tumor cells, I can isolate exosomes from activated-astrocytes for RNA sequencing or next generation sequencing to measure the enrichment of RNAs or microRNAs in the astrocyte-derived exosomes from CAF or tumor cells. I hypothesize that other microRNAs, in addition to miR-19a, long non-coding RNAs, mRNAs or proteins would be

enriched in astrocyte-derived exosomes and might regulate other gene expressions in tumor cells. Other than releasing exosomes, astrocytes can release cytokines [82-84] to regulate the signalling in tumor cells. Cytokine array can show us the cytokines released by astrocytes. The mechanism of activated astrocytes promoting tumor growth is intriguing and needs to be further studied in the future.

In my project, I focused on brain metastasis of breast cancer and melanoma. I hypothesize that the similar mechanism of reversible PTEN loss in brain metastasis might also operate in the brain metastases from other primary tumors, such as lung cancer, colon cancer, and primary brain tumors such as glioma. Glioma frequently loses PTEN (70% LOH) with 44% mutation (Table 1). Interestingly, miR-26a, a miRNA targeting PTEN, is high expressed in glioma (Table 1). It was reported that miR-26a is amplified in glioma [237]. However, I wonder whether it is possible that miR-26a is transferred from astrocytes to tumor cells in addition to miR-26a gene amplification. Primary brain tumors and brain metastases might share some mechanisms to prime tumor growth in the brain. The key experiments will be co-culture of glioma cells with astrocytes. If miR-26a level increased and PTEN expression downregulated in glioma cells when co-cultured with astrocytes, it would support my hypothesis. Furthermore, I will test whether depleting miR-16a in astrocyte can rescue the PTEN expression in glioma cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. To study if the similar mechanism applies in brain metastasis from lung cancer, or colon cancer, I can do ICA injection of lung cancer cells or colon cancer cells to mice to establish brain metastasis. I will check PTEN expression in brain metastasis and examine whether PTEN loss of brain metastasis is partly induced by brain microenvironment.

Furthermore, PTEN is required for multiple aspects of neuronal maturation and function [254]. PTEN loss has been found in neurological diseases, such as the PTEN

hamartoma, Lhermitte–Duclos disease, Parkinson's disease, and Alzheimer's disease [255, 256]. My findings on tumor cells' PTEN loss by astrocyte-derived miRNAs may also provide a new paradigm of PTEN loss in general neurological diseases via similar cross-talk between neurons and brain microenvironment. The best model is astrocyte-specific miR-19a knockout mouse, which can be generated by Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice breeding with transgenic mouse which expresses Cre recombinase under the control of GFAP promoter. Observing the biology phenotypes of neurologic disorder and measuring the PTEN expression in brain should give me the hints whether astrocyte-derived miR-19a also causes PTEN loss in neurological diseases. This mouse model is also good for validating the whole mechanism of my project in which astrocytes induce PTEN loss in metastatic tumor cells.

In addition, I have several questions raised from my thesis, which need to be further explored in the future.

Q1: How do tumor cells induce astrocytes to secrete exosomes containing miR-19a?

In my experiment, direct co-culture of tumor cells with astrocytes decreased PTEN expression in tumor cells (Fig. 8). However, co-culture of tumor cells with the conditioned media of astrocytes also increased miR-19a expression and decreased PTEN expression in tumor cells (Fig. 18). Meanwhile, exosomes containing miR-19a were detected in the conditioned media of astrocytes (Fig. 19). These data indicated that even without tumor cells, astrocytes also can secrete exosomes. In this project, I did not compare the difference of exosomes released from astrocytes in physiological condition to those in pathological condition. I hypothesize that metastatic cancer cells can induce gliosis and stimulate astrocytes to secrete more exosomes than those under its physiological status. Additional experiments can be designed to quantitate exosomes released by active astrocytes co-cultured with tumor cells, and compare them to those by the astrocyte only or tumor cells only. In order to separate the exosomes of astrocytes from those of tumor cells, it is better to label exosomes in astrocytes firstly.

Furthermore, it would be interesting to further examine how activated astrocytes induce the releasing or package of exosomes. As mentioned in the introduction, the Rab family controls exosome release, especially RAB27a and RAB27b. In my *in vitro* experiment, knockdown of RAB27a in astrocytes significantly inhibited exosome production (Fig. 21). However, I found RAB27a expression was low, while RAB27b expression was relatively high in normal brain tissue by IHC staining. Therefore, I decided to knock down both RAB27a and RAB27b *in vivo*, which resulted in effective inhibition of CD63+/ TSG101+ exosomes (Fig.22). At same time, it indicates that the brain has a specific mechanism to regulate exosome release. It is an exciting topic to detect the specific molecular mechanism of exosome releasing from astrocytes. For example, I am curious to explore the exact function of RAB27b in controlling exosome release from astrocytes *in vivo*. Astrocyte-specific RAB27b knockout mice can help me get the answer. In order to study other genes regulating the exosome biogenesis, formation, and secretion in activated astrocytes, I will do loss-of-function screen by CRISPR-Cas9 system or siRNA library to detect what other genes control exosome packaging or releasing in astrocytes, besides rab27b.

Q2: Can you further validate microRNA carried by exosome, not other EVs or other carries in your system?

My protocol for exosome purification is adapted from previous publications [146, 257]. Briefly, astrocytes or CAFs were cultured in media with exosome-depleted FBS for 48-72 hours and exosomes were collected from their culture media after sequential ultracentrifugation. As we described in Chapter 2, "Cells were harvested, centrifuged at 300×g for 10 minutes and the supernatants were collected for centrifugation at 2000×g for 10 minutes, 10,000×g for 30 minutes and 100,000×g for 70 minutes. The pellet was washed once with PBS and purified by centrifugation at 100,000×g for 70 minutes again." However, other EVs, large protein complexes and lipoprotein have also been reported to be able to deliver miRNAs [258, 259], as exosomes do. In order to further validate the role of exosomes in transferring miR-19a in our system, I plan to improve the protocol for isolation and purification of exosomes. After centrifugation, I will perform sucrose gradient and immuno-isolation to isolate purer exosomes for *in vitro* experiments. To validate our previous conclusion/result, I have designed two new experiments to test whether exosomes are responsible for the transferring of miR-19a to tumor cells.

I will isolate astrocytes from Mirc1^{tm1.1Tyj}/J mice which have a floxed miR-17-92 allele. Endogenous miR-19a in the astrocytes will be depleted by the transfection with Ad5.GFAP.Cre virus (transfection with Ad5.RSV β -Gluc virus as control). Then I will isolate exosomes by improved protocol from the astrocytes with miR-19a depleted or control astrocytes. The purified exosomes from the two groups will be added into tumor cells and then miR-19a and PTEN expression in tumor cells will be measured. The result of this experiment will uncover whether transferring miR-19a to tumor cells is mediated solely by exosome, or other EV/proteinsmediated transfer and reveal whether miR-19 that is transferred by exosomes is the key to down regulate PTEN expression in tumor cells.

At the same time, I will re-transfect Cy3-labeled miR-19a into the astrocytes with endogenous miR-19a depletion. Purified exosomes from these astrocytes by improved protocol will be added to tumor cells and then Cy3 signal expression in tumor cells, as well in purified

exosomes, will be measured. The result will further confirm whether miR-19a is transferred by exosome.

However, I have not excluded that other EVs, large protein complexes, and lipoprotein can transfer miRNAs to tumor cells. By the several advanced technologies, I can identify these components more clearly. To elucidate the function of EVs or lipoprotein in the cell communication is an exciting project warranting further investigation.

Q3: Why does clinical application of CCL2 inhibitor for metastasis treatment require careful design?

My data showed CCL2 knockdown reduced microglial cell infiltration, inhibited brain metastases proliferation, and prolonged overall survival of brain metastasis-bearing mice. These data clearly serve as proof-of-concept that targeting CCL2 can be exploited clinically as a new therapeutic option for brain metastasis patients. CCL2 inhibitors are currently being assessed as anti-inflammatory agents in a phase II clinical study [260]. Therapies targeting the tumor microenvironment (TME) represent a novel treatment for cancer. Anti-CCL2 employs the strategy of targeting metastatic microenvironment, and especially in combination with targeting tumor cells, potentially may be more effective for treating genetically highly unstable metastatic tumors.

However, I think that clinical application of CCL2 for metastasis treatment should applied carefully for the following reasons: 1) humanized monoclonal anti-CCL2 antibody (CNTO888) is ineffective to suppress metastatic prostate tumor progression in phase II clinical study [261], likely due to the feedback of CCL2 expression. 2) Bonapace and the colleagues reported that although anti-CCL2 treatment inhibited tumorigenesis and metastasis in mouse

models, **discontinuation** of anti-CCL2 treatment increased lung metastasis events from primary breast tumor [253]. Their study neither refuted the anti-metastasis effect of anti-CCL2 treatment nor demonstrated any effect of anti-CCL2 on enhancing brain metastasis. Although this study design is different from the experiments in my study, one should be careful of the potential clinical complications. Additionally, my findings here should motivate future efforts on developing better anti-CCL2 agents, optimization of clinical treatment dosing, scheduling, combinations, and application strategy. Therefore, these should be further pursued as a follow-up study.

Another possible strategy is to block CCR2. CCR2 is expressed only in several cell types, e.g. monocytes, myeloid cells, and activated NK cells. One phase II clinical trial showed that CCR2 antibody (ClinicalTrials.gov ID: NCT01015560) has therapeutic effects on metastatic cancer patients[262]. It is also a potential treatment to block CCR2 for brain metastasis by reducing recruited myeloid cells.

Q4: Can we use exosome-derived miR-19a as a biomarker of brain metastasis?

There is a report indicating the strong diagnostic and prognostic potential of detecting specific proteins or RNAs in exosomes by liquid biopsy, as mentioned in the introduction [153]. In my model, exosomes containing astrocyte-derived miR-19a also might be a good specific biomarker for diagnosis and prognosis of brain metastasis, complemented with imaging approach. However, I found that miR-19a was transferred to tumor from surrounding astrocytes. These exosomes from astrocytes might not enter the blood circulation, but might be detected in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). The challenge to use astrocyte-derived exosomal miR-19a as a biomarker for early detection or prognosis of brain metastasis is how to discern specific

exosomes derived by astrocytes from those by tumor cells. My hypothesis is that the cargos in astrocyte-derived exosomes are different from those in tumor cell exosomes. Comparing the complete set of miRNAs and proteins in astrocyte-derived exosomes with that in tumor cellderived exosomes, I can discern the astrocyte-derived exosomes by specific protein markers. I can also identify other miRNAs or proteins, in addition to miR-19a, in astrocyte-derived exosomes, which are relevant to the colonization and outgrowth of brain metastasis. Then I will use the specific protein markers of astrocyte-derived exosome combined with miR-19a expression as biomarkers for brain metastasis. To investigate the positive correlation between astrocyte-derived exosomal miR-19a and progression of brain metastasis, I will extract CSF at different stages of brain metastasis in mouse models, purify astrocyte-derived exosomes from CSF by specific protein markers and common exosome biomarkers, and isolate RNA from exosomes to measure miR-19a expression, compare that with controls. Studying circulating exosome in CSF or blood is a novel direction. It could improve the sensitivity and specificity of brain metastasis diagnosis when combined with imaging screening. However, as mentioned in the introduction, there are still many technical limitations for studying exosome as biomarkers in vivo.

Q5: How to distinguish bone-marrow derived myeloid cells from resident microglia?

In my thesis, I found that PTEN loss induced the secretion of CCL2, which recruited bone-marrow derived IBA1+ myeloid cells, mainly monocytes, because one subgroup of monocyte expresses CCR2, the specific receptor of CCL2. However, this result raised new questions about discriminating infiltrating monocytes and resident microglia in our system, because they both express IBA1. The source of microglia has been debated for a long time. The consensus held that microglia come from the myeloid lineage, but recent studies showed microglia originate in the yolk sac in the early stage of development, and reside in the CNS until adulthood [263]. Microglia express several biomarkers, including CD11b/CD45 ¹⁰, IBA1, CXCR3, CD68, and F4/80, which overlap with several biomarkers of macrophage or monocyte. Therefore, microglia is categorized as a specific subgroup of macrophages/monocytes.

Monocytes are the precursor of macrophages and dendritic cells. Monocytes can be separated into two groups: resident monocytes (CD14+/CD16- in human, Ly6C^{lo} CX3CR1+ CCR2- in mouse), and inflammatory monocytes CD14+/CD16+ in human, Ly6C^{hi} CX3CR1- CCR2+ in mouse) [264, 265]. Saederup and the colleagues [266] generated CCR2-red fluorescent protein knock-in mice and revealed that under pathological condition, e.g. experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, most of infiltrated monocytes are Ly6C^{hi}, CCR2+ in the inflammatory brain parenchyma. However, microglia express CX3CR1, rather than CCR2, in the healthy or pathological brain [266, 267].

In fact, it is still a challenge to delineate the resident macrophages from infiltrating monocytes or other myeloid cells. A previous study by Saederup and the colleagues [266] showed that, of these infiltrated Ly-6C^{hi} monocytes, most express CCR2, but a sub-population express both CCR2 and CX3CR1, or CX3CR1 only. This finding indicated that infiltrated monocytes might mimic the function of active microglia in pathological conditions. As new genetic tools became available, the neuroscience field recently has begun to discern the subtle differences of each subtype of phagocytic myeloid cell in CNS. The current studies showed two groups of monocytes (CX3CR1+ CCR2- and CX3CR1- CCR2+), serve the distinct functions in

healthy or pathological conditions. In contrast to the well-studied CCR2-CCL2 pathway, the regulation and function of CX3CR1-CX3CL2 pathway remains to be further studied.

In my project, I showed recruited IBA+1 myeloid cells promoted tumor growth by inhibiting apoptosis and increasing proliferation. However, the detailed mechanism of how myeloid cells help tumor cell growth remains elusive. It is possible that recruited myeloid cells release cytokines to activate tumor growth and inhibit immune reactions of macrophages and microglia. It will be worthwhile to explore the mechanism by which infiltrated immune cells and microglia promote brain metastasis in the future. I can utilize CCR2-knockout mouse or CX3CR1 knockout mouse to further check the function of monocytes or microglia in brain metastasis respectively.

In summary, this project focused on the co-evolution of disseminated tumor cells and the brain microenvironment. It also revealed the roles of the exosome-mediated miRNA transfer, brain inflammation, and brain immune reaction in brain metastasis growth. More importantly, the study showed the potential to directly benefit patients with brain metastasis. To further study the detailed mechanism of each step in our system and test our novel mechanism in other cancer types would contribute to the clear understanding of the brain metastasis process and benefit more patients with brain metastasis or primary brain tumors.

References

- Mehlen, P. and A. Puisieux, *Metastasis: a question of life or death*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2006. 6(6): p. 449-58.
- Steeg, P.S., *Metastasis suppressors alter the signal transduction of cancer cells*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2003. 3(1): p. 55-63.
- 3. Nguyen, D.X., P.D. Bos, and J. Massague, *Metastasis: from dissemination to organspecific colonization*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2009. **9**(4): p. 274-84.
- Miettinen, P.J., R. Ebner, A.R. Lopez, and R. Derynck, *TGF-beta induced* transdifferentiation of mammary epithelial cells to mesenchymal cells: involvement of type I receptors. J Cell Biol, 1994. 127(6 Pt 2): p. 2021-36.
- 5. Oft, M., J. Peli, C. Rudaz, H. Schwarz, H. Beug, and E. Reichmann, *TGF-beta1 and Ha-Ras collaborate in modulating the phenotypic plasticity and invasiveness of epithelial tumor cells*. Genes Dev, 1996. **10**(19): p. 2462-77.
- Dickson, M.C., J.S. Martin, F.M. Cousins, A.B. Kulkarni, S. Karlsson, and R.J. Akhurst, Defective haematopoiesis and vasculogenesis in transforming growth factor-beta 1 knock out mice. Development, 1995. 121(6): p. 1845-54.
- Thomas, D.A. and J. Massague, *TGF-beta directly targets cytotoxic T cell functions* during tumor evasion of immune surveillance. Cancer Cell, 2005. 8(5): p. 369-80.
- 8. Letterio, J.J. and A.B. Roberts, *Regulation of immune responses by TGF-beta*. Annu Rev Immunol, 1998. **16**: p. 137-61.
- 9. Pertovaara, L., A. Kaipainen, T. Mustonen, A. Orpana, N. Ferrara, O. Saksela, and K. Alitalo, *Vascular endothelial growth factor is induced in response to transforming*
growth factor-beta in fibroblastic and epithelial cells. J Biol Chem, 1994. **269**(9): p. 6271-4.

- Chen, D., Y. Sun, Y. Wei, P. Zhang, A.H. Rezaeian, J. Teruya-Feldstein, S. Gupta, H. Liang, H.K. Lin, M.C. Hung, and L. Ma, *LIFR is a breast cancer metastasis suppressor upstream of the Hippo-YAP pathway and a prognostic marker*. Nat Med, 2012. 18(10): p. 1511-7.
- Chan, S.W., C.J. Lim, K. Guo, C.P. Ng, I. Lee, W. Hunziker, Q. Zeng, and W. Hong, A role for TAZ in migration, invasion, and tumorigenesis of breast cancer cells. Cancer Res, 2008. 68(8): p. 2592-8.
- Barry, E.R., T. Morikawa, B.L. Butler, K. Shrestha, R. de la Rosa, K.S. Yan, C.S. Fuchs, S.T. Magness, R. Smits, S. Ogino, C.J. Kuo, and F.D. Camargo, *Restriction of intestinal stem cell expansion and the regenerative response by YAP*. Nature, 2013. **493**(7430): p. 106-10.
- Valastyan, S. and R.A. Weinberg, *Tumor metastasis: molecular insights and evolving paradigms*. Cell, 2011. 147(2): p. 275-92.
- Fidler, I.J., *The pathogenesis of cancer metastasis: the 'seed and soil' hypothesis revisited*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2003. 3(6): p. 453-8.
- Kang, Y., P.M. Siegel, W. Shu, M. Drobnjak, S.M. Kakonen, C. Cordon-Cardo, T.A.
 Guise, and J. Massague, *A multigenic program mediating breast cancer metastasis to bone*. Cancer Cell, 2003. 3(6): p. 537-49.
- Minn, A.J., Y. Kang, I. Serganova, G.P. Gupta, D.D. Giri, M. Doubrovin, V. Ponomarev,
 W.L. Gerald, R. Blasberg, and J. Massague, *Distinct organ-specific metastatic potential*

of individual breast cancer cells and primary tumors. J Clin Invest, 2005. **115**(1): p. 44-55.

- Zhang, X.H., X. Jin, S. Malladi, Y. Zou, Y.H. Wen, E. Brogi, M. Smid, J.A. Foekens, and J. Massague, *Selection of bone metastasis seeds by mesenchymal signals in the primary tumor stroma*. Cell, 2013. **154**(5): p. 1060-73.
- Massague, J. and A.C. Obenauf, *Metastatic colonization by circulating tumour cells*. Nature, 2016. **529**(7586): p. 298-306.
- 19. Benderra, M.A., M. Ilie, P. Hofman, and C. Massard, *[Standard of care of carcinomas on cancer of unknown primary site in 2016]*. Bull Cancer, 2016.
- Schmidt-Kittler, O., T. Ragg, A. Daskalakis, M. Granzow, A. Ahr, T.J. Blankenstein, M. Kaufmann, J. Diebold, H. Arnholdt, P. Muller, J. Bischoff, D. Harich, G. Schlimok, G. Riethmuller, R. Eils, and C.A. Klein, *From latent disseminated cells to overt metastasis: genetic analysis of systemic breast cancer progression*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2003. 100(13): p. 7737-42.
- 21. Thiery, J.P., H. Acloque, R.Y. Huang, and M.A. Nieto, *Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease*. Cell, 2009. **139**(5): p. 871-90.
- Fischer, K.R., A. Durrans, S. Lee, J. Sheng, F. Li, S.T. Wong, H. Choi, T. El Rayes, S. Ryu, J. Troeger, R.F. Schwabe, L.T. Vahdat, N.K. Altorki, V. Mittal, and D. Gao, *Epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition is not required for lung metastasis but contributes to chemoresistance*. Nature, 2015. **527**(7579): p. 472-6.
- 23. Zheng, X., J.L. Carstens, J. Kim, M. Scheible, J. Kaye, H. Sugimoto, C.C. Wu, V.S. LeBleu, and R. Kalluri, *Epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition is dispensable for*

metastasis but induces chemoresistance in pancreatic cancer. Nature, 2015. **527**(7579): p. 525-30.

- Aceto, N., A. Bardia, D.T. Miyamoto, M.C. Donaldson, B.S. Wittner, J.A. Spencer, M. Yu, A. Pely, A. Engstrom, H. Zhu, B.W. Brannigan, R. Kapur, S.L. Stott, T. Shioda, S. Ramaswamy, D.T. Ting, C.P. Lin, M. Toner, D.A. Haber, and S. Maheswaran, *Circulating tumor cell clusters are oligoclonal precursors of breast cancer metastasis.* Cell, 2014. **158**(5): p. 1110-22.
- Maddipati, R. and B.Z. Stanger, *Pancreatic Cancer Metastases Harbor Evidence of Polyclonality*. Cancer Discov, 2015. 5(10): p. 1086-97.
- Cheung, K.J., V. Padmanaban, V. Silvestri, K. Schipper, J.D. Cohen, A.N. Fairchild, M.A. Gorin, J.E. Verdone, K.J. Pienta, J.S. Bader, and A.J. Ewald, *Polyclonal breast cancer metastases arise from collective dissemination of keratin 14-expressing tumor cell clusters.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2016. **113**(7): p. E854-63.
- Qian, B.Z. and J.W. Pollard, *Macrophage diversity enhances tumor progression and metastasis*. Cell, 2010. **141**(1): p. 39-51.
- Mosser, D.M. and J.P. Edwards, *Exploring the full spectrum of macrophage activation*.
 Nat Rev Immunol, 2008. 8(12): p. 958-69.
- 29. Olumi, A.F., G.D. Grossfeld, S.W. Hayward, P.R. Carroll, T.D. Tlsty, and G.R. Cunha, *Carcinoma-associated fibroblasts direct tumor progression of initiated human prostatic epithelium.* Cancer Res, 1999. **59**(19): p. 5002-11.
- Dumont, N., B. Liu, R.A. Defilippis, H. Chang, J.T. Rabban, A.N. Karnezis, J.A. Tjoe, J.
 Marx, B. Parvin, and T.D. Tlsty, *Breast fibroblasts modulate early dissemination*,

tumorigenesis, and metastasis through alteration of extracellular matrix characteristics. Neoplasia, 2013. **15**(3): p. 249-62.

- 31. Ozdemir, B.C., T. Pentcheva-Hoang, J.L. Carstens, X. Zheng, C.C. Wu, T.R. Simpson,
 H. Laklai, H. Sugimoto, C. Kahlert, S.V. Novitskiy, A. De Jesus-Acosta, P. Sharma, P.
 Heidari, U. Mahmood, L. Chin, H.L. Moses, V.M. Weaver, A. Maitra, J.P. Allison, V.S.
 LeBleu, and R. Kalluri, *Depletion of carcinoma-associated fibroblasts and fibrosis induces immunosuppression and accelerates pancreas cancer with reduced survival*.
 Cancer Cell, 2014. 25(6): p. 719-34.
- 32. Quail, D.F. and J.A. Joyce, *Microenvironmental regulation of tumor progression and metastasis*. Nat Med, 2013. **19**(11): p. 1423-37.
- 33. Junttila, M.R. and F.J. de Sauvage, *Influence of tumour micro-environment heterogeneity on therapeutic response*. Nature, 2013. **501**(7467): p. 346-54.
- Paget, S., *The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. 1889.* Cancer Metastasis Rev, 1989. 8(2): p. 98-101.
- Greaves, M. and C.C. Maley, *Clonal evolution in cancer*. Nature, 2012. **481**(7381): p. 306-13.
- 36. Naxerova, K. and R.K. Jain, *Using tumour phylogenetics to identify the roots of metastasis in humans*. Nat Rev Clin Oncol, 2015. **12**(5): p. 258-72.
- Koebel, C.M., W. Vermi, J.B. Swann, N. Zerafa, S.J. Rodig, L.J. Old, M.J. Smyth, and
 R.D. Schreiber, *Adaptive immunity maintains occult cancer in an equilibrium state*.
 Nature, 2007. 450(7171): p. 903-7.
- 38. Milsom, C.C., C.R. Lee, C. Hackl, S. Man, and R.S. Kerbel, *Differential post-surgical metastasis and survival in SCID, NOD-SCID and NOD-SCID-IL-2Rgamma(null) mice*

with parental and subline variants of human breast cancer: implications for host defense mechanisms regulating metastasis. PLoS One, 2013. **8**(8): p. e71270.

- 39. Takeda, K., Y. Hayakawa, M.J. Smyth, N. Kayagaki, N. Yamaguchi, S. Kakuta, Y. Iwakura, H. Yagita, and K. Okumura, *Involvement of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand in surveillance of tumor metastasis by liver natural killer cells*. Nat Med, 2001. 7(1): p. 94-100.
- Malladi, S., D.G. Macalinao, X. Jin, L. He, H. Basnet, Y. Zou, E. de Stanchina, and J. Massague, *Metastatic Latency and Immune Evasion through Autocrine Inhibition of WNT*. Cell, 2016. 165(1): p. 45-60.
- Brantley, E.C., L. Guo, C. Zhang, Q. Lin, K. Yokoi, R.R. Langley, E. Kruzel, M. Maya,
 S.W. Kim, S.J. Kim, D. Fan, and I.J. Fidler, *Nitric oxide-mediated tumoricidal activity of murine microglial cells*. Transl Oncol, 2010. 3(6): p. 380-8.
- Gao, H., G. Chakraborty, A.P. Lee-Lim, Q. Mo, M. Decker, A. Vonica, R. Shen, E. Brogi, A.H. Brivanlou, and F.G. Giancotti, *The BMP inhibitor Coco reactivates breast cancer cells at lung metastatic sites*. Cell, 2012. **150**(4): p. 764-79.
- 43. Bragado, P., Y. Estrada, F. Parikh, S. Krause, C. Capobianco, H.G. Farina, D.M. Schewe, and J.A. Aguirre-Ghiso, *TGF-beta2 dictates disseminated tumour cell fate in target organs through TGF-beta-RIII and p38alpha/beta signalling*. Nat Cell Biol, 2013.
 15(11): p. 1351-61.
- 44. Kobayashi, A., H. Okuda, F. Xing, P.R. Pandey, M. Watabe, S. Hirota, S.K. Pai, W. Liu, K. Fukuda, C. Chambers, A. Wilber, and K. Watabe, *Bone morphogenetic protein 7 in dormancy and metastasis of prostate cancer stem-like cells in bone*. J Exp Med, 2011.
 208(13): p. 2641-55.

- Weilbaecher, K.N., T.A. Guise, and L.K. McCauley, *Cancer to bone: a fatal attraction*.
 Nat Rev Cancer, 2011. **11**(6): p. 411-25.
- Jones, D.H., T. Nakashima, O.H. Sanchez, I. Kozieradzki, S.V. Komarova, I. Sarosi, S. Morony, E. Rubin, R. Sarao, C.V. Hojilla, V. Komnenovic, Y.Y. Kong, M. Schreiber, S.J. Dixon, S.M. Sims, R. Khokha, T. Wada, and J.M. Penninger, *Regulation of cancer cell migration and bone metastasis by RANKL*. Nature, 2006. 440(7084): p. 692-6.
- 47. Tabaries, S., F. Dupuy, Z. Dong, A. Monast, M.G. Annis, J. Spicer, L.E. Ferri, A. Omeroglu, M. Basik, E. Amir, M. Clemons, and P.M. Siegel, *Claudin-2 promotes breast cancer liver metastasis by facilitating tumor cell interactions with hepatocytes*. Mol Cell Biol, 2012. 32(15): p. 2979-91.
- Malanchi, I., A. Santamaria-Martinez, E. Susanto, H. Peng, H.A. Lehr, J.F. Delaloye, and J. Huelsken, *Interactions between cancer stem cells and their niche govern metastatic colonization*. Nature, 2012. 481(7379): p. 85-9.
- 49. Kii, I., T. Nishiyama, M. Li, K. Matsumoto, M. Saito, N. Amizuka, and A. Kudo, Incorporation of tenascin-C into the extracellular matrix by periostin underlies an extracellular meshwork architecture. J Biol Chem, 2010. **285**(3): p. 2028-39.
- 50. Khong, H.T. and N.P. Restifo, *Natural selection of tumor variants in the generation of "tumor escape" phenotypes.* Nat Immunol, 2002. **3**(11): p. 999-1005.
- 51. Qian, B.Z., J. Li, H. Zhang, T. Kitamura, J. Zhang, L.R. Campion, E.A. Kaiser, L.A. Snyder, and J.W. Pollard, *CCL2 recruits inflammatory monocytes to facilitate breast-tumour metastasis*. Nature, 2011. **475**(7355): p. 222-5.

- 52. Qian, B., Y. Deng, J.H. Im, R.J. Muschel, Y. Zou, J. Li, R.A. Lang, and J.W. Pollard, *A distinct macrophage population mediates metastatic breast cancer cell extravasation, establishment and growth.* PLoS One, 2009. **4**(8): p. e6562.
- 53. Mantovani, G., A. Maccio, M. Pisano, R. Versace, P. Lai, S. Esu, E. Massa, M. Ghiani,
 D. Dessi, G.B. Melis, and G.S. Del Giacco, *Tumor-associated lympho-monocytes from* neoplastic effusions are immunologically defective in comparison with patient autologous PBMCs but are capable of releasing high amounts of various cytokines. Int J Cancer, 1997. **71**(5): p. 724-31.
- Pyonteck, S.M., L. Akkari, A.J. Schuhmacher, R.L. Bowman, L. Sevenich, D.F. Quail, O.C. Olson, M.L. Quick, J.T. Huse, V. Teijeiro, M. Setty, C.S. Leslie, Y. Oei, A. Pedraza, J. Zhang, C.W. Brennan, J.C. Sutton, E.C. Holland, D. Daniel, and J.A. Joyce, *CSF-1R inhibition alters macrophage polarization and blocks glioma progression*. Nat Med, 2013. **19**(10): p. 1264-72.
- 55. Hoshino, A., B. Costa-Silva, T.L. Shen, G. Rodrigues, A. Hashimoto, M. Tesic Mark, H. Molina, S. Kohsaka, A. Di Giannatale, S. Ceder, S. Singh, C. Williams, N. Soplop, K. Uryu, L. Pharmer, T. King, L. Bojmar, A.E. Davies, Y. Ararso, T. Zhang, H. Zhang, J. Hernandez, J.M. Weiss, V.D. Dumont-Cole, K. Kramer, L.H. Wexler, A. Narendran, G.K. Schwartz, J.H. Healey, P. Sandstrom, K.J. Labori, E.H. Kure, P.M. Grandgenett, M.A. Hollingsworth, M. de Sousa, S. Kaur, M. Jain, K. Mallya, S.K. Batra, W.R. Jarnagin, M.S. Brady, O. Fodstad, V. Muller, K. Pantel, A.J. Minn, M.J. Bissell, B.A. Garcia, Y. Kang, V.K. Rajasekhar, C.M. Ghajar, I. Matei, H. Peinado, J. Bromberg, and D. Lyden, *Tumour exosome integrins determine organotropic metastasis*. Nature, 2015. **527**(7578): p. 329-35.

- 56. Vanharanta, S., W. Shu, F. Brenet, A.A. Hakimi, A. Heguy, A. Viale, V.E. Reuter, J.J. Hsieh, J.M. Scandura, and J. Massague, *Epigenetic expansion of VHL-HIF signal output drives multiorgan metastasis in renal cancer*. Nat Med, 2013. **19**(1): p. 50-6.
- 57. Ostenfeld, M.S., D.K. Jeppesen, J.R. Laurberg, A.T. Boysen, J.B. Bramsen, B. Primdal-Bengtson, A. Hendrix, P. Lamy, F. Dagnaes-Hansen, M.H. Rasmussen, K.H. Bui, N. Fristrup, E.I. Christensen, I. Nordentoft, J.P. Morth, J.B. Jensen, J.S. Pedersen, M. Beck, D. Theodorescu, M. Borre, K.A. Howard, L. Dyrskjot, and T.F. Orntoft, *Cellular disposal of miR23b by RAB27-dependent exosome release is linked to acquisition of metastatic properties*. Cancer Res, 2014. **74**(20): p. 5758-71.
- 58. Valencia, K., D. Luis-Ravelo, N. Bovy, I. Anton, S. Martinez-Canarias, C. Zandueta, C. Ormazabal, I. Struman, S. Tabruyn, V. Rebmann, J. De Las Rivas, E. Guruceaga, E. Bandres, and F. Lecanda, *miRNA cargo within exosome-like vesicle transfer influences metastatic bone colonization*. Mol Oncol, 2014. 8(3): p. 689-703.
- 59. Shimbo, K., S. Miyaki, H. Ishitobi, Y. Kato, T. Kubo, S. Shimose, and M. Ochi, *Exosome-formed synthetic microRNA-143 is transferred to osteosarcoma cells and inhibits their migration*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2014. **445**(2): p. 381-7.
- 60. Nathoo, N., A. Chahlavi, G.H. Barnett, and S.A. Toms, *Pathobiology of brain metastases*. J Clin Pathol, 2005. **58**(3): p. 237-42.
- Landis, S.H., T. Murray, S. Bolden, and P.A. Wingo, *Cancer statistics*, 1998. CA Cancer J Clin, 1998. 48(1): p. 6-29.
- 62. Norden, A.D., P.Y. Wen, and S. Kesari, *Brain metastases*. Curr Opin Neurol, 2005.
 18(6): p. 654-61.

- 63. Nussbaum, E.S., H.R. Djalilian, K.H. Cho, and W.A. Hall, *Brain metastases. Histology, multiplicity, surgery, and survival.* Cancer, 1996. **78**(8): p. 1781-8.
- 64. Freilich, R.J., A.D. Seidman, and L.M. DeAngelis, *Central nervous system progression* of metastatic breast cancer in patients treated with paclitaxel. Cancer, 1995. **76**(2): p. 232-6.
- 65. Steeg, P.S., K.A. Camphausen, and Q.R. Smith, *Brain metastases as preventive and therapeutic targets*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2011. **11**(5): p. 352-63.
- 66. Bos, P.D., X.H. Zhang, C. Nadal, W. Shu, R.R. Gomis, D.X. Nguyen, A.J. Minn, M.J. van de Vijver, W.L. Gerald, J.A. Foekens, and J. Massague, *Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to the brain*. Nature, 2009. **459**(7249): p. 1005-9.
- 67. Sevenich, L. and J.A. Joyce, *Pericellular proteolysis in cancer*. Genes Dev, 2014. 28(21):p. 2331-47.
- Zhou, W., M.Y. Fong, Y. Min, G. Somlo, L. Liu, M.R. Palomares, Y. Yu, A. Chow, S.T. O'Connor, A.R. Chin, Y. Yen, Y. Wang, E.G. Marcusson, P. Chu, J. Wu, X. Wu, A.X. Li, Z. Li, H. Gao, X. Ren, M.P. Boldin, P.C. Lin, and S.E. Wang, *Cancer-secreted miR-105 destroys vascular endothelial barriers to promote metastasis*. Cancer Cell, 2014.
 25(4): p. 501-15.
- 69. Fidler, I.J., S. Yano, R.D. Zhang, T. Fujimaki, and C.D. Bucana, *The seed and soil hypothesis: vascularisation and brain metastases*. Lancet Oncol, 2002. **3**(1): p. 53-7.
- 70. Zhang, R.D., J.E. Price, T. Fujimaki, C.D. Bucana, and I.J. Fidler, *Differential permeability of the blood-brain barrier in experimental brain metastases produced by human neoplasms implanted into nude mice.* Am J Pathol, 1992. **141**(5): p. 1115-24.

- Valiente, M., A.C. Obenauf, X. Jin, Q. Chen, X.H. Zhang, D.J. Lee, J.E. Chaft, M.G. Kris, J.T. Huse, E. Brogi, and J. Massague, *Serpins promote cancer cell survival and vascular co-option in brain metastasis*. Cell, 2014. **156**(5): p. 1002-16.
- 72. Carbonell, W.S., O. Ansorge, N. Sibson, and R. Muschel, *The vascular basement membrane as "soil" in brain metastasis.* PLoS One, 2009. **4**(6): p. e5857.
- 73. Kienast, Y., L. von Baumgarten, M. Fuhrmann, W.E. Klinkert, R. Goldbrunner, J. Herms, and F. Winkler, *Real-time imaging reveals the single steps of brain metastasis formation*. Nat Med, 2010. 16(1): p. 116-22.
- Xing, F., A. Kobayashi, H. Okuda, M. Watabe, S.K. Pai, P.R. Pandey, S. Hirota, A. Wilber, Y.Y. Mo, B.E. Moore, W. Liu, K. Fukuda, M. Iiizumi, S. Sharma, Y. Liu, K. Wu, E. Peralta, and K. Watabe, *Reactive astrocytes promote the metastatic growth of breast cancer stem-like cells by activating Notch signalling in brain*. EMBO Mol Med, 2013. 5(3): p. 384-96.
- 75. Seike, T., K. Fujita, Y. Yamakawa, M.A. Kido, S. Takiguchi, N. Teramoto, H. Iguchi, and M. Noda, *Interaction between lung cancer cells and astrocytes via specific inflammatory cytokines in the microenvironment of brain metastasis*. Clin Exp Metastasis, 2011. 28(1): p. 13-25.
- 76. Gril, B., D. Palmieri, Y. Qian, T. Anwar, D.J. Liewehr, S.M. Steinberg, Z. Andreu, D. Masana, P. Fernandez, P.S. Steeg, and F. Vidal-Vanaclocha, *Pazopanib inhibits the activation of PDGFRbeta-expressing astrocytes in the brain metastatic microenvironment of breast cancer cells*. Am J Pathol, 2013. **182**(6): p. 2368-79.
- 77. Noda, M., Y. Yamakawa, N. Matsunaga, S. Naoe, T. Jodoi, M. Yamafuji, N. Akimoto, N. Teramoto, K. Fujita, S. Ohdo, and H. Iguchi, *IL-6 receptor is a possible target against*

growth of metastasized lung tumor cells in the brain. Int J Mol Sci, 2012. **14**(1): p. 515-26.

- 78. Sartorius, C.A., C.T. Hanna, B. Gril, H. Cruz, N.J. Serkova, K.M. Huber, P. Kabos, T.B. Schedin, V.F. Borges, P.S. Steeg, and D.M. Cittelly, *Estrogen promotes the brain metastatic colonization of triple negative breast cancer cells via an astrocyte-mediated paracrine mechanism*. Oncogene, 2015.
- 79. Chen, Q., A. Boire, X. Jin, M. Valiente, E.E. Er, A. Lopez-Soto, L.S. Jacob, R. Patwa, H. Shah, K. Xu, J.R. Cross, and J. Massague, *Carcinoma-astrocyte gap junctions promote brain metastasis by cGAMP transfer*. Nature, 2016. **533**(7604): p. 493-8.
- Kim, S.J., J.S. Kim, E.S. Park, J.S. Lee, Q. Lin, R.R. Langley, M. Maya, J. He, S.W. Kim, Z. Weihua, K. Balasubramanian, D. Fan, G.B. Mills, M.C. Hung, and I.J. Fidler, *Astrocytes upregulate survival genes in tumor cells and induce protection from chemotherapy*. Neoplasia, 2011. 13(3): p. 286-98.
- Frei, K., C. Siepl, P. Groscurth, S. Bodmer, C. Schwerdel, and A. Fontana, *Antigen* presentation and tumor cytotoxicity by interferon-gamma-treated microglial cells. Eur J Immunol, 1987. 17(9): p. 1271-8.
- Xie, K., S. Huang, Z. Dong, S.H. Juang, M. Gutman, Q.W. Xie, C. Nathan, and I.J.
 Fidler, *Transfection with the inducible nitric oxide synthase gene suppresses tumorigenicity and abrogates metastasis by K-1735 murine melanoma cells.* J Exp Med, 1995. 181(4): p. 1333-43.
- 83. Rock, R.B., G. Gekker, S. Hu, W.S. Sheng, M. Cheeran, J.R. Lokensgard, and P.K. Peterson, *Role of microglia in central nervous system infections*. Clin Microbiol Rev, 2004. 17(4): p. 942-64, table of contents.

- 84. Xie, K., S. Huang, Z. Dong, M. Gutman, and I.J. Fidler, Direct correlation between expression of endogenous inducible nitric oxide synthase and regression of M5076 reticulum cell sarcoma hepatic metastases in mice treated with liposomes containing lipopeptide CGP 31362. Cancer Res, 1995. 55(14): p. 3123-31.
- Pukrop, T., F. Dehghani, H.N. Chuang, R. Lohaus, K. Bayanga, S. Heermann, T. Regen, D. Van Rossum, F. Klemm, M. Schulz, L. Siam, A. Hoffmann, L. Trumper, C. Stadelmann, I. Bechmann, U.K. Hanisch, and C. Binder, *Microglia promote colonization of brain tissue by breast cancer cells in a Wnt-dependent way*. Glia, 2010. 58(12): p. 1477-89.
- Davis, E.J., T.D. Foster, and W.E. Thomas, *Cellular forms and functions of brain microglia*. Brain Res Bull, 1994. **34**(1): p. 73-8.
- 87. Guillemin, G.J. and B.J. Brew, *Microglia, macrophages, perivascular macrophages, and pericytes: a review of function and identification.* J Leukoc Biol, 2004. **75**(3): p. 388-97.
- Quail, D.F., R.L. Bowman, L. Akkari, M.L. Quick, A.J. Schuhmacher, J.T. Huse, E.C. Holland, J.C. Sutton, and J.A. Joyce, *The tumor microenvironment underlies acquired resistance to CSF-1R inhibition in gliomas.* Science, 2016. **352**(6288): p. aad3018.
- 89. Galarneau, H., J. Villeneuve, G. Gowing, J.P. Julien, and L. Vallieres, *Increased glioma growth in mice depleted of macrophages*. Cancer Res, 2007. **67**(18): p. 8874-81.
- 90. Neman, J., J. Termini, S. Wilczynski, N. Vaidehi, C. Choy, C.M. Kowolik, H. Li, A.C. Hambrecht, E. Roberts, and R. Jandial, *Human breast cancer metastases to the brain display GABAergic properties in the neural niche*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2014.
 111(3): p. 984-9.

- 91. Mashimo, T., K. Pichumani, V. Vemireddy, K.J. Hatanpaa, D.K. Singh, S. Sirasanagandla, S. Nannepaga, S.G. Piccirillo, Z. Kovacs, C. Foong, Z. Huang, S. Barnett, B.E. Mickey, R.J. DeBerardinis, B.P. Tu, E.A. Maher, and R.M. Bachoo, *Acetate is a bioenergetic substrate for human glioblastoma and brain metastases*. Cell, 2014.
 159(7): p. 1603-14.
- 92. Chen, J., H.J. Lee, X. Wu, L. Huo, S.J. Kim, L. Xu, Y. Wang, J. He, L.R. Bollu, G. Gao, F. Su, J. Briggs, X. Liu, T. Melman, J.M. Asara, I.J. Fidler, L.C. Cantley, J.W. Locasale, and Z. Weihua, *Gain of glucose-independent growth upon metastasis of breast cancer cells to the brain*. Cancer Res, 2015. **75**(3): p. 554-65.
- 93. Louveau, A., I. Smirnov, T.J. Keyes, J.D. Eccles, S.J. Rouhani, J.D. Peske, N.C. Derecki,
 D. Castle, J.W. Mandell, K.S. Lee, T.H. Harris, and J. Kipnis, *Structural and functional features of central nervous system lymphatic vessels*. Nature, 2015. 523(7560): p. 337-41.
- 94. Pan, B.T., K. Teng, C. Wu, M. Adam, and R.M. Johnstone, *Electron microscopic evidence for externalization of the transferrin receptor in vesicular form in sheep reticulocytes*. J Cell Biol, 1985. **101**(3): p. 942-8.
- 95. Harding, C., J. Heuser, and P. Stahl, *Receptor-mediated endocytosis of transferrin and recycling of the transferrin receptor in rat reticulocytes*. J Cell Biol, 1983. 97(2): p. 329-39.
- 96. Bobrie, A., M. Colombo, S. Krumeich, G. Raposo, and C. Thery, *Diverse subpopulations* of vesicles secreted by different intracellular mechanisms are present in exosome preparations obtained by differential ultracentrifugation. J Extracell Vesicles, 2012. **1**.

- 97. Colombo, M., G. Raposo, and C. Thery, *Biogenesis, secretion, and intercellular interactions of exosomes and other extracellular vesicles.* Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 2014.
 30: p. 255-89.
- 98. Henne, W.M., H. Stenmark, and S.D. Emr, *Molecular mechanisms of the membrane sculpting ESCRT pathway*. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol, 2013. **5**(9).
- 99. Katzmann, D.J., M. Babst, and S.D. Emr, *Ubiquitin-dependent sorting into the multivesicular body pathway requires the function of a conserved endosomal protein sorting complex, ESCRT-I.* Cell, 2001. **106**(2): p. 145-55.
- Hanson, P.I. and A. Cashikar, *Multivesicular body morphogenesis*. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 2012. 28: p. 337-62.
- 101. Ostrowski, M., N.B. Carmo, S. Krumeich, I. Fanget, G. Raposo, A. Savina, C.F. Moita, K. Schauer, A.N. Hume, R.P. Freitas, B. Goud, P. Benaroch, N. Hacohen, M. Fukuda, C. Desnos, M.C. Seabra, F. Darchen, S. Amigorena, L.F. Moita, and C. Thery, *Rab27a and Rab27b control different steps of the exosome secretion pathway*. Nat Cell Biol, 2010.
 12(1): p. 19-30; sup pp 1-13.
- Hsu, C., Y. Morohashi, S. Yoshimura, N. Manrique-Hoyos, S. Jung, M.A. Lauterbach,
 M. Bakhti, M. Gronborg, W. Mobius, J. Rhee, F.A. Barr, and M. Simons, *Regulation of exosome secretion by Rab35 and its GTPase-activating proteins TBC1D10A-C*. J Cell Biol, 2010. 189(2): p. 223-32.
- Baietti, M.F., Z. Zhang, E. Mortier, A. Melchior, G. Degeest, A. Geeraerts, Y. Ivarsson,
 F. Depoortere, C. Coomans, E. Vermeiren, P. Zimmermann, and G. David, *Syndecan*syntenin-ALIX regulates the biogenesis of exosomes. Nat Cell Biol, 2012. 14(7): p. 677-85.

- 104. Zylbersztejn, K. and T. Galli, *Vesicular traffic in cell navigation*. FEBS J, 2011. 278(23):p. 4497-505.
- 105. Fader, C.M., D.G. Sanchez, M.B. Mestre, and M.I. Colombo, *TI-VAMP/VAMP7 and VAMP3/cellubrevin: two v-SNARE proteins involved in specific steps of the autophagy/multivesicular body pathways*. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2009. **1793**(12): p. 1901-16.
- 106. Munson, P. and A. Shukla, *Exosomes: Potential in Cancer Diagnosis and Therapy*. Medicines (Basel), 2015. 2(4): p. 310-327.
- 107. Kowal, J., M. Tkach, and C. Thery, *Biogenesis and secretion of exosomes*. Curr Opin Cell Biol, 2014. 29: p. 116-25.
- 108. Valadi, H., K. Ekstrom, A. Bossios, M. Sjostrand, J.J. Lee, and J.O. Lotvall, *Exosome*mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol, 2007. 9(6): p. 654-9.
- Raposo, G. and W. Stoorvogel, *Extracellular vesicles: exosomes, microvesicles, and friends*. J Cell Biol, 2013. 200(4): p. 373-83.
- Thakur, B.K., H. Zhang, A. Becker, I. Matei, Y. Huang, B. Costa-Silva, Y. Zheng, A. Hoshino, H. Brazier, J. Xiang, C. Williams, R. Rodriguez-Barrueco, J.M. Silva, W. Zhang, S. Hearn, O. Elemento, N. Paknejad, K. Manova-Todorova, K. Welte, J. Bromberg, H. Peinado, and D. Lyden, *Double-stranded DNA in exosomes: a novel biomarker in cancer detection.* Cell Res, 2014. 24(6): p. 766-9.
- Thery, C., L. Zitvogel, and S. Amigorena, *Exosomes: composition, biogenesis and function*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2002. 2(8): p. 569-79.

- 112. Batagov, A.O., V.A. Kuznetsov, and I.V. Kurochkin, *Identification of nucleotide patterns* enriched in secreted RNAs as putative cis-acting elements targeting them to exosome nano-vesicles. BMC Genomics, 2011. **12 Suppl 3**: p. S18.
- 113. Zomer, A., C. Maynard, F.J. Verweij, A. Kamermans, R. Schafer, E. Beerling, R.M. Schiffelers, E. de Wit, J. Berenguer, S.I. Ellenbroek, T. Wurdinger, D.M. Pegtel, and J. van Rheenen, *In Vivo imaging reveals extracellular vesicle-mediated phenocopying of metastatic behavior*. Cell, 2015. **161**(5): p. 1046-57.
- Escrevente, C., S. Keller, P. Altevogt, and J. Costa, *Interaction and uptake of exosomes* by ovarian cancer cells. BMC Cancer, 2011. 11: p. 108.
- 115. Rana, S., S. Yue, D. Stadel, and M. Zoller, *Toward tailored exosomes: the exosomal tetraspanin web contributes to target cell selection*. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 2012. 44(9): p. 1574-84.
- 116. Raimondo, S., L. Saieva, C. Corrado, S. Fontana, A. Flugy, A. Rizzo, G. De Leo, and R. Alessandro, *Chronic myeloid leukemia-derived exosomes promote tumor growth through an autocrine mechanism*. Cell Commun Signal, 2015. **13**: p. 8.
- 117. Al-Nedawi, K., B. Meehan, J. Micallef, V. Lhotak, L. May, A. Guha, and J. Rak, Intercellular transfer of the oncogenic receptor EGFRvIII by microvesicles derived from tumour cells. Nat Cell Biol, 2008. 10(5): p. 619-24.
- Bebawy, M., V. Combes, E. Lee, R. Jaiswal, J. Gong, A. Bonhoure, and G.E. Grau, *Membrane microparticles mediate transfer of P-glycoprotein to drug sensitive cancer cells.* Leukemia, 2009. 23(9): p. 1643-9.
- Luciani, F., M. Spada, A. De Milito, A. Molinari, L. Rivoltini, A. Montinaro, M. Marra,
 L. Lugini, M. Logozzi, F. Lozupone, C. Federici, E. Iessi, G. Parmiani, G. Arancia, F.

Belardelli, and S. Fais, *Effect of proton pump inhibitor pretreatment on resistance of solid tumors to cytotoxic drugs.* J Natl Cancer Inst, 2004. **96**(22): p. 1702-13.

- 120. Chen, K.G., J.C. Valencia, B. Lai, G. Zhang, J.K. Paterson, F. Rouzaud, W. Berens, S.M. Wincovitch, S.H. Garfield, R.D. Leapman, V.J. Hearing, and M.M. Gottesman, *Melanosomal sequestration of cytotoxic drugs contributes to the intractability of malignant melanomas*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2006. 103(26): p. 9903-7.
- 121. Safaei, R., B.J. Larson, T.C. Cheng, M.A. Gibson, S. Otani, W. Naerdemann, and S.B. Howell, *Abnormal lysosomal trafficking and enhanced exosomal export of cisplatin in drug-resistant human ovarian carcinoma cells*. Mol Cancer Ther, 2005. 4(10): p. 1595-604.
- 122. Yin, J., X. Yan, X. Yao, Y. Zhang, Y. Shan, N. Mao, Y. Yang, and L. Pan, Secretion of annexin A3 from ovarian cancer cells and its association with platinum resistance in ovarian cancer patients. J Cell Mol Med, 2012. 16(2): p. 337-48.
- 123. Gesierich, S., I. Berezovskiy, E. Ryschich, and M. Zoller, *Systemic induction of the angiogenesis switch by the tetraspanin D6.1A/CO-029.* Cancer Res, 2006. 66(14): p. 7083-94.
- 124. Nazarenko, I., S. Rana, A. Baumann, J. McAlear, A. Hellwig, M. Trendelenburg, G. Lochnit, K.T. Preissner, and M. Zoller, *Cell surface tetraspanin Tspan8 contributes to molecular pathways of exosome-induced endothelial cell activation*. Cancer Res, 2010.
 70(4): p. 1668-78.
- Sheldon, H., E. Heikamp, H. Turley, R. Dragovic, P. Thomas, C.E. Oon, R. Leek, M.
 Edelmann, B. Kessler, R.C. Sainson, I. Sargent, J.L. Li, and A.L. Harris, *New mechanism*

for Notch signaling to endothelium at a distance by Delta-like 4 incorporation into exosomes. Blood, 2010. **116**(13): p. 2385-94.

- 126. Raposo, G., H.W. Nijman, W. Stoorvogel, R. Liejendekker, C.V. Harding, C.J. Melief, and H.J. Geuze, *B lymphocytes secrete antigen-presenting vesicles*. J Exp Med, 1996.
 183(3): p. 1161-72.
- 127. Zitvogel, L., A. Regnault, A. Lozier, J. Wolfers, C. Flament, D. Tenza, P. Ricciardi-Castagnoli, G. Raposo, and S. Amigorena, *Eradication of established murine tumors using a novel cell-free vaccine: dendritic cell-derived exosomes.* Nat Med, 1998. 4(5): p. 594-600.
- 128. Wolfers, J., A. Lozier, G. Raposo, A. Regnault, C. Thery, C. Masurier, C. Flament, S. Pouzieux, F. Faure, T. Tursz, E. Angevin, S. Amigorena, and L. Zitvogel, *Tumor-derived exosomes are a source of shared tumor rejection antigens for CTL cross-priming*. Nat Med, 2001. **7**(3): p. 297-303.
- 129. Dai, S., T. Wan, B. Wang, X. Zhou, F. Xiu, T. Chen, Y. Wu, and X. Cao, More efficient induction of HLA-A*0201-restricted and carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA)-specific CTL response by immunization with exosomes prepared from heat-stressed CEA-positive tumor cells. Clin Cancer Res, 2005. 11(20): p. 7554-63.
- 130. Dai, S., X. Zhou, B. Wang, Q. Wang, Y. Fu, T. Chen, T. Wan, Y. Yu, and X. Cao, Enhanced induction of dendritic cell maturation and HLA-A*0201-restricted CEAspecific CD8(+) CTL response by exosomes derived from IL-18 gene-modified CEApositive tumor cells. J Mol Med (Berl), 2006. 84(12): p. 1067-76.

- 131. Zhang, H.G., X. Zhuang, D. Sun, Y. Liu, X. Xiang, and W.E. Grizzle, *Exosomes and immune surveillance of neoplastic lesions: a review*. Biotech Histochem, 2012. 87(3): p. 161-8.
- 132. Filipazzi, P., M. Burdek, A. Villa, L. Rivoltini, and V. Huber, *Recent advances on the role of tumor exosomes in immunosuppression and disease progression*. Semin Cancer Biol, 2012. 22(4): p. 342-9.
- 133. Bobrie, A., S. Krumeich, F. Reyal, C. Recchi, L.F. Moita, M.C. Seabra, M. Ostrowski, and C. Thery, *Rab27a supports exosome-dependent and -independent mechanisms that modify the tumor microenvironment and can promote tumor progression*. Cancer Res, 2012. **72**(19): p. 4920-30.
- 134. Bobrie, A., M. Colombo, G. Raposo, and C. Thery, *Exosome secretion: molecular mechanisms and roles in immune responses*. Traffic, 2011. **12**(12): p. 1659-68.
- 135. Iero, M., R. Valenti, V. Huber, P. Filipazzi, G. Parmiani, S. Fais, and L. Rivoltini, *Tumour-released exosomes and their implications in cancer immunity*. Cell Death Differ, 2008. 15(1): p. 80-8.
- 136. Abusamra, A.J., Z. Zhong, X. Zheng, M. Li, T.E. Ichim, J.L. Chin, and W.P. Min, *Tumor* exosomes expressing Fas ligand mediate CD8+ T-cell apoptosis. Blood Cells Mol Dis, 2005. 35(2): p. 169-73.
- 137. Ridder, K., A. Sevko, J. Heide, M. Dams, A.K. Rupp, J. Macas, J. Starmann, M. Tjwa, K.H. Plate, H. Sultmann, P. Altevogt, V. Umansky, and S. Momma, *Extracellular vesicle-mediated transfer of functional RNA in the tumor microenvironment*. Oncoimmunology, 2015. 4(6): p. e1008371.

- Sung, B.H., T. Ketova, D. Hoshino, A. Zijlstra, and A.M. Weaver, *Directional cell* movement through tissues is controlled by exosome secretion. Nat Commun, 2015. 6: p. 7164.
- 139. Luga, V., L. Zhang, A.M. Viloria-Petit, A.A. Ogunjimi, M.R. Inanlou, E. Chiu, M. Buchanan, A.N. Hosein, M. Basik, and J.L. Wrana, *Exosomes mediate stromal mobilization of autocrine Wnt-PCP signaling in breast cancer cell migration*. Cell, 2012.
 151(7): p. 1542-56.
- 140. Nieuwland, R., J.A. van der Post, C.A. Lok, G. Kenter, and A. Sturk, *Microparticles and exosomes in gynecologic neoplasias*. Semin Thromb Hemost, 2010. **36**(8): p. 925-9.
- 141. Yue, S., W. Mu, U. Erb, and M. Zoller, *The tetraspanins CD151 and Tspan8 are essential exosome components for the crosstalk between cancer initiating cells and their surrounding*. Oncotarget, 2015. 6(4): p. 2366-84.
- 142. Aga, M., G.L. Bentz, S. Raffa, M.R. Torrisi, S. Kondo, N. Wakisaka, T. Yoshizaki, J.S. Pagano, and J. Shackelford, *Exosomal HIF1alpha supports invasive potential of nasopharyngeal carcinoma-associated LMP1-positive exosomes*. Oncogene, 2014.
 33(37): p. 4613-22.
- 143. You, Y., Y. Shan, J. Chen, H. Yue, B. You, S. Shi, X. Li, and X. Cao, Matrix metalloproteinase 13-containing exosomes promote nasopharyngeal carcinoma metastasis. Cancer Sci, 2015. 106(12): p. 1669-77.
- 144. Jeppesen, D.K., A. Nawrocki, S.G. Jensen, K. Thorsen, B. Whitehead, K.A. Howard, L. Dyrskjot, T.F. Orntoft, M.R. Larsen, and M.S. Ostenfeld, *Quantitative proteomics of fractionated membrane and lumen exosome proteins from isogenic metastatic and*

nonmetastatic bladder cancer cells reveal differential expression of EMT factors. Proteomics, 2014. **14**(6): p. 699-712.

- 145. Yoshizaki, T., S. Kondo, N. Wakisaka, S. Murono, K. Endo, H. Sugimoto, S. Nakanishi,
 A. Tsuji, and M. Ito, *Pathogenic role of Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein-1 in* the development of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Cancer Lett, 2013. 337(1): p. 1-7.
- Peinado, H., M. Aleckovic, S. Lavotshkin, I. Matei, B. Costa-Silva, G. Moreno-Bueno, M. Hergueta-Redondo, C. Williams, G. Garcia-Santos, C. Ghajar, A. Nitadori-Hoshino, C. Hoffman, K. Badal, B.A. Garcia, M.K. Callahan, J. Yuan, V.R. Martins, J. Skog, R.N. Kaplan, M.S. Brady, J.D. Wolchok, P.B. Chapman, Y. Kang, J. Bromberg, and D. Lyden, *Melanoma exosomes educate bone marrow progenitor cells toward a pro-metastatic phenotype through MET*. Nat Med, 2012. 18(6): p. 883-91.
- 147. Costa-Silva, B., N.M. Aiello, A.J. Ocean, S. Singh, H. Zhang, B.K. Thakur, A. Becker, A. Hoshino, M.T. Mark, H. Molina, J. Xiang, T. Zhang, T.M. Theilen, G. Garcia-Santos, C. Williams, Y. Ararso, Y. Huang, G. Rodrigues, T.L. Shen, K.J. Labori, I.M. Lothe, E.H. Kure, J. Hernandez, A. Doussot, S.H. Ebbesen, P.M. Grandgenett, M.A. Hollingsworth, M. Jain, K. Mallya, S.K. Batra, W.R. Jarnagin, R.E. Schwartz, I. Matei, H. Peinado, B.Z. Stanger, J. Bromberg, and D. Lyden, *Pancreatic cancer exosomes initiate pre-metastatic niche formation in the liver*. Nat Cell Biol, 2015. 17(6): p. 816-26.
- 148. Johnsen, K.B., J.M. Gudbergsson, M.N. Skov, L. Pilgaard, T. Moos, and M. Duroux, A comprehensive overview of exosomes as drug delivery vehicles endogenous nanocarriers for targeted cancer therapy. Biochim Biophys Acta, 2014. 1846(1): p. 75-87.

- 149. Tian, Y., S. Li, J. Song, T. Ji, M. Zhu, G.J. Anderson, J. Wei, and G. Nie, A doxorubicin delivery platform using engineered natural membrane vesicle exosomes for targeted tumor therapy. Biomaterials, 2014. 35(7): p. 2383-90.
- Bourderioux, M., T. Nguyen-Khoa, C. Chhuon, L. Jeanson, D. Tondelier, M. Walczak,
 M. Ollero, S. Bekri, B. Knebelmann, E. Escudier, B. Escudier, A. Edelman, and I.C.
 Guerrera, A new workflow for proteomic analysis of urinary exosomes and assessment in cystinuria patients. J Proteome Res, 2015. 14(1): p. 567-77.
- 151. Morse, M.A., J. Garst, T. Osada, S. Khan, A. Hobeika, T.M. Clay, N. Valente, R. Shreeniwas, M.A. Sutton, A. Delcayre, D.H. Hsu, J.B. Le Pecq, and H.K. Lyerly, *A phase I study of dexosome immunotherapy in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer*. J Transl Med, 2005. **3**(1): p. 9.
- 152. Dai, S., D. Wei, Z. Wu, X. Zhou, X. Wei, H. Huang, and G. Li, *Phase I clinical trial of autologous ascites-derived exosomes combined with GM-CSF for colorectal cancer*. Mol Ther, 2008. 16(4): p. 782-90.
- Melo, S.A., L.B. Luecke, C. Kahlert, A.F. Fernandez, S.T. Gammon, J. Kaye, V.S.
 LeBleu, E.A. Mittendorf, J. Weitz, N. Rahbari, C. Reissfelder, C. Pilarsky, M.F. Fraga,
 D. Piwnica-Worms, and R. Kalluri, *Glypican-1 identifies cancer exosomes and detects early pancreatic cancer*. Nature, 2015. **523**(7559): p. 177-82.
- Li, J., C. Yen, D. Liaw, K. Podsypanina, S. Bose, S.I. Wang, J. Puc, C. Miliaresis, L. Rodgers, R. McCombie, S.H. Bigner, B.C. Giovanella, M. Ittmann, B. Tycko, H. Hibshoosh, M.H. Wigler, and R. Parsons, *PTEN, a putative protein tyrosine phosphatase gene mutated in human brain, breast, and prostate cancer*. Science, 1997. 275(5308): p. 1943-7.

- 155. Steck, P.A., M.A. Pershouse, S.A. Jasser, W.K. Yung, H. Lin, A.H. Ligon, L.A. Langford, M.L. Baumgard, T. Hattier, T. Davis, C. Frye, R. Hu, B. Swedlund, D.H. Teng, and S.V. Tavtigian, *Identification of a candidate tumour suppressor gene, MMAC1, at chromosome 10q23.3 that is mutated in multiple advanced cancers.* Nat Genet, 1997. **15**(4): p. 356-62.
- Liaw, D., D.J. Marsh, J. Li, P.L. Dahia, S.I. Wang, Z. Zheng, S. Bose, K.M. Call, H.C. Tsou, M. Peacocke, C. Eng, and R. Parsons, *Germline mutations of the PTEN gene in Cowden disease, an inherited breast and thyroid cancer syndrome.* Nat Genet, 1997.
 16(1): p. 64-7.
- 157. Marsh, D.J., P.L. Dahia, Z. Zheng, D. Liaw, R. Parsons, R.J. Gorlin, and C. Eng, *Germline mutations in PTEN are present in Bannayan-Zonana syndrome*. Nat Genet, 1997. 16(4): p. 333-4.
- 158. Zhou, X., H. Hampel, H. Thiele, R.J. Gorlin, R.C. Hennekam, M. Parisi, R.M. Winter, and C. Eng, *Association of germline mutation in the PTEN tumour suppressor gene and Proteus and Proteus-like syndromes.* Lancet, 2001. **358**(9277): p. 210-1.
- 159. Stambolic, V., M.S. Tsao, D. Macpherson, A. Suzuki, W.B. Chapman, and T.W. Mak, *High incidence of breast and endometrial neoplasia resembling human Cowden syndrome in pten+/- mice.* Cancer Res, 2000. **60**(13): p. 3605-11.
- Suzuki, A., J.L. de la Pompa, V. Stambolic, A.J. Elia, T. Sasaki, I. del Barco Barrantes,
 A. Ho, A. Wakeham, A. Itie, W. Khoo, M. Fukumoto, and T.W. Mak, *High cancer* susceptibility and embryonic lethality associated with mutation of the PTEN tumor suppressor gene in mice. Curr Biol, 1998. 8(21): p. 1169-78.

- 161. Podsypanina, K., L.H. Ellenson, A. Nemes, J. Gu, M. Tamura, K.M. Yamada, C. Cordon-Cardo, G. Catoretti, P.E. Fisher, and R. Parsons, *Mutation of Pten/Mmac1 in mice causes neoplasia in multiple organ systems*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1999. **96**(4): p. 1563-8.
- 162. Worby, C.A. and J.E. Dixon, *Pten*. Annu Rev Biochem, 2014. 83: p. 641-69.
- 163. Lee, J.O., H. Yang, M.M. Georgescu, A. Di Cristofano, T. Maehama, Y. Shi, J.E. Dixon,
 P. Pandolfi, and N.P. Pavletich, *Crystal structure of the PTEN tumor suppressor: implications for its phosphoinositide phosphatase activity and membrane association.*Cell, 1999. **99**(3): p. 323-34.
- 164. Vazquez, F., S. Ramaswamy, N. Nakamura, and W.R. Sellers, *Phosphorylation of the PTEN tail regulates protein stability and function*. Mol Cell Biol, 2000. 20(14): p. 5010-8.
- Zhou, J. and L.F. Parada, *PTEN signaling in autism spectrum disorders*. Curr Opin Neurobiol, 2012. 22(5): p. 873-9.
- 166. Chalhoub, N. and S.J. Baker, *PTEN and the PI3-kinase pathway in cancer*. Annu Rev Pathol, 2009. 4: p. 127-50.
- Pulido, R., *PTEN: a yin-yang master regulator protein in health and disease*. Methods, 2015. **77-78**: p. 3-10.
- Hollander, M.C., G.M. Blumenthal, and P.A. Dennis, *PTEN loss in the continuum of common cancers, rare syndromes and mouse models*. Nat Rev Cancer, 2011. 11(4): p. 289-301.
- 169. Whang, Y.E., X. Wu, H. Suzuki, R.E. Reiter, C. Tran, R.L. Vessella, J.W. Said, W.B. Isaacs, and C.L. Sawyers, *Inactivation of the tumor suppressor PTEN/MMAC1 in*

advanced human prostate cancer through loss of expression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1998. **95**(9): p. 5246-50.

- 170. Song, M.S., L. Salmena, and P.P. Pandolfi, *The functions and regulation of the PTEN tumour suppressor*. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2012. **13**(5): p. 283-96.
- 171. Pan, L., J. Lu, X. Wang, L. Han, Y. Zhang, S. Han, and B. Huang, *Histone deacetylase inhibitor trichostatin a potentiates doxorubicin-induced apoptosis by up-regulating PTEN expression*. Cancer, 2007. **109**(8): p. 1676-88.
- 172. Freeman, D.J., A.G. Li, G. Wei, H.H. Li, N. Kertesz, R. Lesche, A.D. Whale, H. Martinez-Diaz, N. Rozengurt, R.D. Cardiff, X. Liu, and H. Wu, *PTEN tumor suppressor regulates p53 protein levels and activity through phosphatase-dependent and independent mechanisms*. Cancer Cell, 2003. **3**(2): p. 117-30.
- 173. Virolle, T., E.D. Adamson, V. Baron, D. Birle, D. Mercola, T. Mustelin, and I. de Belle, *The Egr-1 transcription factor directly activates PTEN during irradiation-induced signalling.* Nat Cell Biol, 2001. **3**(12): p. 1124-8.
- 174. Patel, L., I. Pass, P. Coxon, C.P. Downes, S.A. Smith, and C.H. Macphee, *Tumor* suppressor and anti-inflammatory actions of *PPARgamma agonists are mediated via* upregulation of *PTEN*. Curr Biol, 2001. **11**(10): p. 764-8.
- 175. Escriva, M., S. Peiro, N. Herranz, P. Villagrasa, N. Dave, B. Montserrat-Sentis, S.A. Murray, C. Franci, T. Gridley, I. Virtanen, and A. Garcia de Herreros, *Repression of PTEN phosphatase by Snail1 transcriptional factor during gamma radiation-induced apoptosis*. Mol Cell Biol, 2008. 28(5): p. 1528-40.
- 176. Whelan, J.T., S.L. Forbes, and F.E. Bertrand, *CBF-1 (RBP-J kappa) binds to the PTEN promoter and regulates PTEN gene expression.* Cell Cycle, 2007. **6**(1): p. 80-4.

- 177. Hettinger, K., F. Vikhanskaya, M.K. Poh, M.K. Lee, I. de Belle, J.T. Zhang, S.A. Reddy, and K. Sabapathy, *c-Jun promotes cellular survival by suppression of PTEN*. Cell Death Differ, 2007. 14(2): p. 218-29.
- 178. Lopez-Bergami, P., C. Huang, J.S. Goydos, D. Yip, M. Bar-Eli, M. Herlyn, K.S. Smalley,
 A. Mahale, A. Eroshkin, S. Aaronson, and Z. Ronai, *Rewired ERK-JNK signaling* pathways in melanoma. Cancer Cell, 2007. 11(5): p. 447-60.
- Meng, F., R. Henson, H. Wehbe-Janek, K. Ghoshal, S.T. Jacob, and T. Patel, *MicroRNA-*21 regulates expression of the PTEN tumor suppressor gene in human hepatocellular cancer. Gastroenterology, 2007. 133(2): p. 647-58.
- 180. Zhang, J.G., J.J. Wang, F. Zhao, Q. Liu, K. Jiang, and G.H. Yang, *MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) represses tumor suppressor PTEN and promotes growth and invasion in non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC)*. Clin Chim Acta, 2010. **411**(11-12): p. 846-52.
- 181. Poliseno, L., L. Salmena, L. Riccardi, A. Fornari, M.S. Song, R.M. Hobbs, P. Sportoletti, S. Varmeh, A. Egia, G. Fedele, L. Rameh, M. Loda, and P.P. Pandolfi, *Identification of the miR-106b~25 microRNA cluster as a proto-oncogenic PTEN-targeting intron that cooperates with its host gene MCM7 in transformation.* Sci Signal, 2010. **3**(117): p. ra29.
- Mu, P., Y.C. Han, D. Betel, E. Yao, M. Squatrito, P. Ogrodowski, E. de Stanchina, A. D'Andrea, C. Sander, and A. Ventura, *Genetic dissection of the miR-17~92 cluster of microRNAs in Myc-induced B-cell lymphomas*. Genes Dev, 2009. 23(24): p. 2806-11.
- 183. Poliseno, L., *Pseudogenes: newly discovered players in human cancer*. Sci Signal, 2012.
 5(242): p. re5.
- 184. Al-Khouri, A.M., Y. Ma, S.H. Togo, S. Williams, and T. Mustelin, *Cooperative phosphorylation of the tumor suppressor phosphatase and tensin homologue (PTEN) by*

casein kinases and glycogen synthase kinase 3beta. J Biol Chem, 2005. **280**(42): p. 35195-202.

- 185. Maccario, H., N.M. Perera, L. Davidson, C.P. Downes, and N.R. Leslie, *PTEN is destabilized by phosphorylation on Thr366*. Biochem J, 2007. 405(3): p. 439-44.
- 186. Patsoukis, N., L. Li, D. Sari, V. Petkova, and V.A. Boussiotis, *PD-1 increases PTEN phosphatase activity while decreasing PTEN protein stability by inhibiting casein kinase*2. Mol Cell Biol, 2013. **33**(16): p. 3091-8.
- 187. Miller, S.J., D.Y. Lou, D.C. Seldin, W.S. Lane, and B.G. Neel, *Direct identification of PTEN phosphorylation sites*. FEBS Lett, 2002. **528**(1-3): p. 145-53.
- 188. Li, Z., X. Dong, Z. Wang, W. Liu, N. Deng, Y. Ding, L. Tang, T. Hla, R. Zeng, L. Li, and D. Wu, *Regulation of PTEN by Rho small GTPases*. Nat Cell Biol, 2005. 7(4): p. 399-404.
- 189. Wang, X., L.C. Trotman, T. Koppie, A. Alimonti, Z. Chen, Z. Gao, J. Wang, H. Erdjument-Bromage, P. Tempst, C. Cordon-Cardo, P.P. Pandolfi, and X. Jiang, *NEDD4-1 is a proto-oncogenic ubiquitin ligase for PTEN*. Cell, 2007. **128**(1): p. 129-39.
- 190. Yim, E.K., G. Peng, H. Dai, R. Hu, K. Li, Y. Lu, G.B. Mills, F. Meric-Bernstam, B.T. Hennessy, R.J. Craven, and S.Y. Lin, *Rak functions as a tumor suppressor by regulating PTEN protein stability and function*. Cancer Cell, 2009. 15(4): p. 304-14.
- 191. Zhang, X.C., A. Piccini, M.P. Myers, L. Van Aelst, and N.K. Tonks, *Functional analysis* of the protein phosphatase activity of PTEN. Biochem J, 2012. **444**(3): p. 457-64.
- 192. Lee, S.R., K.S. Yang, J. Kwon, C. Lee, W. Jeong, and S.G. Rhee, *Reversible inactivation of the tumor suppressor PTEN by H2O2*. J Biol Chem, 2002. **277**(23): p. 20336-42.

- 193. Silva, A., J.A. Yunes, B.A. Cardoso, L.R. Martins, P.Y. Jotta, M. Abecasis, A.E. Nowill, N.R. Leslie, A.A. Cardoso, and J.T. Barata, *PTEN posttranslational inactivation and hyperactivation of the PI3K/Akt pathway sustain primary T cell leukemia viability*. J Clin Invest, 2008. **118**(11): p. 3762-74.
- 194. Okumura, K., M. Mendoza, R.M. Bachoo, R.A. DePinho, W.K. Cavenee, and F.B.
 Furnari, *PCAF modulates PTEN activity*. J Biol Chem, 2006. 281(36): p. 26562-8.
- 195. Trotman, L.C., X. Wang, A. Alimonti, Z. Chen, J. Teruya-Feldstein, H. Yang, N.P.
 Pavletich, B.S. Carver, C. Cordon-Cardo, H. Erdjument-Bromage, P. Tempst, S.G. Chi,
 H.J. Kim, T. Misteli, X. Jiang, and P.P. Pandolfi, *Ubiquitination regulates PTEN nuclear import and tumor suppression*. Cell, 2007. **128**(1): p. 141-56.
- 196. Van Themsche, C., V. Leblanc, S. Parent, and E. Asselin, *X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein (XIAP) regulates PTEN ubiquitination, content, and compartmentalization.* J Biol Chem, 2009. **284**(31): p. 20462-6.
- 197. Maddika, S., S. Kavela, N. Rani, V.R. Palicharla, J.L. Pokorny, J.N. Sarkaria, and J.
 Chen, WWP2 is an E3 ubiquitin ligase for PTEN. Nat Cell Biol, 2011. 13(6): p. 728-33.
- Huang, J., J. Yan, J. Zhang, S. Zhu, Y. Wang, T. Shi, C. Zhu, C. Chen, X. Liu, J. Cheng, T. Mustelin, G.S. Feng, G. Chen, and J. Yu, *SUMO1 modification of PTEN regulates tumorigenesis by controlling its association with the plasma membrane.* Nat Commun, 2012. 3: p. 911.
- Bassi, C., J. Ho, T. Srikumar, R.J. Dowling, C. Gorrini, S.J. Miller, T.W. Mak, B.G.
 Neel, B. Raught, and V. Stambolic, *Nuclear PTEN controls DNA repair and sensitivity to genotoxic stress*. Science, 2013. 341(6144): p. 395-9.

- 200. Takahashi, Y., F.C. Morales, E.L. Kreimann, and M.M. Georgescu, *PTEN tumor* suppressor associates with NHERF proteins to attenuate PDGF receptor signaling.
 EMBO J, 2006. 25(4): p. 910-20.
- 201. Molina, J.R., N.K. Agarwal, F.C. Morales, Y. Hayashi, K.D. Aldape, G. Cote, and M.M. Georgescu, PTEN, NHERF1 and PHLPP form a tumor suppressor network that is disabled in glioblastoma. Oncogene, 2012. 31(10): p. 1264-74.
- 202. Chagpar, R.B., P.H. Links, M.C. Pastor, L.A. Furber, A.D. Hawrysh, M.D. Chamberlain, and D.H. Anderson, *Direct positive regulation of PTEN by the p85 subunit of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2010. **107**(12): p. 5471-6.
- 203. Ikeda, F., Y.L. Deribe, S.S. Skanland, B. Stieglitz, C. Grabbe, M. Franz-Wachtel, S.J. van Wijk, P. Goswami, V. Nagy, J. Terzic, F. Tokunaga, A. Androulidaki, T. Nakagawa, M. Pasparakis, K. Iwai, J.P. Sundberg, L. Schaefer, K. Rittinger, B. Macek, and I. Dikic, *SHARPIN forms a linear ubiquitin ligase complex regulating NF-kappaB activity and apoptosis.* Nature, 2011. **471**(7340): p. 637-41.
- 204. Wang, L. and T. Suzuki, Dual functions for cytosolic alpha-mannosidase (Man2C1): its down-regulation causes mitochondria-dependent apoptosis independently of its alphamannosidase activity. J Biol Chem, 2013. 288(17): p. 11887-96.
- 205. Liang, J., J. Zubovitz, T. Petrocelli, R. Kotchetkov, M.K. Connor, K. Han, J.H. Lee, S. Ciarallo, C. Catzavelos, R. Beniston, E. Franssen, and J.M. Slingerland, *PKB/Akt phosphorylates p27, impairs nuclear import of p27 and opposes p27-mediated G1 arrest.* Nat Med, 2002. 8(10): p. 1153-60.

- 206. Kops, G.J., R.H. Medema, J. Glassford, M.A. Essers, P.F. Dijkers, P.J. Coffer, E.W. Lam, and B.M. Burgering, *Control of cell cycle exit and entry by protein kinase B-regulated forkhead transcription factors*. Mol Cell Biol, 2002. 22(7): p. 2025-36.
- 207. Brunet, A., A. Bonni, M.J. Zigmond, M.Z. Lin, P. Juo, L.S. Hu, M.J. Anderson, K.C. Arden, J. Blenis, and M.E. Greenberg, *Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor*. Cell, 1999. **96**(6): p. 857-68.
- 208. Dijkers, P.F., K.U. Birkenkamp, E.W. Lam, N.S. Thomas, J.W. Lammers, L. Koenderman, and P.J. Coffer, *FKHR-L1 can act as a critical effector of cell death induced by cytokine withdrawal: protein kinase B-enhanced cell survival through maintenance of mitochondrial integrity.* J Cell Biol, 2002. **156**(3): p. 531-42.
- 209. Inoki, K., Y. Li, T. Zhu, J. Wu, and K.L. Guan, *TSC2 is phosphorylated and inhibited by Akt and suppresses mTOR signalling*. Nat Cell Biol, 2002. **4**(9): p. 648-57.
- Shaw, R.J. and L.C. Cantley, *Ras, PI(3)K and mTOR signalling controls tumour cell growth.* Nature, 2006. 441(7092): p. 424-30.
- 211. Vogelmann, R., M.D. Nguyen-Tat, K. Giehl, G. Adler, D. Wedlich, and A. Menke, TGFbeta-induced downregulation of E-cadherin-based cell-cell adhesion depends on PI3-kinase and PTEN. J Cell Sci, 2005. 118(Pt 20): p. 4901-12.
- 212. Gu, T., Z. Zhang, J. Wang, J. Guo, W.H. Shen, and Y. Yin, *CREB is a novel nuclear target of PTEN phosphatase*. Cancer Res, 2011. **71**(8): p. 2821-5.
- 213. Gu, J., M. Tamura, R. Pankov, E.H. Danen, T. Takino, K. Matsumoto, and K.M.
 Yamada, *Shc and FAK differentially regulate cell motility and directionality modulated by PTEN*. J Cell Biol, 1999. **146**(2): p. 389-403.

- 214. Zhang, S., W.C. Huang, P. Li, H. Guo, S.B. Poh, S.W. Brady, Y. Xiong, L.M. Tseng, S.H. Li, Z. Ding, A.A. Sahin, F.J. Esteva, G.N. Hortobagyi, and D. Yu, *Combating trastuzumab resistance by targeting SRC, a common node downstream of multiple resistance pathways.* Nat Med, 2011. **17**(4): p. 461-9.
- 215. Ginn-Pease, M.E. and C. Eng, *Increased nuclear phosphatase and tensin homologue deleted on chromosome 10 is associated with G0-G1 in MCF-7 cells*. Cancer Res, 2003.
 63(2): p. 282-6.
- 216. Chang, C.J., D.J. Mulholland, B. Valamehr, S. Mosessian, W.R. Sellers, and H. Wu, PTEN nuclear localization is regulated by oxidative stress and mediates p53-dependent tumor suppression. Mol Cell Biol, 2008. 28(10): p. 3281-9.
- 217. Song, M.S., A. Carracedo, L. Salmena, S.J. Song, A. Egia, M. Malumbres, and P.P. Pandolfi, *Nuclear PTEN regulates the APC-CDH1 tumor-suppressive complex in a phosphatase-independent manner*. Cell, 2011. **144**(2): p. 187-99.
- 218. Shen, W.H., A.S. Balajee, J. Wang, H. Wu, C. Eng, P.P. Pandolfi, and Y. Yin, *Essential role for nuclear PTEN in maintaining chromosomal integrity*. Cell, 2007. 128(1): p. 157-70.
- 219. Chen, Z.H., M. Zhu, J. Yang, H. Liang, J. He, S. He, P. Wang, X. Kang, M.A. McNutt,
 Y. Yin, and W.H. Shen, *PTEN interacts with histone H1 and controls chromatin condensation*. Cell Rep, 2014. 8(6): p. 2003-14.
- 220. Sun, Z., C. Huang, J. He, K.L. Lamb, X. Kang, T. Gu, W.H. Shen, and Y. Yin, *PTEN C-terminal deletion causes genomic instability and tumor development*. Cell Rep, 2014.
 6(5): p. 844-54.

- Hopkins, B.D., B. Fine, N. Steinbach, M. Dendy, Z. Rapp, J. Shaw, K. Pappas, J.S. Yu,
 C. Hodakoski, S. Mense, J. Klein, S. Pegno, M.L. Sulis, H. Goldstein, B. Amendolara, L.
 Lei, M. Maurer, J. Bruce, P. Canoll, H. Hibshoosh, and R. Parsons, *A secreted PTEN phosphatase that enters cells to alter signaling and survival*. Science, 2013. 341(6144): p.
 399-402.
- Leslie, N.R., I.H. Batty, H. Maccario, L. Davidson, and C.P. Downes, *Understanding PTEN regulation: PIP2, polarity and protein stability*. Oncogene, 2008. 27(41): p. 5464-76.
- 223. Park, M.J., M.S. Kim, I.C. Park, H.S. Kang, H. Yoo, S.H. Park, C.H. Rhee, S.I. Hong, and S.H. Lee, *PTEN suppresses hyaluronic acid-induced matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression in U87MG glioblastoma cells through focal adhesion kinase dephosphorylation.* Cancer Res, 2002. **62**(21): p. 6318-22.
- Leslie, N.R., X. Yang, C.P. Downes, and C.J. Weijer, *PtdIns(3,4,5)P(3)-dependent and independent roles for PTEN in the control of cell migration*. Curr Biol, 2007. **17**(2): p.
 115-25.
- 225. Raftopoulou, M., S. Etienne-Manneville, A. Self, S. Nicholls, and A. Hall, *Regulation of cell migration by the C2 domain of the tumor suppressor PTEN*. Science, 2004.
 303(5661): p. 1179-81.
- 226. Ying, H., K.G. Elpek, A. Vinjamoori, S.M. Zimmerman, G.C. Chu, H. Yan, E. Fletcher-Sananikone, H. Zhang, Y. Liu, W. Wang, X. Ren, H. Zheng, A.C. Kimmelman, J.H. Paik, C. Lim, S.R. Perry, S. Jiang, B. Malinn, A. Protopopov, S. Colla, Y. Xiao, A.F. Hezel, N. Bardeesy, S.J. Turley, Y.A. Wang, L. Chin, S.P. Thayer, and R.A. DePinho,

PTEN is a major tumor suppressor in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and regulates an NF-kappaB-cytokine network. Cancer Discov, 2011. **1**(2): p. 158-69.

- 227. Chowdhury, S., M. Ongchin, G. Wan, E. Sharratt, M.G. Brattain, and A. Rajput, *Restoration of PTEN activity decreases metastases in an orthotopic model of colon cancer.* J Surg Res, 2013. **184**(2): p. 755-60.
- 228. Wikman, H., K. Lamszus, N. Detels, L. Uslar, M. Wrage, C. Benner, I. Hohensee, B. Ylstra, K. Eylmann, M. Zapatka, G. Sauter, D. Kemming, M. Glatzel, V. Muller, M. Westphal, and K. Pantel, *Relevance of PTEN loss in brain metastasis formation in breast cancer patients*. Breast Cancer Res, 2012. 14(2): p. R49.
- 229. Gonzalez-Angulo, A.M., J. Ferrer-Lozano, K. Stemke-Hale, A. Sahin, S. Liu, J.A. Barrera, O. Burgues, A.M. Lluch, H. Chen, G.N. Hortobagyi, G.B. Mills, and F. Meric-Bernstam, *PI3K pathway mutations and PTEN levels in primary and metastatic breast cancer*. Mol Cancer Ther, 2011. **10**(6): p. 1093-101.
- 230. Weil, R.J., D.C. Palmieri, J.L. Bronder, A.M. Stark, and P.S. Steeg, *Breast cancer metastasis to the central nervous system*. Am J Pathol, 2005. **167**(4): p. 913-20.
- 231. Park, E.S., S.J. Kim, S.W. Kim, S.L. Yoon, S.H. Leem, S.B. Kim, S.M. Kim, Y.Y. Park, J.H. Cheong, H.G. Woo, G.B. Mills, I.J. Fidler, and J.S. Lee, *Cross-species hybridization* of microarrays for studying tumor transcriptome of brain metastasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 2011. **108**(42): p. 17456-61.
- 232. Sofroniew, M.V. and H.V. Vinters, *Astrocytes: biology and pathology*. Acta Neuropathol, 2010. 119(1): p. 7-35.

- 233. Ogawa, H., Y. Sato, I. Takeshita, J. Tateishi, and K. Kitamura, *Transient expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein in developing oligodendrocytes in vitro*. Brain Res, 1985.
 350(1-2): p. 133-41.
- 234. Vowinckel, E., D. Reutens, B. Becher, G. Verge, A. Evans, T. Owens, and J.P. Antel, *PK11195 binding to the peripheral benzodiazepine receptor as a marker of microglia activation in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis.* J Neurosci Res, 1997. 50(2): p. 345-53.
- 235. Kastritsis, C.H. and K.D. McCarthy, *Oligodendroglial lineage cells express neuroligand receptors*. Glia, 1993. **8**(2): p. 106-13.
- 236. Sheng, X., D. Koul, J.L. Liu, T.J. Liu, and W.K. Yung, Promoter analysis of tumor suppressor gene PTEN: identification of minimum promoter region. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2002. 292(2): p. 422-6.
- 237. Huse, J.T., C. Brennan, D. Hambardzumyan, B. Wee, J. Pena, S.H. Rouhanifard, C. Sohn-Lee, C. le Sage, R. Agami, T. Tuschl, and E.C. Holland, *The PTEN-regulating microRNA miR-26a is amplified in high-grade glioma and facilitates gliomagenesis in vivo*. Genes Dev, 2009. 23(11): p. 1327-37.
- Poliseno, L., L. Salmena, J. Zhang, B. Carver, W.J. Haveman, and P.P. Pandolfi, A coding-independent function of gene and pseudogene mRNAs regulates tumour biology. Nature, 2010. 465(7301): p. 1033-8.
- Zhu, H., C. Han, D. Lu, and T. Wu, *miR-17-92 cluster promotes cholangiocarcinoma growth: evidence for PTEN as downstream target and IL-6/Stat3 as upstream activator.*Am J Pathol, 2014. **184**(10): p. 2828-39.

- 240. Liu, S.Q., S. Jiang, C. Li, B. Zhang, and Q.J. Li, *miR-17-92 cluster targets phosphatase and tensin homology and Ikaros Family Zinc Finger 4 to promote TH17-mediated inflammation.* J Biol Chem, 2014. **289**(18): p. 12446-56.
- Olive, V., M.J. Bennett, J.C. Walker, C. Ma, I. Jiang, C. Cordon-Cardo, Q.J. Li, S.W. Lowe, G.J. Hannon, and L. He, *miR-19 is a key oncogenic component of mir-17-92*. Genes Dev, 2009. 23(24): p. 2839-49.
- 242. Olive, V., I. Jiang, and L. He, *mir-17-92, a cluster of miRNAs in the midst of the cancer network.* Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 2010. **42**(8): p. 1348-54.
- 243. Ventura, A., A.G. Young, M.M. Winslow, L. Lintault, A. Meissner, S.J. Erkeland, J. Newman, R.T. Bronson, D. Crowley, J.R. Stone, R. Jaenisch, P.A. Sharp, and T. Jacks, *Targeted deletion reveals essential and overlapping functions of the miR-17 through 92 family of miRNA clusters.* Cell, 2008. **132**(5): p. 875-86.
- 244. Suetsugu, A., K. Honma, S. Saji, H. Moriwaki, T. Ochiya, and R.M. Hoffman, *Imaging* exosome transfer from breast cancer cells to stroma at metastatic sites in orthotopic nude-mouse models. Adv Drug Deliv Rev, 2013. **65**(3): p. 383-90.
- 245. Mittelbrunn, M., C. Gutierrez-Vazquez, C. Villarroya-Beltri, S. Gonzalez, F. Sanchez-Cabo, M.A. Gonzalez, A. Bernad, and F. Sanchez-Madrid, *Unidirectional transfer of microRNA-loaded exosomes from T cells to antigen-presenting cells*. Nat Commun, 2011.
 2: p. 282.
- 246. Fruhbeis, C., D. Frohlich, and E.M. Kramer-Albers, *Emerging roles of exosomes in neuron-glia communication*. Front Physiol, 2012. **3**: p. 119.
- 247. Kesimer, M., M. Scull, B. Brighton, G. DeMaria, K. Burns, W. O'Neal, R.J. Pickles, andJ.K. Sheehan, *Characterization of exosome-like vesicles released from human*

tracheobronchial ciliated epithelium: a possible role in innate defense. FASEB J, 2009. **23**(6): p. 1858-68.

- 248. Lu, X., E. Mu, Y. Wei, S. Riethdorf, Q. Yang, M. Yuan, J. Yan, Y. Hua, B.J. Tiede, X. Lu, B.G. Haffty, K. Pantel, J. Massague, and Y. Kang, VCAM-1 promotes osteolytic expansion of indolent bone micrometastasis of breast cancer by engaging alpha4beta1-positive osteoclast progenitors. Cancer Cell, 2011. 20(6): p. 701-14.
- 249. Chen, Q., X.H. Zhang, and J. Massague, *Macrophage binding to receptor VCAM-1 transmits survival signals in breast cancer cells that invade the lungs*. Cancer Cell, 2011.
 20(4): p. 538-49.
- 250. Lukk, M., M. Kapushesky, J. Nikkila, H. Parkinson, A. Goncalves, W. Huber, E. Ukkonen, and A. Brazma, *A global map of human gene expression*. Nat Biotechnol, 2010. 28(4): p. 322-4.
- 251. Conti, I. and B.J. Rollins, *CCL2 (monocyte chemoattractant protein-1) and cancer*.Semin Cancer Biol, 2004. 14(3): p. 149-54.
- 252. Loberg, R.D., C. Ying, M. Craig, L.L. Day, E. Sargent, C. Neeley, K. Wojno, L.A.
 Snyder, L. Yan, and K.J. Pienta, *Targeting CCL2 with systemic delivery of neutralizing antibodies induces prostate cancer tumor regression in vivo*. Cancer Res, 2007. 67(19):
 p. 9417-24.
- 253. Bonapace, L., M.M. Coissieux, J. Wyckoff, K.D. Mertz, Z. Varga, T. Junt, and M. Bentires-Alj, *Cessation of CCL2 inhibition accelerates breast cancer metastasis by promoting angiogenesis*. Nature, 2014. 515(7525): p. 130-3.
- 254. van Diepen, M.T. and B.J. Eickholt, *Function of PTEN during the formation and maintenance of neuronal circuits in the brain.* Dev Neurosci, 2008. **30**(1-3): p. 59-64.
- 255. Backman, S.A., V. Stambolic, A. Suzuki, J. Haight, A. Elia, J. Pretorius, M.S. Tsao, P. Shannon, B. Bolon, G.O. Ivy, and T.W. Mak, *Deletion of Pten in mouse brain causes seizures, ataxia and defects in soma size resembling Lhermitte-Duclos disease*. Nat Genet, 2001. 29(4): p. 396-403.
- Ismail, A., K. Ning, A. Al-Hayani, B. Sharrack, and M. Azzouz, *PTEN: A molecular target for neurodegenerative disorders*. Translational Neuroscience, 2012. 3(2): p. 132-142.
- 257. Thery, C., S. Amigorena, G. Raposo, and A. Clayton, *Isolation and characterization of exosomes from cell culture supernatants and biological fluids*. Curr Protoc Cell Biol, 2006. Chapter 3: p. Unit 3 22.
- 258. Palma, J., S.C. Yaddanapudi, L. Pigati, M.A. Havens, S. Jeong, G.A. Weiner, K.M. Weimer, B. Stern, M.L. Hastings, and D.M. Duelli, *MicroRNAs are exported from malignant cells in customized particles*. Nucleic Acids Res, 2012. **40**(18): p. 9125-38.
- 259. Vickers, K.C., B.T. Palmisano, B.M. Shoucri, R.D. Shamburek, and A.T. Remaley, *MicroRNAs are transported in plasma and delivered to recipient cells by high-density lipoproteins*. Nat Cell Biol, 2011. **13**(4): p. 423-33.
- 260. Menne, J., D. Eulberg, D. Beyer, M. Baumann, F. Saudek, Z. Valkusz, A. Wiecek, H. Haller, and G. Emapticap Study, *C-C motif-ligand 2 inhibition with emapticap pegol (NOX-E36) in type 2 diabetic patients with albuminuria*. Nephrol Dial Transplant, 2016.
- 261. Pienta, K.J., J.P. Machiels, D. Schrijvers, B. Alekseev, M. Shkolnik, S.J. Crabb, S. Li, S. Seetharam, T.A. Puchalski, C. Takimoto, Y. Elsayed, F. Dawkins, and J.S. de Bono, *Phase 2 study of carlumab (CNTO 888), a human monoclonal antibody against CC-*

chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2), in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Invest New Drugs, 2013. **31**(3): p. 760-8.

- 262. Kitamura, T. and J.W. Pollard, *Therapeutic potential of chemokine signal inhibition for metastatic breast cancer*. Pharmacol Res, 2015. **100**: p. 266-70.
- Ginhoux, F., S. Lim, G. Hoeffel, D. Low, and T. Huber, Origin and differentiation of microglia. Front Cell Neurosci, 2013. 7: p. 45.
- 264. Geissmann, F., S. Jung, and D.R. Littman, *Blood monocytes consist of two principal subsets with distinct migratory properties*. Immunity, 2003. **19**(1): p. 71-82.
- Gordon, S. and P.R. Taylor, *Monocyte and macrophage heterogeneity*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2005. 5(12): p. 953-64.
- 266. Saederup, N., A.E. Cardona, K. Croft, M. Mizutani, A.C. Cotleur, C.L. Tsou, R.M. Ransohoff, and I.F. Charo, *Selective chemokine receptor usage by central nervous system myeloid cells in CCR2-red fluorescent protein knock-in mice*. PLoS One, 2010. 5(10): p. e13693.
- 267. Prinz, M. and J. Priller, *Tickets to the brain: role of CCR2 and CX3CR1 in myeloid cell entry in the CNS.* J Neuroimmunol, 2010. **224**(1-2): p. 80-4.

Vita

Lin Zhang was born in Shanghai, China on September 27th, 1974. She graduated from Southeast University, Medical School in Aug, 1998, with a Bachelor's of clinical medicine. From 1998-2004, she worked as an oncologist in the Zhongda Hospital (Nanjing, China). Lin Zhang had further studied biochemistry at the Lamar University (TX, USA) from January 2005 to December 2006, and worked as a research associate in a biochemistry lab of Lamar University from October 2007 to August 2008. In August of 2011, she entered the Graduate School of Biomedical Science, the University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston to pursue her doctoral degree in Dr. Dihua Yu's laboratory in M.D. Anderson Center.

Current address:

7407 Norwood Point Ct. Richmond, TX 77407